THE ROLE OF INHIBITOR OF APOPTOSIS (IAP) FAMILY MEMBER SURVIVIN IN PROSTATIC DISEASE

David W. McIlwain

Submitted to the faculty of the University Graduate School

in partial fulfillment of the requirements

for the degree

Doctor of Philosophy

in the Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology,

Indiana University

November 2017

ii

Accepted by the Graduate Faculty, Indiana University, in partial

fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Tao Lu, Ph. D., Chair

Melissa L. Fishel, Ph. D.

Travis J. Jerde, Ph. D.

Amber L. Mosley, Ph. D.

Jian-ting Zhang, Ph. D.

Doctoral Committee

June 23, 2017

Dedication

This dissertation is dedicated to my family; parents Gordon and Sheila McIlwain, sisters Amy McIlwain and Becca Rankin (and Ted), niece Kairi, fiancé Alexis Glore and dogs Siena and Strawberry. All of you have in some capacity helped me through this process called graduate school. It is amazing how much a little support goes such a long way.

Acknowledgements

I want to acknowledge my PI Dr. Travis Jerde. His patience and ability to teach have been instrumental in my development as a scientist. His boundless knowledge about urology and beer continues to impress me daily and without it my project would have stalled years ago. I would also like to acknowledge pass and present lab members; Jason Myers, Brandy Snider, Jordi van Iersel, Darrelle Colinot and Liang Wang. We were in the trenches together and I will not forget that.

I would like to thank Dr. Melissa Fishel & lab and Dr. Mark Kelley & lab for all the help you guys have given me over the years. I probably could have paid off all my student loans with the amount of APE1/Ref-1 antibody I have borrowed from your lab. Derek Logsdon, Fenil Shah, Michelle Grimard and Randy Wireman – I will not forget our Chancellor outings and I want to acknowledge how much those social outings helped me out with the stress of graduate school.

I would like to acknowledge my thesis committee – Dr. Tao Lu, Dr. JT Zhang, Dr. Melissa Fishel and Dr. Mosley. You guys have been kind and supporting and it will be tough reading through this dissertation. Finally, I would like to thank Amy N Lawson, Lisa D King, and Joanna Michelle Plew for your endless assistance over the years. I'm pretty sure you guys are what makes the world go round.

David W. McIlwain

THE ROLE OF INHIBITOR OF APOPTOSIS (IAP) FAMILY MEMBER SURVIVIN IN PROSTATIC DISEASE

Continual and recalcitrant inflammation is an extremely common condition in the human prostate and has been found to be associated with a number of prostatic diseases including prostate cancer and benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH). While much has been described regarding prostate disease resulting from oxygen and nitrogen radicals during inflammation, proliferative mechanisms associated with repair and regeneration are less understood. The Inhibitor of Apoptosis (IAP) family member survivin has been found to be overexpressed during inflammation and associated with prostate cancer progression. Apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease 1/redox effector factor 1 (APE1/Ref-1) is a multifunctional protein that is essential in activating inflammatory transcription factors. Because APE1/Ref-1 is expressed and elevated in prostate cancer, we sought to characterize APE1/Ref-1 expression and activity in human prostate cancer cell lines and determine the effect of selective reduction-oxidation (redox) function inhibition on prostate cancer cells in vitro and in vivo. Due to the role of inflammatory transcriptional activators NFkB and STAT3 in survivin protein expression, and APE1/Ref-1 redox activity regulating their transcriptional activity, we assessed selective inhibition of APE1/Ref-1's redox function as a novel

vi

method to halt prostate cancer cell growth and survival. Our study demonstrates that survivin and APE1/Ref-1 are significantly higher in human prostate cancer specimens compared to noncancerous controls and that APE1/Ref-1 redox-specific inhibition with small molecule inhibitors APX3330 and APX2009 decreases prostate cancer cell proliferation and induces cell cycle arrest. Inhibition of APE1/Ref-1 redox function significantly reduced NFkB transcriptional activity, survivin mRNA and survivin protein levels. These data indicate that APE1/Ref-1 is a key regulator of survivin and a potentially viable target in prostate cancer.

Tao Lu, Ph.D., Chair

Table of Contents

List of Tablesxiv
List of Figuresxv
List of Abbreviationsxix
Chapter 1 Introduction1
Prostate Anatomy1
Prostate Biology5
Prostate Histology5
Prostate Inflammation10
Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia14
Prostate Cancer
Prostate Cancer Signaling25
Inhibitors of Apoptosis (IAP) Protein Family
Survivin
APE1/Ref-1
Summary
Chapter 2 Material and Methods50
Methods50
Mouse prostate <i>E. coli</i> inflammation model50
Tissue Microdissection51

	Tissue fixation and embedding	51
	Immunofluorescence staining	52
	ELISA (Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay)	53
	TUNEL (Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick	
	end labeling)	53
	Immunoblotting (Protein quantification)	54
	Cell culture	56
	Cell proliferation assay	57
	Methylene blue assay	57
	RT-PCR (Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction)	60
	CoIP (Co-Immunoprecipitation)	60
	Luciferase assay	60
	Propidium Iodide (PI) cell cycle analysis	61
	siRNA transfection	61
	In vivo subcutaneous tumor	62
Mat	erials	62
	Animal models	62
	ELISA (Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay)	63

TUNEL (Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick
end labeling)63
Cell culture
Immunoblotting63
Immunofluorescence64
RT-PCR (Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction) 64
CoIP (Co-Immunoprecipitation)65
Luciferase assay65
Propidium Iodide (PI) cell cycle analysis65
siRNA vectors and transfection reagent66
Facilities66
Other materials66
Statistical analysis
Chapter 3: Coordinated Induction of Cell Survival Signaling in the
Inflamed Microenvironment of the Prostate
Introduction68
Inflammation Causes Tissue Damage and Hyperplasia in a Model
of Prostatic Inflammation71
Inflammation Causes Rapid Apoptotic Response74

Inflammation Induces Death and Survival Factor Production and
Release
Inflammation Induces Cell Survival Signaling Pathways in
Response to Apoptotic Signals79
Inflammation Induces Autophagy: LC-3 Association with the
Autophagosome
Survivin Is Induced Juxtaposed to Inflammation in Human
Prostate Specimens
Discussion
Chapter 4: APE1/Ref-1 Redox-Specific Inhibition Decreases Survivin
Protein Levels and Induces Cell Cycle Arrest in Prostate Cancer Cells
Introduction97
APE1/Ref-1 and survivin are overexpressed in human prostate
cancer
APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition decreases prostate cancer cell
proliferation102
APE1/Ref-1 redox-specific inhibitors decrease survivin protein
levels
APX2009 reduces survivin mRNA expression and perturbs
NFκB activity

Treatment with APX2009 induces G1 cell arrest but not cell	
death 11	3
APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition decreases survivin protein levels	
and cell proliferation <i>in vivo</i> 11	5
Discussion 11	8
Chapter 5: Docetaxel-Resistant Prostate Cancer	25
Introduction12	25
Docetaxel-resistant metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer	
cell line generation12	28
Docetaxel-resistant C4-2 and PC-3 cell lines are less sensitive	
to docetaxel than parental cell lines13	30
APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition decreases cell proliferation in parental	
and docetaxel-resistant cell lines13	32
Combinational treatment with APX3330 and docetaxel does not	
induce synergy13	34
Combinational treatment with APE1 siRNA and docetaxel does	
not induce synergy13	37
Docetaxel-Resistance does not increase basal survival protein	
levels	39

Treatment with docetaxel decreases APE1/Ref-1 levels in	
docetaxel-resistant PC-3 141	
Treatment with docetaxel causes an increase in extracellular	
APE1/Ref-1143	
Discussion	
Chapter 6: Conclusions and Future Directions148	
Conclusions148	
Future Directions154	
APE1/Ref-1 mediating Androgen Receptor activity	
Taxane-resistance mechanisms160	
Extracellular APE1/Ref-1164	
References	
Curriculum Vitae	

List of Tables

Table 1. National Institutes of Health (NIH) defined classification system	
for prostatitis	12
Table 2. Growth IC25 and IC50's were determined for each cell line	
using the 3 growth curves for APX2009 and APX3330	. 104

List of Figures

Figure 1. Schematic of human prostate anatomy
Figure 2. Schematic of the human prostatic gland7
Figure 3. Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia17
Figure 4. Prostate cancer glandular structure21
Figure 5. Current treatment landscape for prostate cancer
Figure 6. NF-κB and STAT3 in cancer29
Figure 7. Survivin cellular roles in cancer
Figure 8. APE1/Ref-1 cellular roles in cancer
Figure 9. Mechanism of APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition through APX3330
Figure 10. Methylene blue assay59
Figure 11. Hematoxylin and Eosin staining of 3 day inflamed dorsolateral
prostates in the mouse prostatic inflammation model
Figure 12. Inflammation of the mouse prostate results in induced
apoptotic signaling75
Figure 13. Inflammation induces the expression and release of known
cell death factors, followed by an induction of a panel of known
cell survival-inducing factors

Figure 14. Inflammation induces three primary cell survival signaling
pathways in mouse dorsolateral prostates, most prominently,
survivin
Figure 15. Inflammation autophagy marker expression in mouse
dorsolateral prostates85
Figure 16. Human prostate specimens demonstrate intense survivin
staining juxtaposed to regions of inflammation
Figure 17. APE1/Ref-1 and survivin are overexpressed in human
prostate cancer
Figure 18. APE1/Ref-1 redox function specific inhibitors decrease
cell number in a concentration dependent manner 103
Figure 19. Treatment with APX3330 and APX2009 decreases
survivin protein levels107
Figure 20. APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition decreases survivin protein
levels via NFκB111
Figure 21. APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition induces G1 cell arrest
Figure 22. In vivo treatment with APX2009 reduces survivin
protein levels and BrdU incorporation in C4-2 xenograft tumors 116
Figure 23. APE1/Ref-1 siRNA knockdown decreases cell
proliferation and surviving protein levels

Figure 24. Model showing how cytokine/growth factor signaling
induces survivin protein expression and at what points where
APX2009/APX3330 disrupts this124
Figure 25. Docetaxel-Resistance induces altered cellular morphology 129
Figure 26. Parental PC-3 and C4-2 cell lines are more sensitive to
docetaxel-induced cell growth inhibition131
Figure 27. Docetaxel-resistant PC-3 and C4-2 cell lines are more
sensitive to APX3330-induced cell arrest133
Figure 28. Combinational treatment with APX3330 and docetaxel
does not induce synergy135
Figure 29. Combinational treatment with APE1 siRNA and docetaxel
does not induce synergy138
Figure 30. Docetaxel-Resistance does not increase basal survival
protein levels140
Figure 31. Treatment with docetaxel decreases APE1/Ref-1 levels in
docetaxel-resistant PC-3142
Figure 32. Treatment with docetaxel causes an increase in extracellular
APE1/Ref-1144
Figure 33. APE1/Ref-1 mediating Androgen Receptor activity
Figure 34. Taxane-resistance mechanisms

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Full name
ABC	ATP-binding cassette
ADT	Androgen deprivation therapy
ΑΚΤ	Serine/threonine-specific protein kinase
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
AP	Apurinic/apyrimidinic
AP	Anterior prostate
AP-1	Activator protein 1
APE1/Ref-1	Apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease 1/redox factor-1
AR	Androgen Receptor
BCA	Bicinchoninic acid
Bcl-2	B-cell lymphoma 2
BER	Base excision repair
BIRC1	Baculoviral IAP repeat-containing protein 1

BIRC6	Baculoviral IAP Repeat Containing protein 6
BPH	Benign prostatic hyperplasia
BrdU	5-bromo-2'-deoxyuridine
CD	Cluster of differentiation
Cdc2	Cyclin-dependent kinase 1
c-IAP1	Baculoviral IAP repeat-containing protein 2
c-IAP2	Baculoviral IAP repeat-containing protein 3
СК	Cytokeratin
c-MET	Tyrosine protein kinase Met
Co-IP	Co-Immunoprecipitation
CPPS	Chronic pelvic pain syndrome
CYP17	Cytochrome P450 17A1
Cys	Cysteine
DI	Distilled
DLP	Dorsolateral Prostate

DRE	Digital rectal examination
E.coli	Escherichia coli
ECM	Extracellular matrix
EGF	Epidermal growth factor
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
ER	Estrogen Receptor
ERKs	Extracellular-signal-regulated kinases
ET-1	Endothelin-1
ETS	E26 transformation-specific transcription factor
FasL	Fas ligand
FGF	Fibroblast growth factor
FOXO	Forkhead box
GPCRs	G-protein-coupled receptors
GST-π	Glutathione S-transferase P
H&E	Hematoxylin and eosin

HCI	Hydrochloric acid
HER-2	Receptor tyrosine-protein kinase erbB-2
HGF	Hepatocyte growth factor
HIF-1α	Hypoxia-inducible factor 1-alpha
HSP90	Heat shock protein 90
IAP	Inhibitors of Apoptosis
IF	Immunofluorescence
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor 1
IKK	IkB kinase complex
IL	Interleukin
ILP2	IAP-like protein 2
INCENP	Inner centromere protein
IP	Intraperitoneal
JAK	Janus Kinase
JNKs	c-Jun N-terminal kinases

KGF	Keratinocyte growth factor
LB	Lysogeny Broth
LC3	Microtubule-associated protein 1A/1B-light chain 3
LNRH	Luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone
LUTS	Lower urinary tract symptoms
Lys	Lysine
MAPKs	Mitogen activated protein kinases
МКК	Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Kinase
ML-IAP	Melanoma inhibitor of apoptosis
mTOR	Mechanistic target of rapamycin
NE	Neuroendocrine
NEM	N-Ethylmalimide
NF-ĸB	Nuclear factor kappa B
NIH	National Institutes of Health
NKX3.1	Homeobox protein Nkx-3.1

NSAIDs	Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs
PARP	Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PBST	PBS-Tween
P-gp	P-glycoprotein
PI	Propidium Iodide
РІЗК	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
PIP2	Phosphatidylinositol (4,5) bisphosphate
PIP3	Phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5) trisphosphate
PSA	Prostate-specific antigen
PSMA	Prostate surface membrane antigen
PTEN	Phosphatase and tensin homolog
PTHrP	Calcitonin and parathyroid hormone-related proteins
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
RT	Room temperature

RTK	Receptor tyrosine kinases
RT-PCR	Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction
Shh	Sonic hedgehog
siRNA	Small (or short) interfering RNA
SLC	Solute Carrier
SMA	Smooth muscle actin
SMAC/DIABLO	Second mitochondria-derived activator of caspase
Sp1	Specificity protein 1
STAT	Signal transducer and activator of transcription
TGF	Transforming growth factor
TNFR1	TNF-α Receptor 1
TNFR2	TNF-α Receptor 2
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor α
TRE	TPA DNA response elements

TUNEL	Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick end
	labeling)
TURP	Transurethral resection of the prostate
UGS	Urogenital sinus
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
VIP	Vasoactive intestinal peptide
VP	Ventral Prostate
WT	Wild Type
XIAP	X-Linked Inhibitor of Apoptosis

Chapter 1 Introduction

Prostate Anatomy

The prostate is a male-specific small, walnut-sized gland that sits underneath the bladder and in front of the rectum. The prostate also surrounds the urethra, which is a narrow tube connected to the bladder that runs through the length of penis and carries both semen and urine out of the body. On top of the prostate resides the seminal vesicles which contain and secrete a significant portion of the ejaculate. The neurovascular bundle, a bundle of nerves and vessels, run alongside the prostate and are responsible for controlling erectile function. The prostate gland itself is surrounded by a layer of connective tissue called the prostatic capsule.

The prostate is composed of three different zones: the peripheral, the transitional and the central **(Figure 1)**. The peripheral zone is the area that is nearest to the rectum. It is the zone felt by doctors during a digital rectal examination (DRE) and where approximately 75% of prostate cancers are found [1]. By volume, the peripheral zone is the largest zone of the prostate. The transitional zone is in the middle of the prostate and resides between the other two zones. The urethra passes through the transitional zone and for most men under the age of 40 the transitional zone accounts for 20% of the prostate

volume. As men age, this region of the prostate can grow and cause urinary tract symptoms in a process called benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH). [2] The central zone is in front of the transitional zone and is the farthest zone from the rectum.



Figure 1. Schematic of human prostate anatomy

The prostate is composed of three different zones: the peripheral, the transitional and the central. The peripheral zone is the largest zone by volume and is where the majority of prostate cancers occur. The central zone is in front of the transitional zone and is the farthest zone from the rectum.

Prostate Biology

The prostate is important for reproduction supplying proteins and minerals necessary for sperm survival, transit and fertilization. [3] It is not however, essential for life. Zinc, citrate and fructose are made from the seminal vesicles and provide the sperm energy for the migration up the uterine tract. During ejaculation, smooth muscle surrounding the prostate contract and propel fluid and semen into the urethra while simultaneously closing off the bladder. The prostate also releases enzymes, like Prostate-specific antigen (PSA), which are necessary for liquefying the semen to allow the sperm to reach the egg. PSA is used as a biomarker for prostate cancer. [4]

Prostate Histology

The prostate is a set of tubulo-alveolar glands with luminal lining by epithelium and surrounded by a connective tissue stromal compartment. There are two histologically distinct layers in the epithelium with a secretory luminal layer made of up of tall columnar cells responsible for production of seminal fluid components and a basal layer composed of cuboidal epithelial cells which play a role in tissue replenishment **(Figure 2)**. [5-7] Both layers are surrounded by a basement membrane consisting of extracellular matrix (ECM) which forms a divide between the epithelia and stroma. The stromal compartment is comprised of a number of different cell types with the smooth muscle cell being the most abundant. These smooth muscle cells are derived from the mesenchyme of the embryonic urogenital sinus (UGS). [8] Fibroblasts, nerves, endothelial cells and vascular smooth muscle cells are also very abundant in the stroma of the adult prostate. [9]



Figure 2. Schematic of the human prostatic gland

The prostate is a set of tubulo-alveolar glands with luminal lining by epithelium and surrounded by a connective tissue stromal compartment. The epithelium compartment is traditionally composed of three distinct cell types; the basal cell, the neuroendocrine cell and luminal cell type. The stromal compartment is comprised of a number of different cell types with the smooth muscle cell being the most abundant. Traditionally, there are considered three different epithelial cell types in the prostate; luminal, basal and neuroendocrine (NE) cells. However, it has recently been shown that there is an additional heterogeneous subpopulation of cells called transit amplifying cells that migrate from the basal to the luminal layer. [10] These transit amplifying cells are of intermediate phenotype sharing characteristics of the early progenitor basal cells and the terminally differentiated secretory luminal cells. [11]

NE cells are considered an androgen-independent and non-proliferating cell type. [12] The NE cells are scattered across the luminal and basal layers and the exact role of this cell type is not known. [13] NE cells are most commonly characterized by the expression of chromogranin A, serotonin, bombasin, vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP), calcitonin and parathyroid hormone-related proteins (PTHrP). [14-24] Even though NE cell function has yet to be elucidated, it has been implicated in prostatic carcinogenesis. [25-26]

Basal cells are believed to be the proliferative cell type of the epithelial compartment. [27-28] These cells are commonly characterized by the expression of cytokeratin (CK) 5 and 14 and the cell-surface marker CD44. Some other possible markers include CK10, 11, 15 and 17, p63, integrin α 2, B-cell lymphoma 2 (Bcl-2), P-cadherin, pp32, Glutathione S-transferase P (GST- π), tyrosine-

protein kinase Met (c-MET), HGF (hepatocyte growth factor) Receptor and Receptor tyrosine-protein kinase erbB-2 (HER-2). [29-42]

Luminal cells are considered androgen-dependent, requires androgen to live, and are most commonly characterized by the expression of CK8/18 and cluster of differentiation (CD) 57. [43-44] As the result of differentiation, luminal cells do not express Bcl-2 like the basal cell type. Also, the androgen receptor is expressed and mediates the production and secretion of androgen-dependent proteins like PSA. [45] Low levels of prostate surface membrane antigen (PSMA) and endothelin-1 (ET-1) have been detected in luminal cells. [46-47]

The prostate stroma is comprised of a multitude of different cells including endothelial cells, immune cells, nerve cells and fibroblasts, also called myofibroblasts. These cells play an important role in the homeostasis of the prostate providing the right environment for cell proliferation, movement and differentiation. [48] The prostate stromal compartment also plays a critical role in signaling with the epithelial compartment and has been found to contribute to epithelial tumor progression. [49]

Myofibroblasts, which make up smooth muscle, are the most abundant stromal cell type and play a critical role in tissue remodeling. These cells synthesize and express different extracellular matrix proteins like collagen,

tenascin, versican, laminin, smooth muscle actin (SMA), CD34 and fibronectin while simultaneously producing different proteases and growth factors needed for angiogenesis. [50] These smooth muscle cells are maintained by unipotent progenitor populations in the adult prostate. [51] Both of the prostatic tissue compartments expand in the presence of inflammation.

Prostate Inflammation

Prostate inflammation, also called prostatitis, is a common occurrence in the adult male population of the United States. [52] Dietary influences, environmental exposures, metabolic disorders and infectious agents [52-53] have all been tied to prostatic inflammation but the cause is most likely multi-factorial. Prostate inflammation has been extensively tied with the development and progression of both prostate cancer and BPH. [55-56] Inflammation causes imbalances of pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines, increased production of angiogenic and lymphangiogenic growth factors, and generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) from infiltrating inflammatory cells. [57] All of which are considered potential initiators of prostatic neoplastic growth. Prostatitis is classified into four different groups; acute bacterial prostatitis, chronic bacterial prostatitis, inflammatory/non-inflammatory chronic pelvic pains syndrome
(previously known as chronic nonbacterial prostatitis) and asymptomatic

inflammatory prostatitis (Table 1).

NIH CLASSIFICATION	DEFINITION
Category I Acute Bacterial Prostatitis	Acute infection of the prostate
Category II Chronic Bacterial Prostatitis	Chronic infection of the prostate
Category Illa & b Inflammatory/ Non- Inflammatory CPPS	Chronic Pelvic Pain Syndrome – accounts for majority of prostatitis cases. Nonbacterial in nature
Category IV Asymptomatic Inflammatory Prostatitis	No history of genitourinary pain, but leukocytosis is noted during evaluation for other condition

Table 1. National Institutes of Health (NIH) defined classification system for prostatitis.

Prostatitis is classified into four different categories; acute bacterial prostatitis, chronic bacterial prostatitis, inflammatory/ non-inflammatory chronic pelvic pain syndrome and asymptomatic inflammatory prostatitis.

Acute bacterial prostatitis is caused by bacteria that travel up the urethra and into the prostate. [58] It is the least common form of prostatitis and its symptoms consist of high fever, chills, joint/muscle aches and fatigue. In addition to those symptoms, pain around the base of the penis and behind the scrotum, pain in the lower back, and the feeling of a full rectum may also occur. Fluoroquinolone antibiotics are the standard of care with ciprofloxacin, levofloxacin, and ofloxacin most often prescribed.

Trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole is also sometimes used for the treatment of acute bacterial prostatitis. [59]

Chronic bacterial prostatitis is also caused by bacteria and is most commonly found in older men with other urological disorders. [60] Unlike acute bacterial prostatitis, its symptoms are mild and is considered a low grade infection that lasts for an extended amount of time. Symptoms include intermittent urges to urinate, frequent urination, painful urination, or nocturia. Low back pain, rectum pain, scrotum pain, and painful ejaculations can also occur. Antibiotics are also used for this form of prostatitis with treatment lengths ranging from 1 to 3 months. [61]

Chronic pelvic pain syndrome (CPPS), also known as chronic nonbacterial prostatitis, is the most common form of prostatitis and its symptoms reflect those

of chronic bacterial prostatitis. [62] No bacteria is discovered making treatment hard. Antibiotics, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and alphaadrenergic antagonists are used to ease the symptoms of CPPS. [63] It is hypothesized that this form of prostatitis is actually an overactive pain syndrome that connects the pelvic floor, bladder, prostate and rectum in an overactive neural network. [64]

Asymptomatic inflammatory prostatitis has no symptoms and is usually diagnosed during tests for other medical problems. [65] Since there are no symptoms treatment is usually not needed. Prostatic inflammation is associated with the development of prostatic diseases including Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia and prostate cancer.

Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia

Benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH) is a non-malignant condition where the epithelial and stromal compartments of the transitional zone, also the periurethral areas, enlarge to the point of causing unwanted urinary symptoms and occurs primarily in older men **(Figure 3)**. The prostate gland continues to grow throughout life but it is not entirely known what causes this specific type of prostatic enlargement. Untreated, BPH can cause the blockage of urine flow out of the bladder ultimately leading to urinary tract and/or kidney problems. [66] In

the United States, BPH has a prevalence of 40% amongst men by 60 years of age and 90% of men by 80 years of age. [67] BPH symptoms, also known as lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS), include increased urinary urgency, urinary frequency, weak urine stream and inability to empty the bladder. Urinary tract infection and hematuria are also possible symptoms. [68] Treatment of BPH usually involves alpha-adrenergic antagonists to relax bladder neck and prostate muscles and/or 5-alpha reductase inhibiters to shrink the prostate by preventing testosterone to dihydrotestosterone conversion which is known to cause prostatic growth. [69] Surgery, transurethral resection of the prostate (TURP), might also be recommended in severe cases. [70]



Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia



Figure 3. Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia

Prostate with Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia (BPH) showing enlarged transitional zone narrowing the urethra. BPH is a non-malignant condition where the epithelial and stromal compartments of the transitional zone, also periurethral areas, enlarge to the point of causing unwanted urinary symptoms. This primarily occurs in older men.

There are no clear triggering events causing BPH; one plausible hypothesis is that both acute and chronic inflammation may lead to increased proliferation within the prostate through a variety of mechanisms. Oxidative stress is known to cause tissue damage and may lead to compensatory proliferation resulting in hyperplastic growth. [71] Unregulated pro-inflammatory chemokines and cytokines by chronic inflammatory infiltrates have also been proposed to contribute to uncontrolled cellular proliferation, specifically stromal cell proliferation. Chronically active T-cells and macrophages are associated with nodules found in BPH and are known to secrete interleukin (IL) -6, IL-8 and IL-15. [72-74] Based on the available literature, BPH prevalence is most likely multifaceted with an unregulated immune system and systemic hormonal changes playing crucial roles. BPH is not a risk factor for prostate cancer even though inflammation is a risk factor for both BPH and prostate cancer.

Prostate Cancer

Prostate cancer is the uncontrolled malignant growth of cells within in the prostate and the most commonly cancer diagnosed in American men. Most prostate cancers are adenocarcinomas, meaning the cancer originates from the luminal gland cells of epithelial origin. Other classifications of prostate cancer are rare and include sarcomas, small cell carcinomas, neuroendocrine tumors and

transitional cell carcinomas. Majority of prostate cancers are indolent and slow growing but there are subclasses that can grow and spread quickly. [75] Behind lung and colorectal cancer, prostate cancer is the third leading cause of cancerrelated death in American men with 1 man in 39 dying from prostate cancer. [76]

Prostate cancer is usually diagnosed using PSA blood tests, DRE and prostate biopsy. [77] Several newer tests are being implemented to determine prostate cancer risk and treatment including: the phi (combines results of total PSA, free PSA and its precursor proPSA), the 4Kscore test (combines results of total PSA, free PSA, intact PSA and human kallikrein 2), the progensa (investigates prostate cancer antigen 3 (PCA3) levels in urine after DRE), the ConfirmMDx (genetic test from prostate biopsy) and genetic tests that look for the abnormal gene fusion called TMPRSS2:ERG in urine prostate cells after DRE. [78] Determining the stage of prostate cancer plays a key role in establishing treatment options.

The Gleason grading system is used by pathologists to determine the stage of prostate cancer. This system is based exclusively on the architectural pattern of prostatic glands within the tumor after biopsy and it evaluates the differentiation, normal gland architecture, of the tumor with the belief that a more differentiated tumor is less aggressive than an undifferentiated tumor. [79] A

Gleason grade 1 is considered well differentiated with a Gleason grad 5 considered poorly differentiated. The Gleason score is the combined sum of the two most common architectural patterns (Gleason grades). A high Gleason score means the cancer is poorly differentiated and more likely to metastasize (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Prostate cancer glandular structure

Prostate cancer is the uncontrolled malignant growth of cells within the prostate (**Right Panel**). It is characterized by the increased ratio of epithelial cells to stromal cells compared to normal prostate tissue (**Left Panel**). Unorganized glandular structures are a hallmark of prostate cancer and these cancer cells invade through the gland basement membrane where they metastasize to lymph node and bone.

Treatment of prostate cancer depends on the stage of tumor. Those tumors that have a low Gleason score, monitoring the cancer through active surveillance or watchful waiting, PSA tests and biopsies, might be preferable to the possible side effects of treatment. [80] For those localized tumors with moderate risk of progression, radiation therapy is often used. Conformal radiation therapy, intensity modulated radiation therapy, proton bean radiation and brachytherapy are used to minimize damage to surrounding normal tissues. [81] Destroying the tumor using high-intensity focused ultrasound, highly focused ultrasonic beams, is also gaining popularity for these localized tumors. [82] For those moderate and high risk tumors that are still localized to the prostate, prostate surgery/removal is used to cure the cancer. [83]

Metastatic prostate cancer or high risk prostate cancers in patients who cannot have surgery, hormone deprivation therapy and chemotherapy may be treatments of choice. Hormone deprivation therapy is used to reduce the levels of androgens and/or activity of the androgen receptor. There are a number of treatments aimed at lowering androgen levels or androgen receptor activity: orchiectomy (surgical castration), luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone (LNRH) agonists and antagonists (plays on hormonal feedback systems), Cytochrome P450 17A1 (CYP17) inhibitors (blocks production of androgens) and androgen

receptor inhibitors (blocks androgen receptor activity). [84-89] Side effects of these drugs include reduced sexual desire, erectile dysfunction, osteoporosis, decreased mental sharpness, loss of muscle mass, weight gain, fatigue and depression. [90] Once the cancer becomes resistant to androgen deprivation therapy, chemotherapy is used. Docetaxel and cabazitaxel have been shown to help men live longer with metastatic prostate cancer and now combinations with androgen deprivation therapy are being investigated. [91] Resistance to both of these treatments are unfortunately inevitable **(Figure 5)**.



Figure 5. Current treatment landscape for prostate cancer

(**Red line**) signifies PSA levels overtime and (**Grey Dot**) signifies treatment. When the cancer is localized to the prostate, surgery and radiation is most often used to cure the cancer. If surgery/radiation is not an option or if PSA levels continue to increase after treatment, androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) is then administered. This would include LNRH agonists and anti-androgens (Enzalutamide and Abiraterone). Once ADT fails to stop the growth/metastasis of the cancer immunotherapy (SipuleuceI-T) and chemotherapy (DocetaxeI and CabazitaxeI) are used in conjunction with ADT. Denosumab and Zoledronic Acid are also used to treat bone problems in patients who have cancer. The most-accepted risk factors for prostate cancer development are age, family history (genetics) and African American ancestry but there is an increased incidence of prostate cancer in those men who adopt a westernized lifestyle. [92] This suggests that environmental factors along with hereditary factors are playing a role in the development of prostate cancer. One such potential environmental factor is the induction of chronic inflammation through infections, dietary factors, hormonal changes and/or environmental chemical exposures. This inflammatory microenvironment created by the immunobiology of the prostate leads to the influx of chemokines and cytokines that potentially aid to unregulated cell growth.

Prostate Cancer Signaling

Interestingly, there is a relatively low rate of mutations in prostate cancer compared to other tumors of different origins and a high prevalence of nonrandom copy number variations involving well-known oncogenes and tumor suppressors. [93-94] The most common genomic alterations in prostate cancer signaling pathways include the androgen receptor pathway, phosphoinositide 3kinase (PI3K) pathway, the loss of tumor suppressor Homeobox protein Nkx-3.1(NKX3.1) and the pro-growth chromosomal rearrangement TMPRSS2:ERG. [95-98] This chromosomal rearrangement involving E26 transformation-specific transcription (ETS) factors under androgen receptor control is found in 60-70% of prostate cancers. [99] Aside from these genomic alterations, multiple inflammatory signaling pathways have been identified as possible mediators between inflammation and carcinogenesis.

The nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B) signaling pathway has been associated with inflammation, autoimmune disorders and cancer. [100] The family consists of 5 members: p65 (also known as ReIA), ReIB, c-ReI, p100/p53 and p105/p52 which form homo or heterodimers that function as transcriptional activators through binding consensus sites along DNA. The canonical NF-kB pathway is activated by a broad spectrum of stimuli like tumor necrosis factor a (TNF- α) and IL-1 and involves the phosphorylation of the inhibitory IkB proteins by the IkB kinase complex (IKK). This phosphorylation results in the ubiquitination and degradation of $I \kappa B$ by the proteasome, releasing NF- κB dimers to translocate to the nucleus and activate responsive target genes. Some of these target genes are involved in proliferation and apoptosis and have been shown to contribute to the development and progression of certain cancers including prostate cancer. [101-102]

NF-κB inhibition has been shown to suppress prostate cancer *in vivo* and *in vitro*. [103] In prostate cancer cell lines PC-3 and DU145, NF-κB was found to be constitutively active and inhibition of NF-κB was found to inhibit cell growth

and induce cell death. [104-106] NF-κB activator TNF-α is highly expressed in prostate cancer along with its receptors TNFR1 and TNFR2 compared to noncancerous prostatic epithelium and the expression of TNF- α has been correlated with prostate cancer cell proliferation, metastasis and drug resistance. [107] High levels of TNF-α levels in human serum have also been associated with poor prognosis of prostate cancer patients. [108]

The Janus Kinase (JAK)/signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) signaling pathway is an important cascade required for normal development and cell homeostasis. [109] It is recognized as an important membrane-to-nucleus cascade that can be activated by reactive oxygen species, cytokines and growth factors. The JAK/STAT pathway has been implicated in hematopoiesis, gland development, immune response and sexually dimorphic growth as well as in the development of both hematological and solid tumor malignancies. [110] Once signaling activation occurs and the specific inducer (like IL-6) binds to its respective receptor, the receptors undergo oligomerization leading to the phosphorylation of the JAK family of kinases, JAK 1-3. These activated JAK proteins act as docking sites for STAT monomers. The phosphorylation of the STATs allow for dimerization and the effective translocation to the nucleus and activation of STAT-dependent target genes.

STAT3, along with NF-κB, has been shown to be constitutively active in a number of cancers including prostate (Figure 6). [111] STAT3 gene targets are associated with cell cycle regulation and apoptosis and control various cellular events such as proliferation, differentiation and cell survival. [112] Upregulation of antiapoptotic proteins Bcl-2, Bcl-XL, survivin and Mcl-1 by STAT3 have been shown in prostate cancer and many other tumors. [113-114] The proangiogenic factor vascular endothelial growth factor, VEGF, has also been tied to STAT3 and been shown to be involved in in tumor invasion and migration. [115] Additionally, inhibition of the JAK/STAT pathway has been found to suppress prostate cancer growth and survival. [116]



Figure 6. NF-kB and STAT3 in cancer

NF-κB and STAT3 are found to be activated in a number of cancers including prostate cancer but also play major roles in other cell types. These two signaling pathways work collaboratively to continue positive feed-forward signaling, including the signaling molecules shown in the diagram above, creating an inflammatory tumor microenvironment. Inflammatory chemokines and cytokines are secreted by local immune cells, cancer cells and stromal cells creating the perfect stimuli for cancer initiation, promotion, invasion and metastasis.

The PI3K/ serine/threonine-specific protein kinase (AKT) pathway is a signal transduction pathway that connects a multitude of membrane receptors to essential cellular functions such as cell survival and proliferation. [117-119] PI3K is divided into three major classes: class I (IA and IB) molecules that contain one catalytic and regulatory subunit and have the ability to bind to receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs), G-protein coupled receptors and oncogenic proteins to transduce their signals, and class II and III molecules which contain a single catalytic subunit and bind to several receptors, such as RTKs or cytokine receptors. After PI3K activation, recruitment and activation of AKT occurs through phosphatidylinositol (4, 5) bisphosphate (PIP2) conversion into phosphatidylinositol (3, 4, 5) trisphosphate (PIP3). Activated AKT can phosphorylate and activate several other proteins like mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR), glycogen synthase kinase 3, and Forkhead box (FOXO) members. Ultimately, AKT's actions regulates a large array of cellular processes related to cell survival and proliferation.

PI3K/AKT pathway is hyper activated in the majority of solid tumors. PI3K/AKT/mTOR signaling is up-regulated in 30%–50% of prostate cancers and is most often due to the loss of Phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN) function and AKT hyper activation. [120] PTEN dephosphorylates PIP3 to PIP2

and negatively controls the PI3K/AKT pathway. PTEN has been found to be haploinsufficient in some prostate cancers and its genetic loss has been associated with prostate cancer progression and increased metastatic potential. [121] Therapeutics targeting the deregulation of the PI3K/AKT pathway have been developed and are currently being tested in prostate cancer.

Mitogen activated protein kinases (MAPKs) comprise a family of kinases tied to the regulation of intracellular metabolism, gene expression, cell growth and differentiation and stress response mechanisms. [122-123] MAPKs are divided into three families: the extracellular-signal-regulated kinases (ERKs), the c-Jun N-terminal kinases (JNKs), and p38 MAPKs. A multitude of signals initiate MAPK signaling by the binding and activation RTKs and/or G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs). The activated RTKs interact with Ras, or other members of its superfamily, and through Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Kinase (MKK) 4 and MKK7 kinases activate JNKs. Downstream targets of the MAPKs include activator protein 1 (AP-1) and p53 and these transcriptional activators mediate expression of target genes containing a TPA DNA response elements (TRE). The MAPK/ERK pathway has been shown to be activated in the later stages of prostate cancer often due to deregulated PI3K/AKT signaling or aberrant growth factor signaling. [124] Although members of the Ras family are rarely mutated in

prostate cancer, Ras is activated by epidermal growth factor (EGF), Insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1), keratinocyte growth factor (KGF), and fibroblast growth factors (FGFs), which are often deregulated in prostate cancer. [125-126]

These inflammatory signaling pathways have been shown to upregulate a family of proteins called the Inhibitors of Apoptosis.

Inhibitors of Apoptosis (IAP) Protein Family

Inhibitors of Apoptosis (IAP) deregulation is found in many types of human tumors and are associated with chemotherapy-resistance, disease progression and poor prognosis. [127] Consistent with the idea that different types of cancer cells are addicted to IAPs for cell survival, the inactivation of IAPs under tissue culture conditions results in the induction of apoptosis in most tumor cells. Furthermore, IAP inhibition does not seem to be harmful to normal differentiated cells. [128-130] IAPs were thought to function primarily by inhibiting cysteine proteases called caspases, which are involved in apoptosis. However, recently it has been that IAPs also influence a multitude of other cellular processes important for inflammation, immunity, cell migration and cell survival. [131]

There are 8 different IAP family members in humans; Baculoviral IAP repeat-containing protein 1 (BIRC1), Baculoviral IAP repeat-containing protein 2

(c-IAP1), Baculoviral IAP repeat-containing protein 3 (c-IAP2), X-Linked Inhibitor of Apoptosis (XIAP), survivin (Birc5), Baculoviral IAP Repeat Containing protein 6 (BIRC6), Melanoma inhibitor of apoptosis (ML-IAP) and IAP-like protein 2 (ILP2). All IAP family members contain 1-3 70 amino acid long Baculoviral IAP repeat (BIR) domains with a few members (c-IAP1, c-IAP2, XIAP and ML-IAP) containing a carboxy-terminal RING domain. [132] In addition to these two domains, IAP family members also contain several other domains that are most likely involved in protein-protein interactions. The BIR domain is thought to allow these proteins to bind caspases while the RING domain allows these proteins to act as an E3 ubiquitin ligase. The antiapoptotic function of IAP proteins appears to be highly dependent on these two domains. [133-135]

There are classically considered two apoptosis (programmed cell death) signaling pathways: the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis and the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis. [136] The extrinsic pathway is usually initiated through the binding of a death ligand to its respective receptor on the cell surface causing receptor oligomerization. [137] Some of these death ligands include Fas ligand (FasL), TNF α , APO-3L/TWEAK, and APO-2L/TRAIL. The binding of these factors ultimately leads to the recruitment of specialized adaptor proteins and the activation of the caspase cascades. The extrinsic pathway primarily works

through activated caspase 8 that can directly cleave and activate caspase 3 or indirectly lead to mitochondrial perturbations via the cleavage of BID. BID stimulates mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilzation. Activated caspase 3 is responsible for the proteolytic cleavage of the nuclear enzyme poly (ADPribose) polymerase (PARP) among other key proteins. PARP cleavage facilitates cellular disassembly. The intrinsic pathway is usually mediated by the release of pro-apoptotic proteins cytochrome c and second mitochondria-derived activator of caspase (SMAC/DIABLO) from the mitochondrial intermembrane space. [138] Once released these proteins activate caspase 9 which subsequently directly cleaves and activates caspase 3. SMAC/DIABLO is known to bind several IAP family members including XIAP, c-IAP1 and c-IAP2 promoting caspase cleavage and apoptosis. [139]

It has recently been found that XIAP is the only IAP family member that directly binds and inhibits caspases; specifically caspase 3, caspase 7 and caspase 9. [141] The first and second BIR repeats are involved in the inhibition of caspase 3 and caspase 7 while the third repeat is responsible for caspase 9 inhibition via the interaction of XIAP and the N termini of the processed caspase subunits. The other IAP family members are not considered potent caspase inhibitors but have an active E3 ubiquitin ligase activity. This ligase activity allows

IAP family members to regulate cell death modulator's and effector's protein stability contributing to cell survival. [142] Survivin is unique as an IAP family member in the fact it does not contain E3 ligase activity and is not a potent caspase inhibitor. Survivin is also associated with prostate cancer cell survival and proliferation.

Survivin

Survivin is encoded by the BIRC5 gene on chromosome 17q25 and is the smallest member of the IAP family. The BIRC5 gene encodes wild type survivin (4 exons, 142 amino acids) and five splice variants; Δ EX3 (deletion of exon 3, 137 amino acids), 2B (additional exon, 165 amino acids), 3B (5 exons, 120 amino acids), 2 α (2 exons, 74 amino acids) and 3 α (two exons, 78 amino acids). [143-144] All survivin isoforms contain a complete sequence identity with the N-terminus region but vary sequence on the carboxyl end. Isoform localization and expression patterns vary widely compared to wild type survivin and have been shown to associate with prostate cancer activity and progression. [145] Overall, there is a consensus that Δ Ex3 is anti-apoptotic and 2B is pro-apoptotic and that these isoforms may perform divergent functions in tumor progression and therapy response though much more research is need for the additional variants.

[146] Wild-type survivin is a dual functioning protein, playing both a role in cell death regulation (anti-apoptotic) and cell division (pro-mitotic) **(Figure 7)**.



Figure 7. Survivin cellular roles in cancer

Survivin has anti-apoptotic and pro-mitotic roles within in cancer cells. Survivin is instrumental in cell division controlling microtubule stability/chromosomal arrangement and has been shown to play a role in DNA repair, specifically non-homologous recombination promoting cell growth and survival. Survivin also, in conjunction with other IAP members, prevents apoptosis and autophagy through caspase cleavage and autophagosome inhibition.

Survivin regulation at the transcriptional level has been found to be mediated by a number of factors associated with inflammatory and growth signaling. PI3K/AKT, MAPK, JNK and JAK/Stat3 have been shown to regulate survival and proliferation of normal and of tumor cells through IAP protein regulation. Transcriptional regulation of survivin has been found to be mediated by Stat3 in some cancers. [147] Stat3 inhibitor, STATTIC, down-regulates survivin protein levels in human breast and ovarian cancer cells. [148] However, it has been reported that the specific protein 1 (Sp1) transcription factor, rather than Stat3, primarily regulates survivin promoter activity in esophageal cancer and gastric cancer; [149] thus suggesting the regulation mode of survivin appears to be highly cell-type specific. Survivin's promoter contains two critical Sp1 sites and some reports suggest that p53-mediated transcriptional repression is another possible manner of regulation. [150] NF- κ B has been shown to regulate survivin transcription in liver cancer and squamous cell carcinoma and the androgen receptor has been found to regulate survivin protein levels in prostate cancer. [151-152]

Survivin has a relative short protein half-life at around 30 minutes, regulated by proteasomal degradation. [153] Phosphorylation of Threonine 34 on survivin by Cyclin-dependent kinase 1 (cdc2) is known to stabilize survivin

protein levels by slowing down the clearance of survivin through the proteasomal degradation. [154] In cervical carcinoma cell lines and ovarian cell lines, the combined treatment of Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor and paclitaxel down-regulated survivin protein levels through the inhibition of Threonine 34 phosphorylation and enhanced caspase-dependent apoptosis. [155-156] Heat shock protein 90, Hsp90, a chaperone protein, has also been reported to regulate survivin protein levels. [157] The disruption of survivin–Hsp90 interaction results in the proteasomal degradation of survivin, leading to mitotic defects and apoptosis. [158-159]

The bifunctionality of survivin can be sorted by the individual subcellular compartments that survivin occupies and its secondary protein modifications. Survivin is localized in the cytoplasm, the mitochondria, the cytoskeleton and the nucleus with the distribution being cell type dependent. [160-162] Survivin has been shown to inhibit apoptosis induction with other IAP family members by preventing caspase activation in the cytoplasm and in mitochondria. In the nucleus, survivin is a part of a complex called the chromosomal passenger proteins. The chromosomal passenger protein complex is composed of the proteins Aurora-B kinase, inner centromere protein (INCENP), and Borealin. This

complex is necessary for regulating mitosis and chromosomal arrangement. [163]

The subcellular location and specific protein functional properties are regulated by signal-dependent secondary modifications of the protein. Survivin is phosphorylated at threonine 117 by the Aurora-B kinase and this localizes survivin to chromosome arms and inner centromeres from prophase through metaphase. [164] It also localizes survivin to kinetochores in metaphase, distributes survivin to the midzone microtubules in anaphase and at telophase, localizes survivin exclusively to the midbody. [166] Phosphorylation at threonine 34 is critical for survivin protein stability and its anti-apoptotic function. [165]

Survivin is expressed during development, but is variable and sometimes undetectable in adult fully-differentiated tissues. The overexpression of survivin protein has been reported in almost all solid tumor human malignancies including prostate cancer, lung cancer, breast cancer, stomach cancer, esophageal cancer, liver cancer, and ovary cancer. Similar to its protein expression, survivin promoter (transcriptional) activity is largely null in normal cell types, but is increased in malignant cell lines. The specific up-regulation of survivin in cancer cells is further supported by the immunological responses detected against it. Cancer cells seem to utilize the protective character of survivin during cancer progression.

During colon cancer progression, the level of survivin protein was found to increase from adenoma with low-grade dysplasia (2.3%) to high-grade dysplasia (52.4%) to carcinoma in adenoma (63.3%). [166] Similar results has been found in the tumorigenesis of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma where no survivin protein level has been found in normal pancreatic ducts but only in low-grade pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia to high-grade lesions and to the highest in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma tissues. [167] Survivin expression has been shown to induce a global transcriptional change in the tumor microenvironment that may promote tumor progression and has been implicated in angiogenesis. Survivin showed a cytoprotection effect, possibly through the PI3K pathways, in endothelial cells thought to be mediated by VEGF. Survivin inhibition led to not only decreased tumor cell growth, but also a reduction in tumor-derived blood vessels. [169]

Targeting survivin with small molecules has proven difficult and none have made it to clinic. YM155, a survivin inhibitor, showed promise but failed in clinical trials due to toxicity. Because of this, finding alternative ways of inhibiting survivin is of great appeal. The signaling pathways involved in survivin mRNA and protein regulation are known targets of a protein called Apurinic/apyrimidinic

endonuclease 1/redox factor-1 (APE1/Ref-1) which has roles in DNA repair and transcription factor activation.

APE1/Ref-1

A number of human diseases, including cancer, result from oxidative damage caused by endogenous and exogenous drivers. The base excision repair (BER) pathway is the repair pathway that fixes the majority of DNA base damage in both the nucleus and mitochondria. [169] APE1/Ref-1, a multifunctional enzyme that is part of this BER pathway, has both a DNA repair activity and a role in the activation of many transcription factors. These two activities are encoded by the two termini regions of the APE1/Ref-1 protein: the N-terminal region redox function and the C-terminal DNA repair function (**Figure 8**). [170-172] The DNA repair activity includes AP endonuclease activity, 3' phosphodiesterase activity, 3' phosphatase activity, and 3'–5' exonuclease activity and is responsible for protein–protein interactions within the BER pathway. [173]



Figure 8. APE1/Ref-1 cellular roles in cancer

APE1/Ref-1 is a bifunctional protein with roles in DNA repair and redox regulation. APE1/Ref-1 is part of the base excision repair pathway (BER) and is responsible for repairing Apurinic/apyrimidinic (AP) sites with its 5' – endonuclease and 3' –phosphodiesterase activity. It is also responsible for regulating the activity of a number of transcription factors including NF κ B, STAT3, Hypoxia-inducible factor 1-alpha (HIF-1 α) and AP-1. Together these two functions promote cell survival.

APE1/Ref-1 reductively activates transcription factors including c-Jun, AP-1, NF-κB, p53 and Hypoxia-inducible factor 1-alpha HIF-1α, thereby stimulating their DNA-binding activity. [174] All of these transcription factors are involved in cellular processes such as survival, growth and inflammatory pathways. The mechanism by which APE1/Ref-1 reduces the cysteine residues within these transcription factors involves the exchange of a proton from one or two of the redox active cysteine residues in its N-terminus (Cys65, Cys93 or Cys99). [175] The subsequent oxidized form of APE1/Ref-1 is then reduced and returned to active state by thioredoxin, and oxidized thioredoxin is reduced by thioredoxin reductase. [176]

In thiol-mediated redox reactions, one cysteine residue of the redox factor (in this case APE1/Ref-1) serves as the nucleophilic cysteine, which is responsible for attacking the disulfide bond in another protein and forming a mixed disulfide bond. This mixed disulfide bond is then resolved by the attack of the "resolving" cysteine residue within APE1/Ref-1 and results in the formation of a disulfide bond in the redox factor; the transcription factor is thereby reduced and APE1/Ref-1 is oxidized in this reaction. The reduction of a cysteine within the transcription factor DNA binding domain allows for easier covalent bond formation with DNA. It is hypothesized that the disulfide bond formation involving

Cysteines 65 and 93 occurs while APE1/Ref-1 is in an unfolded state as both cysteine residues are normally buried and not appropriately positioned to form a disulfide bond.

APE1/Ref-1 is associated with the progression of various human diseases including cancer as observed in ovarian, gastro-esophageal, pancreatico-biliary, lung, prostate, cervical, colorectal, breast, hepatocellular, bladder, head and neck, gastric, and glial cancers. [177] A positive correlation has found between the redox activity of APE1/Ref-1 and tumor grade. [178] Various studies using APE1/Ref-1- siRNA in cancer cell lines have demonstrated that APE1/Ref-1 has a role in cancer development and progression. [179] In osteosarcoma, one study has found a significant association between APE1/Ref-1 overexpression and disease risk. Increased chemosensitivity after the use of APE1/Ref-1-siRNA was also shown in this study and many others. [180]

The expression pattern and subcellular localization of APE1/Ref-1 differs among normal and diseased cell types. In non-diseased cells APE1/Ref-1 is primarily expressed in the nucleus rather than in the cytoplasm. [181] In response to oxidative stress, cytoplasmic expression is often observed and associated with cells exhibiting active metabolism. [182] Altered APE1/Ref-1 cellular localization (mixed nuclear or cytoplasmic localization) has been

observed in many cancers. Nuclear APE1/Ref-1 expression has been observed in head and neck cancer, rhabdomyosarcomas, bladder, ovarian, gastroesophageal and pancreatico-biliary cancers. Cytoplasmic APE1/Ref-1 expression has been found in thyroid, prostate and hepatocellular cancers. A positive correlation between aggressive tumor grade and nuclear APE1/Ref-1 has been found in ovarian, gastro-esophageal and pancreatico-biliary. [183] Nuclear localization and expression was also found to be correlated with cancer differentiation pattern and lymph node status. [184]

APE1/Ref-1 plays a role in apoptosis, angiogenesis and cell growth making it an attractive anti-cancer therapeutic target. It has been demonstrated that APX3330, also known as E3330, and APX3330 blocks only the redox function of APE1/Ref-1 and interferes with its ability to convert transcription factors from an oxidized to a reduced state, which affects their ability to bind to their target consensus sequences. [185] It is thought to do this through covalently modifying core cysteine residues within the redox domain of APE1/Ref-1 preventing its interaction with other proteins. Interestingly, APX3330 has no effect on APE1/Ref-1 DNA-repair endonuclease activity making it specific to only the redox function.
In previous studies it has been shown that only two of the seven cysteine residues in the redox domain are solvent accessible suggesting APE/Ref-1 may become unfolded in the presence of APX3330. [186] Cysteine 65, which is typically buried and critical for the redox function of APE1/Ref-1, becomes exposed and reacts with N-Ethylmaleimide (NEM) in the presence of APX3330 confirming the unfolding hypothesis. Furthermore, based on studies using liquid chromatography and tandem mass spectrometry, APX3330-mediated increase in disulfide bond formation of the critical APE1/Ref-1 cysteine residues Cysteine 65 and Cysteine 93 has been suggested as the cause of the redox activity inhibition **(Figure 9)**.



Figure 9. Mechanism of APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition through APX3330

Cysteine 65 of APE1/Ref-1 is necessary for the reduction of transcription factors. APE1/Ref-1 interacts with downstream transcription factors such as NF- κ B, HIF-1 α and AP-1 converting them from oxidized to reduced forms, allowing them to bind to their target promoter sequences and switch on the transcription of genes. APX3330 binds and prevents Cysteine 65 from creating a disulfide bond with another thiol group in the accepting transcription factor thereby blocking the APE1/Ref-1's ability to convert the oxidized transcription factor to a reduced transcription factor keeping the target gene transcription turned off.

Summary

Chronic inflammation is a common factor in a number of prostatic diseases including prostate cancer and BPH. However, it is not known how specialized cells in the prostatic epithelium are programmed to avoid cell death in noxious inflammatory microenvironments and survive in order to repopulate the tissue to the point of disease. It is also not known if APE1/Ref-1 is a key regulator of prostate cell growth and cancer progression or upstream of pathways that regulate survival proteins. In this dissertation I investigated these questions.

Chapter 2 Material and Methods

Methods

Mouse prostate E. coli inflammation model

E.coli strain 1677 was cultured in 25 ml Lysogeny Broth (LB) medium at 37 °C overnight. The infected medium was then collected and centrifuged at 1,500 G's for 10 minutes. The bacteria pellet was then washed with sterile 1x Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS) and was re-suspended in 10 ml sterile PBS. The absorbance, OD600, was measured to determine the concentration of *E.coli* and the *E.coli* suspension is lastly diluted to 1 X 10⁶/ml (OD600=0.118) in sterile PBS.

C57BL/6J wild type mice at 8-12 weeks were deprived from water for 2 hours and then were anesthetized using isoflurane. *E.coli* strain 1677 solution (1 X 10⁶/ml in sterile PBS) is instilled through a sterile catheter into the prostate (100 µl/mice) at day 0, with PBS being used as the vehicle. Mice were sacrificed after instillation based on the experiment design. 5-bromo-2'-deoxyuridine (BrdU) is intraperitoneal (IP) injected into animal (10 mM, 200 µl/mouse) 2 hours before sacrifice to label all proliferating cells. Prostates were collected within 30 minutes after animal sacrifice for following experiments.

Tissue Microdissection

Mouse prostate was collected within 30 minutes after the animal is sacrificed. The fat tissue around prostate was removed and the prostate was dissected to separate different prostatic lobes in cold sterile PBS with antibiotics. All lobes (including Anterior Prostate (AP), Dorsolateral Prostate (DLP), and Ventral Prostate (VP)) were collected separately for following experiments.

Tissue fixation and embedding

The DLP tissue for immunofluorescence was fixed in 10% formalin in PBS for overnight and then the tissue was washed with distilled (DI) water twice to remove excessive formalin. Then the tissue was dehydrated by incubating it in 50% ethanol, 70% ethanol, 2 X 95% ethanol, and 2 X 100% ethanol, at 30 minutes/step. The tissue was then treated with 100% xylene twice at 30 minutes/step followed by two 50% xylene + 50% paraffin treatments also at 30 minutes/step. The 50% xylene + 50% paraffin treatment was replaced with 100% paraffin and the tissue was incubated at 59°C in oven for 1 hour. Then the paraffin was refreshed and the tissue was incubating at 59°C overnight. The tissue was embedded in paraffin in the following day and was serially sectioned into 5µm slice for immunofluorescence (IF) or hematoxylin and eosin stain (H&E) staining.

Immunofluorescence staining

Paraffin embedded slides were heated in oven at 59°C for 2 hours to melt and remove paraffin. The slides were washed with xylene 3 times at 5 minutes each followed by 2 times methanol wash at 5 minutes each. The slides were then washed with distilled water for 5 minutes. Tissues were then subjected to heatinduced antigen retrieval in 10 mM citrate buffer (citrate buffer stock solution of monohydrate-free acid citric acid, sodium citrate dehydrate, pH 6.0) for 10 minutes followed by a 10 minute cool down period. The tissue was circled with hydrophobic pen and washed with 1x PBS-Tween (PBST) for 3 times at 5 minutes/step. Sections were blocked at room temperature with a bovine serum albumin (BSA)-serum mixture for 2 hours and incubated with primary antibody overnight at 4°C. The sections were then washed the following day with PBST for 15 minutes to remove excessive primary antibody. The tissue was then treated with a fluorophore labelled secondary antibody at room temperature (RT) for 1 hour. For nuclear staining, the tissue was treated with Hoechst 33342 in PBST at RT for 10 minutes followed by 2 PBS washes and 3 DI water washes, 5 minutes each. An aqua mounting medium was used on the slides and subsequently were kept in 4°C for short term and in -20°C in for long term storage.

ELISA (Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay)

Prostate tissues were harvested and homogenized from 8 week-old C57BL/6J WT mice 0–14 days after *E. coli* strain 1677 instillation. For the release experiments, tissues were equilibrated for 1 hour in aerated Krebs physiological salt solution, with buffer changes of 15 minutes and then 30 minutes. Krebs was collected after the experiment and frozen in -80°C as the "released fraction." Additional tissues were harvested for the total tissue content, and these tissues were snap frozen in liquid nitrogen, placed in sterile PBS, and homogenized using sonification. Tissue slurries were centrifuged at 14,000 G for 10 minutes and the supernatant was collected as the total tissue content fraction. All collections were analyzed by ELISA. Absorbance readings for each concentration were normalized as a ratio to control non-inflamed prostates (PBS vehicle treated).

TUNEL (Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick end labeling)

Prostate lobes (DLP) were fixed in 10% formalin overnight, processed and embedded in paraffin and serially sectioned at 5 µm with a microtome and rehydrated as previously mentioned. Tissue sections were incubated with Proteinase K working solution (10 µg/ml in 10 nM Tris/HCl, pH 7.4–8) at RT for 15 minutes and then rinsed twice with PBS. 50 microliters of TUNEL reaction mixture were added to each section and slides were placed in a humidified atmosphere for 60 minutes at 37°C in the dark. The slides were then rinsed three times with PBS and stained with Hoechst 33258 as previously described. Tissues were then washed and covered with an aqueous medium and glass coverslips. Samples were directly analyzed under a fluorescence microscope using an excitation wavelength in the range of 450–500 nm and detection in the range of 515–565 nm (green).

Immunoblotting (Protein quantification)

After treatment, prostatic cells were washed with cold PBS and were lysed by adding 250-500 µl/well lysis buffer. The plate was kept at RT for 10-15 minutes and the cells were then broken apart with a cell scraper. The cell lysate was placed into an Eppendorf tube and kept on ice for 30 minutes. The cell lysate was then placed in -80°C for storage or used for bicinchoninic acid assay (BCA assay).

Serial dilutions of BSA standard solution (concentration: 0.125 mg/ml, 0.25 mg/ml, 0.5 mg/ml, 1 mg/ml and 2 mg/ml) were prepared using BSA standard and lysis buffer for BCA assay. In 96 wells plate, 35 μ l of standard solution or protein samples was added into each well, 2 replicates per sample. The BCA reagent A and B were mixed in a 1:50 ratio to make BCA reaction buffer. 70 μ l BCA reaction

buffer was added into each well (combined with samples) in the 96 wells plate. The plate was incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes and absorbance at 540 nM was read on plate reader. The protein concentration was calculated using standard curve in excel.

The protein samples were prepared using 2X laemmli loading buffer and lysis buffer. The protein concentration was adjusted to make the loading amount of protein the same between the samples. The samples were loaded on a precast 4%-20% gradient gel. The gel was ran under 115V for 1 hour. Bio-rad dual color precision ladder was used as protein marker on at least one side of the gel.

The gel was washed with DI water for 5 minutes. The gel and the thick blotting paper was soaked in transfer buffer for 15 minutes to acclimate. The PVDF membrane was activated in methanol for 1-2 minutes and was placed in transfer buffer for 10-15 minutes. The gel was transferred at 10V, 400mA for 20-30 minutes. The PVDF membrane was collected and blocked in milk/BSA blocking buffer for 2 hours at RT or overnight at -4°C.

The primary antibody was diluted in milk/BSA blocking buffer or just BSA blocking buffer depending on the antibodies instructions. The membrane was incubated with primary antibody at -4°C overnight. The membrane the following

day was washed with PBST for 6 times 5 minutes each to wash off unbound primary antibody. The secondary antibodies were diluted in the standard milk/BSA blocking buffer and the membrane was incubated with the secondary antibody at RT for 2 hours. The membrane was then washed with PBST for 4 times at 5 minutes each followed by 2 PBS washes at 10 minutes each. The membrane was then developed using Thermo fisher Femto or Pico developing buffer and was exposed on X-ray film in dark room. The film was scanned onto a joint lab computer and analyzed using Adobe Photoshop software for quantification.

After developing, the membrane was washed with PBST for 3 times to get rid of excess developing solution. The membrane was stripped using stripping buffer for 5-15 minutes and then washed with PBS 3 times at 5 minutes each. Then the membrane was blocked in blocking buffer again and placed in -4°C for storage.

Cell culture

Prostate cancer cell lines PC-3, LNCaP, C4-2 and noncancerous prostatic epithelial cell line E7 were cultured in complete growth medium at 37°C, 5% CO₂ condition. 0.05% trypsin was used to digest the cells and was neutralized with

new medium. Cells were passaged between 3-5 days depending on seeding and confluency.

Cell proliferation assay

Prostatic cell lines were seeded at concentrations previously determined in a 96-wells plate. Cells were treated with APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibitors APX3330 and APX2009 for various time points and the treatment medium was refreshed every day with new drug. The cells were then fixed with methanol for 5 minutes in RT and were dried overnight for methylene blue assay.

Methylene blue assay

Prostate cells were seeded 1,000-5000 per well (cell line/experimentdependent) and treated with either APX3330, APX2009 or RN7-58 for 5 days. Media was then removed and cells were fixed with methanol for 10 minutes and stained with 100 μ L of 0.05% of methylene blue (LC16920-1 diluted in 1X PBS) for 1 hour. The cells were then washed 3X with water and allowed to air dry overnight. 100 μ L's of 0.5N HCI was added to each well to dissolve the methylene blue stain and absorbance (@630nm) was measured via spectrophotometry (**Figure 10**). The percent viabilities, normalized to DMSO control, were graphed and IC $_{50}$ concentrations determined. DMSO control was not significantly different from untreated cells.



Figure 10. Methylene blue assay

Standard curve showing absorbance with relative cell number. PC-3 and C4-2 cells were seeded in increasing amounts in a 96 well plate, methanol fixed and stained with methylene blue. The stain was then dissolved with hydrochloric acid (HCI) and absorbance measured via spectrometry.

RT-PCR (Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction)

RNA isolation was performed using RNeasy Mini Kit. 10 nanograms of total RNA was reverse transcribed using Superscript III One-Step RT-PCR System. Real-time PCR was performed using the TaqMan Gene Expression Assay BIRC5 and HPRT1 and Applied Biosystems 7500 Fast Real-Time PCR System.

CoIP (Co-Immunoprecipitation)

Samples were co-immunoprecipitated using the Pierce Co-IP kit. Additionally, the cells were washed twice with 1X PBS and the proteins were cross-linked using DTBP (5 mm, for 30 min on ice). DTBP was quenched by washing with cold inactivation buffer (100 mm Tris-HCl, pH 8, 150 mm NaCl) and 1XPBS. Cells were then lysed and the lysates added to columns and after extensive washing, the bound proteins were eluted and prepared for immunoblot analysis.

Luciferase assay

C4-2 cells were co-transfected with constructs containing luciferase driven by NFkB and a Renilla luciferase control reporter vector pRL-TK at a 20:1 ratio by using Effectene Transfection Reagent. After 16 hours, cells were treated with

increasing concentrations of APX2009 in serum free media for 24 hours. Firefly and Renilla luciferase activities were assessed by using the Dual Luciferase Reporter Assay System. Renilla luciferase activity was used for normalization and all transfection experiments were performed in triplicate and repeated 3 times in independent experiments.

Propidium lodide (PI) cell cycle analysis

PC-3 and C4-2 cells were treated with APX2009 (9 and 14 μ M, respectively) for 48 hours. 500,000 cells were then aliquoted for cell cycle analysis and 0.1 mg/ml Propidium Iodide and 0.6% NP-40 PBS stain wash was added to the tubes. The cells were then centrifuged at 1900 rpms for 10 minutes with the brake on low and then decanted and blotted. RNAase and stain wash were added and cells incubated on ice for 30 minutes. Propidium Iodide intensity was measured via flow cytometry.

siRNA transfection

PC-3 and C4-2 cells were seeded into a 6 wells plate at a concentration of 2 X 10⁵ cells/well. 50 nM control siRNA or 50 nM APE1/Ref-1 siRNA were transfected using HiPerfect transfection reagent following the instruction manual.

Cells were cultured overnight and then were subjected to various experiments. Transfection efficiency was confirmed via immunoblot.

In vivo subcutaneous tumor

 2×10^{6} C4-2 cells were subcutaneously implanted in the hind flank of male athymic nude mice using a 100µl volume of 50:50 solution of Matrigel: RPMI medium. When tumor volumes reached 150 -200 mm³, the animals were treated with 25 mg/kg IP APX2009 or vehicle every 12 hours for 5 days. 5-bromo-2'deoxyuridine (BrdU) was injected into the animals 2 hours prior to sacrifice and tumor tissues were analyzed for survivin levels (IF and immunoblotting) and BrdU incorporation (IF).

Materials

Animal models

C57BL/6J mice were obtained from Jackson Laboratories (Bar Harbor, ME) and the athymic nude mice were purchased from Charles River's Laboratories (Wilmington, MA); Matrigel was form BD Biosciences (San Jose, CA); BrdU was purchased from Fisher Scientific (Hampton, NH).

ELISA (Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay)

The ELISA kits for the death ligands, IL-1's and IL-6 were purchased from BioSource (Camarillo, CA). ELISA kits for sonic hedgehog (Shh), IGF's, and transforming growth factor betas (TGFβ's) were purchased from R&D Systems (Minneapolis, MN).

TUNEL (Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick end labeling)

In situ Cell Death Detection Kit, Fluorescein was purchased from Roche (Branford, CT). Proteinase K was purchased from Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, MO).

Cell culture

PC-3, C4-2, LNCaP and E7 cells were maintained in Travis Jerde's lab. Cell culture medium, antibiotics, HEPES buffer, trypsin, and additives were from HyClone (Logan, Utah); flasks, culture dishes, and plates were from Corning (Tewksbury, MA) or BD Biosciences (San Jose, CA); Fetal Bovine serum was from Atlanta Biologics (Flowery Branch, GA).

Immunoblotting

4-20% gradient SDS-page precast gels and western apparatus obtained from Bio-rad (Hercules, CA). Peirce BCA buffer, chemiluminescent substrates Femto and Pico, phosphatase and protease inhibitor, and Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA) were obtained from Fisher Scientific (Hampton, NH).

Immunofluorescence

The Normal Donkey Serum for blocking, the Hoechst 33342 for nuclear staining, and mounting medium were purchased from Fisher Scientific (Hampton, NH).

Anti-survivin, Anti-Bcl-2, Anti-Bcl-XL, Anti-Mcl-1, Anti-GAPDH, Anti-Cyclin B1, Anti-Cdc2, Anti-Cleaved Caspase 3, Anti-Total Caspase 3, Anti-APE1 antibodies were purchased from Cell Signaling Technology (Danvers, MA), Anti-BrdU and Anti-p65 antibodies were from Novus Biologicals (Littleton, CO); Anti-βactin antibody was from Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, MO); all the fluorescent labelled secondary antibodies were from Life Technologies (Carlsbad, CA); all the HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies were from Fisher Scientific (Hampton, NH).

RT-PCR (Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction)

RNeasy Mini Kit was purchased from Qiagen (Germantown, MD). Superscript III One-Step RT-PCR System was purchased from Thermo Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA). The TaqMan Gene Expression Assays (BIRC5 (Hs04194392_s1) and HPRT1 (Hs02800695_m1) were purchase from Thermo Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA).

CoIP (Co-Immunoprecipitation)

Pierce Co-IP kit and DTBP were purchased from Thermo Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA).

Luciferase assay

pLuc-MCS with NFkB responsive promoter were purchased from PathDetect cis-Reporting Systems Stratagene (La Jolla, Ca) and a Renilla luciferase control reporter vector pRL-TK were purchased from Promega Corporation (Madison, WI). Effectene Transfection Reagent was purchased Qiagen (Germantown, MD). Firefly and Renilla luciferase activities were assessed by using the Dual Luciferase Reporter Assay System which was purchased from Promega Corporation (Madison, WI).

Propidium lodide (PI) cell cycle analysis

Propidium Iodide (PI) was purchased from Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, MO). NP-40 was purchased from Thermo Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA).

siRNA vectors and transfection reagent

Survivin #1 and #2 siRNA were purchased from Cell Signaling Technology (Danvers, MA); Allstar Negative Scramble siRNA was purchased from Qiagen (Germantown, MD); APE1 #1 siRNA was given to us form Dr. Melissa Fishel and Prevalidated APE1/Ref-1 siRNA (siAPE1 #2) was purchased from Life Technologies (Carlsbad, CA) (#s1446). HiPerFect Transfection Reagent was purchased from Qiagen (Germantown, MD).

Facilities

Flow-Cytometry Sorter: BD Facs Aria; Fluorescent Microscope: Leica DMI6000B. RT-PCR: Applied Biosystems 7500 Fast Real-Time PCR System.

Other materials

All the chemical reagents and lab supplies were purchase from Fisher Scientific (Hampton, NH) or Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, MO).

Statistical analysis

All statistical works were done using Microsoft Excel. The data were analyzed using student t-test, One-way ANOVA or Two-way ANOVA as appropriate. For each independent test, the result was calculated by the average of 3-6 replicates.

Chapter 3: Coordinated Induction of Cell Survival Signaling in the Inflamed Microenvironment of the Prostate

Introduction

Continual and recalcitrant inflammation is an extremely common condition in the human prostate and has been found to be associated with a number of prostatic diseases including prostate cancer and benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH) [187-190]. Prostatic inflammation is characterized by the presence of inflammatory cells in the stroma, epithelium, and lumen of prostatic glands where the infiltrate is primarily lymphocytic with secondary accompanying macrophages juxtaposed to loci of reactive hyperplasia [187]. The origins of inflammation in the prostate remain a subject of debate and are most likely multi-factorial [191]. A role for a bacterial component in prostatic inflammation is controversial but is certainly plausible [192-195], and colonization by non-culturable organisms has been suggested by PCR assays of bacterial 16S ribosomal RNA in prostate biopsies as this has been associated with histological evidence of inflammation [196]. Numerous nonbacterial causes of inflammation have been investigated including viruses, environmental components, systemic hormones, and urinary reflux. Whatever the cause, inflammation in the prostate is of considerable

importance to urological research due to the prevalence and impacts of BPH and prostate cancer.

While much has been described regarding prostate disease resulting from oxygen and nitrogen radicals during inflammation, proliferative mechanisms associated with repair and regeneration are less understood. Repair and regrowth are co-regulated processes characteristic of many cellular responses to trauma and in order for tissue recovery to proceed, inflammation must orchestrate precise series of events directing damaged cells to die, inducing proliferation of protected tissue progenitors to repopulate damaged tissue, and promoting differentiation of those expanded cells into proper cell subtypes [197]. Errors in these processes allow for expansion of damaged cells in an environment saturated in growth promoting factors leading to hyperplasia and desmoplasia [198]. While there is an extensive literature in prostate cancer cells regarding survival and cell death escape, mechanisms of how inflammation directs benign cells to avoid death and proliferate are poorly understood.

In addition to the classically understood mechanisms by which cells survive noxious tissue conditions—inhibition of pro-apoptotic proteins, induction of pro-survival proteins, and the subsequent inactivation of caspases autophagy represents a process that can be associated with both the promotion of apoptosis and the promotion of cell survival and proliferation. Autophagy consists of autophagosome formation and effective macromolecule degradation [199]. The mechanisms of autophagy are diverse and depend on the origin of the stimulus. Autophagy is implicated in a number of diseases including cancer [200]. The removal of damaged organelles or proteins can be advantageous for a cell and may act as an escape mechanism from cell death [201].

It is not known how specialized cells in the prostatic epithelium are programmed to avoid cell death mechanisms in the noxious condition of inflammation and survive in order to repopulate the tissue as part of the innate repair and recovery process. In this study, we characterize the immediate induction of cell death mechanisms in our mouse model of prostatic inflammation that has been shown to transition from acute to chronic phases of inflammation similar to human prostates. Cell death signaling induction is followed by a coordinated induction of survival mechanisms that begin in basal epithelial cells and expand to include all layers of the epithelium. We also found that autophagy is induced during the recovery phases of inflammation. Finally, we found that the most consistently induced of the survival proteins, survivin, is associated with inflammation in human prostate specimens, and that survivin expression is more tightly correlated with inflammation than with disease state of the prostate.

Inflammation Causes Tissue Damage and Hyperplasia in a Model of Prostatic Inflammation

Mice instilled with uropathogenic E. coli 1677 exhibited widespread inflammation with varying degrees of hyperplasia and dysplasia consistent with previous papers on this model, and as has been previously published, the dorsolateral lobe of the prostate produced the most consistent and dynamic response to inflammation [192, 202]. Three days after instillation, WT animal epithelium develops distinct multilayers and display extensive inflammatory infiltrate (Figure 11). Previous reports from this model indicate that the inflammatory infiltrate in this model is primarily neutrophilic 1–2 days post induction, and lymphocytic 3-5 days after inflammation with accompanying macrophages [192, 202]. This phase mimics what is observed in human prostates with chronic inflammation [203-204]. Intense loci of inflammation are juxtaposed to epithelial hyperplasia and the prostatic glands juxtaposed to intense inflammation show tremendously increased epithelial cell proliferation and hyperplasia. Mice exhibiting 1–3 days of inflammation exhibit numerous damaged and apoptotic cells as evidenced by pyknotic nuclei and retracted cytoplasm (Figure 11). These data demonstrate that our model of prostatic

inflammation is associated with the damaging effects of inflammation and cellular damage.



Figure 11. Hematoxylin and Eosin staining of 3 day inflamed dorsolateral prostates in the mouse prostatic inflammation model

A: (200×) Non-inflamed control prostate shows pseudostratified epithelium and very few apoptotic or autophagic cells. **B:** 200× Inflamed prostatic duct shows layering of epithelium characteristic of reactive hyperplasia during inflammation, but also shows numerous damaged and apoptotic cells as evidenced by pyknotic nuclei and retracted cytoplasm (arrows). **C:** 400× Image of damaged epithelial cells in hyperplastic epithelium in inflamed prostate.

Inflammation Causes Rapid Apoptotic Response

To characterize inflammation-induced apoptosis, we assessed control and inflamed mouse prostates for expression of executioner caspase 3, 7, and 6 cleavage via immunohistochemistry (Figure 12A and 12B). We found an increase in cells exhibiting activation (cleavage) of all three executioner caspases with caspase 3 being the most dramatic, peaking at day 2 with 1.3% of cells expressing cleaved caspase 3 (n = 6 mice). Cleaved caspase 3 positive cells were primarily found in select basal and luminal epithelial cells of prostatic glands and absent from the fibromuscular stroma. In addition, we assessed these tissues for later stage apoptosis by staining for nick-end labeling of fragmented DNA. To determine this, a terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick-end labeling (TUNEL) was performed to measure percent of epithelial cells in later stage apoptosis as described in histologic sections of prostate tissue and positive cells were detected by fluorescent microscopy (Figure 12C). Few fluoresceinpositive cells were found in days 0 and 1 of infection but a significant increase in apoptotic cells was found in day 2 with subsequent decrease by day 4. The fluorescein positive cells, like the caspase 3 positive cells, were primarily found in the basal and luminal compartments of the prostatic glands.



Figure 12. Inflammation of the mouse prostate results in induced apoptotic signaling

A: Fluorescent image (200×) of cleaved caspase 3 (green) in the epithelium (PanCK-red) of mouse prostates inflamed 3 days. **B**: Calculated data of epithelial cells for cleaved caspases 3, 7, and 6 from 6 mouse dorsal-lateral prostate lobes inflamed to the time points shown, expressed as percentage of cleaved caspase-positive cells within the epithelial compartment. **C**: Fluorescent image (200×) of TUNEL-positive cells. **D**: Calculated data of epithelial cells for TUNEL from 6 mouse dorsal-lateral prostate lobes inflamed to the time points shown, expressed as percentage of TUNEL from 6 mouse dorsal-lateral prostate lobes inflamed to the time points shown, expressed as percentage of TUNEL-positive cells within the epithelial compartment. All data are expressed as mean \pm s.e.m. *P < 0.05 versus PBS-instilled prostate; comparisons using analysis of variance (ANOVA), n = 6.

Inflammation Induces Death and Survival Factor Production and Release

Inflammation induces coordinated and temporal expression and release of known cell death factors, subsequently followed by an induction of a panel of known cell survival-inducing factors. As measured by ELISA, bona fide cell death-inducing mediators TNF α , TWEAK, TRAIL, and FAS ligand are all induced rapidly and transiently upon induction of acute inflammation in the dorsolateral prostate, maximizing at 1–2 days after induction (Figure 13A). Subsequent to induction of death ligands, the production of known cell survival factors Shh, IGF-1, IL-1 α , IL-6, TGF β 1, and TGF β 2 are substantially induced in the second day of inflammation, and maximizes at day 3 ((Figure 13B), n = 6 mice)). IL-1 α , IL-6, and TGF^{β1} remained significantly induced for 5 days after inflammation induction. These data demonstrate that death factors coincide with the acute and neutrophilic phase of inflammation, and are coordinately followed by the induction of survival factors corresponding to the lymphocytic phase of inflammation.







Figure 13. Inflammation induces the expression and release of known cell death factors, followed by an induction of a panel of known cell survival-inducing factors

A: Total tissue content of TNFα, TWEAK, TRAIL, and FAS ligand are all induced rapidly upon induction of inflammation in the dorsolateral prostate, maximizing at 1–2 days after induction. **B:** Subsequently, the induction of known cell survival factors Shh, IGF-1, IL-1α, IL-6, TGFβ1, and TGFβ2 begins in the second day of inflammation, and maximizes at day 3. IL-1α, IL-6, and TGFβ1 remained induced for 5 days after inflammation induction. All peptides were assessed by ELISA of whole dorsolateral prostate lobes and calculated as picogram of peptide per gram of tissue. Data were then normalized as a ratio to control non-inflamed prostates at the given time point of induction, for presentation. All data are expressed as mean ± s.e.m. *P < 0.05 versus PBS-instilled prostate; comparisons using analysis of variance (ANOVA), n = 6. Asterisk-labeled time points are those that show significant inducibility of all death or survival factors.

Inflammation Induces Cell Survival Signaling Pathways in Response to Apoptotic Signals

We assessed the induction of four previously identified survival signaling molecules, previously known to regulate cell survival in prostate cells: survivin, Bcl-2, Bcl-XL, and Mcl-1 (Figure 14). Our data indicate that inflammation induces the expression of survivin, Bcl-2 and Mcl-1, but had no effect on Bcl-XL expression (Not shown). The most prominently induced survival protein by inflammation was survivin, exhibiting an eight-fold induction at days 3 and 4 after inflammation relative to uninflamed control prostates ((Figure 14A and 14B); n = 6 mice)). Since survivin was the most dynamic and consistently induced survival factor in inflamed prostates, we sought to further characterize its induction. Survivin is rarely expressed in control prostates, being expressed in 1% of epithelial cells, and primarily in select basal cells (Figure 14C-top). Immunofluorescence of survivin expression increased linearly by day throughout the first 5 days of inflammation (Figure 14D), and by 5 days 50% of the epithelial cells of inflamed prostates were positive for survivin (Figure 14D), image depicted in Figure 4C-bottom. The percentage of survivin-positive cells remained increased for 7 days of infection. These data indicate that survival proteins are induced during prostatic inflammation, corresponding to induced survival factor

signals and the lymphocytic phase of inflammation, and temporally following the neutrophilic death factor/apoptotic phase.



Figure 14. Inflammation induces three primary cell survival signaling pathways in mouse dorsolateral prostates, most prominently, survivin

A: Immunoblot example of induction of survivin, Bcl-2, and Mcl-1 during the time course of inflammation in mouse prostates. **B:** Quantified data of relative expression of survivin protein levels during prostatic inflammation; data were calculated as ratio of pixel intensity of the given survival protein, relative to β-actin, and expressed as ratio of expression to control prostates at the corresponding time of induction. Data are expressed as mean ± s.e.m. *P < 0.05 versus PBS-instilled (control) prostate; comparisons using analysis of variance (ANOVA), n = 6. **C:** Immunofluorescence of survivin expression (green) in 5 day instilled control (top) and inflamed (bottom) dorsolateral prostates demonstrating epithelial cell (PanCK, red) expression in the nucleus during inflammation. **D:** Quantified cell counting of epithelial cells positive for survivin expression; data expressed are the percentage of epithelial cells expressing survivin in control and inflamed prostates at each time point of inflammation. All data are expressed as

mean \pm s.e.m. *P < 0.05 versus PBS-instilled prostate; comparisons using analysis of variance (ANOVA), n = 6.
Inflammation Induces Autophagy: LC-3 Association with the Autophagosome

As autophagy is a cell mechanism that can lead to either cell survival or cell death, we sought to characterize its induction in prostatic inflammation. Inflammation increases both the expression and vesicle association of the autophagy LC3 (Figure 15). LC3 is expressed in the cytosol of cells and, upon initiation of autophagy, LC3 associates with vesicular membranes to form the autophagosome. This causes LC3 to run faster on gels, so a lower running band in immunoblotting is indicative of autophagosome-associated LC3, and therefore autophagy induction. Immunoblotting of proteins from inflamed prostates demonstrates that autophagy is induced by inflammation in the prostate. maximizing at 3 days of inflammation ((Figure 15A and 15B); n = 6 mice)). Additionally, LC3 expression itself is also induced after three days of inflammation. To further characterize LC3 during prostatic inflammation, we assessed tissue localization by in immunofluorescence. Autophagosomeassociated LC3 is associated with a punctate appearance as the protein is concentrated around the vesicle (Figure 15C). We found that the number of prostatic epithelial cells exhibiting punctate LC3 increased from 4% of epithelial cells to 25% by the third day of inflammation (Figure 15D). Autophagic cells were

found throughout the epithelium, in both luminal and basal layers. These data demonstrate that autophagy is induced by acute prostatic inflammation, and maximizes during the lymphocytic phase.



Figure 15. Inflammation autophagy marker expression in mouse dorsolateral prostates

A: Immunoblot example of induction of the autophagy marker LC3 at inflammation time points indicated; the higher running band (cyt) represents cytosolic LC3 while the lower running band (Aph) indicates LC3 associated in the autophagasome, and is indicative of autophagy induction. **B:** Quantified data of relative expression of all cytosolic and autophagasome-associated LC3; data were calculated as ratio of pixel intensity of the LC3 form, relative to β-actin, and expressed as ratio of expression to control prostates at the corresponding time of induction. Data are expressed as mean ± s.e.m. *P < 0.05 versus PBS-instilled (control) prostate; comparisons using analysis of variance (ANOVA), n = 6. **C:** Immunofluorescence of LC3 (green) localization in 3 day instilled control (top) and inflamed (bottom) dorsolateral prostates demonstrating the characteristic punctate LC3 Localization with the autophagasome of autophagic epithelial cells, a further indicator of autophagic cells (PanCK, red). **D:** Quantified cell counting of epithelial cells positive for punctate LC3 Localization; data expressed are the

percentage of epithelial cells expressing punctate LC3 in control and inflamed prostates at each time point of inflammation. All data are expressed as mean \pm s.e.m. *P < 0.05 versus PBS-instilled prostate; comparisons using analysis of variance (ANOVA), n = 6.

Survivin Is Induced Juxtaposed to Inflammation in Human Prostate Specimens

In our in vivo mouse model of prostatic inflammation, survivin is the most consistently induced survival factor in the prostate in response to inflammatory signals. Because of this, we sought to determine if it is induced by inflammation in human prostate specimens. To address inflammation and survival protein expression in human tissue, we co-stained for CD45+ (immune cells) and survivin in non-diseased (prostates removed from cystectomies), BPH specimens (via TURP), and prostate cancer specimens (removed via prostatectomy), 12 tissues (from 12 separate patients) per group. As previously reported, survivin is induced in the majority of prostate cancer specimens, and is not expressed in the majority of non-diseased control prostates. However, our staining also demonstrated that regions of inflammation associated with survivin induction regardless of whether the region was found in non-diseased or diseased prostates (Figure 16A). We defined both inflamed and non-inflamed regions in all three prostatic conditions (non-diseased, BPH, and cancer) by the number of CD45-evident 20x fields. Based on our previously established mouse model inflammatory scoring, we set the criteria for inflammation to be greater than or equal to 30 CD45+ cells per 20× field, and non-inflamed regions were defined as

less than 10 CD45+ cells per field. Using this criteria, we quantified the number of survivin-positive cells in sections from inflamed and non-inflamed regions in non-diseased, BPH, and cancerous prostate specimens. We found that regardless of condition, inflamed fields were associated with 60–70% of epithelial cells positive for survivin, while non-inflamed non-diseased and BPH fields exhibited less than 10% of epithelial cells positive for survivin, and non-inflamed cancerous fields were associated with 24% positive cells (Figure 16B). While there was a threefold increase in survivin-positivity among prostate cancer specimens independent of inflammation, the primary difference between diseased and non-diseased prostates was the prevalence of inflammation (Figure 16C). In non-diseased prostates, severe inflammation represented on average 11% of sections, while in BPH and prostate cancer sections severe inflammation constituted 82% and 71% of the section, respectively. There was no difference in the severity of inflammation in the 20x views quantified in this study once they were determined to be in the "severe" (>30 CD45-positive leukocytes per field) category. Additionally, we observed no significant difference in survivinpositivity between the transition zone and peripheral zone of non-diseased prostates.





A: Immunofluorescent images of non-inflamed or inflamed human prostates representing non-diseased controls (peripheral zone) taken from cystoprostatectomy cancer and BPH-free prostate specimens, BPH specimens (transition zone from TURP), or prostate cancer specimens, as indicated. Sections were stained for survivin (green) and CD45, a pan leukocyte marker (red) to identify regions of inflammation. Sections were deemed non-inflamed if they exhibited less than 10 Leukocytes per 20× field, and inflamed if they exhibited greater than 30 Leukocytes per field. **B:** Quantified cell counting of epithelial cells positive for survivin expression in human prostates; data expressed are the percentage of epithelial cells expressing survivin in non-inflamed prostates at each time point of inflammation—three 20× fields per prostate section were averaged for each data point, and all data are expressed as mean \pm s.e.m. *P < 0.05 inflamed versus non-inflamed prostate; #P < 0.05 disease condition versus non-diseased control. Analysis of variance

(ANOVA), n = 12 human prostates. **C**: percent of sections from each human prostate group (non-diseased, BPH, and cancer) that exhibited 30 Leukocytes per 20x section. Three 20x fields per prostate section were averaged for each data point, and all data are expressed as mean \pm s.e.m. #P < 0.05, disease condition versus non-diseased control. Analysis of variance (ANOVA), n = 12 human prostates.

Discussion

Inflammation is a common feature of prostate biology and is believed to be associated with the disease progression involved in both BPH and prostate cancer. Yet, inflammation is also a destructive process that involves a repair and recovery stage in which protected cells must survive the initial insults of inflammation, followed by their rapid proliferation as a means to repopulate the damaged tissue. The cell signaling mechanisms involved in coordinating these events is not understood, and little is known as to how the epithelium of tubular structures such as the prostate protects the specialized cells that are the keystones of epithelial repair and recovery.

The data in the present study indicate that inflammation induces a profile of cell death and cell survival-inducing factors, coordinated such that death factors and induction of cell death cellular mechanisms occurs within the first 48 hours after induction of inflammation, followed by a maximized expression of survival factors and signaling pathways. Inflammation causes visible death of the prostatic epithelium in the first 48 hours of inflammation as evidenced by H&E staining and confirmed by activation of caspases and nick-end labeling. Coordinate with this, there is a significant induction of cell death factors including TNFα, TWEAK, TRAIL, and FasL. Secondary to cell death, the acute

inflammation time course exhibits induction of known survival factors including growth factors, cytokines, and developmental morphogens that correspond to activation of survival pathways that include survivin, McI-1, and BcI-2. We conclude from this that a population of epithelial cells resides in the prostatic epithelium that responds to inflammatory signals by inducing survival factors, and functions to repopulate the tissue during repair secondary to the damaging effects of inflammatory triggers.

Additionally, autophagy mechanisms maximize during this survival phase and may represent an additional cell survival mechanism in prostatic epithelial cells. Autophagy is indicated by the formation of autophagosomes for cell protein digestion during stress. Cells in autophagy can either use the digested material for survival, or they can be entered into the apoptotic cascade if the stress time period endures. During the induction of autophagy, the normally cytosolic protein Light Chain 3 (LC3) associates and participates in the formation of the autophagosome. As such, the association of LC3 in a lipid fraction—that of a membrane—indicates the induction of autophagy. In our study, autophagosomeassociated LC3 was evident by two methods: the faster-running band at 14 KD in immunoblotting that indicates autophagosome association; secondly, the specific exhibition of LC3 into punctate formations indicating the presence of

autophagosomes. Our data demonstrate a substantial increase in the faster running band by immunoblotting, and in the number of epithelial cells exhibiting punctate LC3 containing autophagosomes. From this we conclude that inflammation induces autophagy in a subset of prostate epithelial cells in experimental models of prostatic inflammation.

The mouse model used in this study is a model of acute inflammation that progresses to chronic inflammation. This is characterized by an early neutrophilic infiltrate that dominates in the first 2 days of induction, and progresses to a primarily lymphocytic and monocytic infiltrate in days 3–5. This later lymphocytic chronic stage of the inflammatory response has a cellular infiltrate and an expression profile consistent to what is observed in human chronically inflamed prostates. The time course of cellular infiltrate in this model exhibits remarkably little experimental variation error, demonstrating that the time course of the inflammatory response is highly reproducible and consistent. Further, inflammation in this model was accompanied by increased expression of several inflammatory mediators and gene products including IL-1 family members, IL-6, COX-2, IGF-1, and FGFs, commonly observed in chronic prostatic inflammation. Therefore it is not unexpected that an increase in survival protein expression

occurs during the chronic phase of this model, just as is observed in human chronically inflamed prostates.

Survivin was the most consistent and substantially induced of the survival proteins in our mouse study, and we sought to validate its responsiveness to inflammation in human specimens. While the expression of survivin is well-known to be induced in both BPH and prostate cancer [205-207], this is the first report we are aware of in which survivin localization is characterized juxtaposed to inflammation. We found that survivin expression does localize to areas of severe inflammation, but what was striking is how this localization is largely diseaseindependent. There was no difference in the number of survivin-positive cells in inflamed regions between BPH, cancer, and non-diseased regions; the primary discriminating factor between the pathological states is how widespread inflammation is in each state. Severe inflammation was present in over 80% of our BPH sections and over 70% of our prostate cancer specimens, but was only a feature in less than 15% of non-diseased sections. Inflammation was associated with reactive hyperplasia and stromal desmoplasia in all tissues where it was present, but there was no consistent formation of any pre-malignant epithelial lesions such as dysplasia in inflamed regions of non-diseased prostates. We propose that the previously published findings describing high

survivin localization in diseased prostates is in large part a factor of the increased inflammation in those specimens. It must be noted, however, that in those uncommon regions of prostate cancer that are not associated with inflammatory infiltrate, there is still an increased number of survivin-positive cells, independent of inflammation. Therefore we conclude that prostate cancer does have intrinsic survivin induction relative to benign epithelium, but this is still enhanced with inflammation. BPH specimens did not exhibit any increase, absent of inflammation.

There is a clear association of BPH with inflammation, both in proliferating cells and in association with symptoms. The prevalence of inflammation in BPH specimens is repeatedly reported to be found in between 75% and 100% of specimens. A well-characterized study by Nickel et al. reported substantial prostatic inflammation in 100% of 80 men undergoing prostatectomy for treatment of BPH [208], and histological examination of prostates from 8224 men enrolled in the REDUCE trial revealed inflammation in 78% of specimens [209]. Critically, histologically verified inflammation is the most tightly correlated histological finding to prostate symptomology in men with BPH [210]. Similarly, strong evidence links inflammation to the development, growth, and survival of cancer in the prostate [187]. Histopathology studies of human prostatectomy

specimens identified lesions characterized by proliferating epithelial cells and activated inflammatory cells (proliferative inflammatory atrophy, PIA) in juxtaposition to areas of neoplasia. Sustained cell proliferation in the inflammatory environment rich in growth factors, activated stroma, and DNAdamage-promoting agents, could potentiate, and/or promote neoplasia. Additionally, proliferative inflammatory atrophy (PIA) is characterized by proliferating epithelial cells and is found in association with prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PIN) and prostate cancer. These findings have prompted the hypothesis that chronic inflammation is involved in the genesis and/or progression of prostate cancer.

Several aberrant molecular mechanisms in apoptosis pathways have been identified to result in prostate disease, and androgen axis modulators—a mainstay of our therapies against prostate cancer growth—rely heavily on induction of apoptotic mechanisms for their efficacy [211-214]. Multiple modifications to cell death and survival pathways have been discovered in prostate tumors, BPH, and prostate cell lines that may participate in either tumorigenesis, proliferation, or therapy resistance. Increased expression of the survival proteins survivin, Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, Bcl- ω , and Mcl-1 are associated with prostate cancer and BPH, and interestingly inhibiting their expression sensitizes

cells to cytotoxic therapies [215-216]. In addition, down-regulation or inhibition of these survival proteins results in increased chemosensitivity in prostate cell lines [217-219]. Finally, prostate cancer cells exhibit decreased death receptor expression and upregulated decoy death receptor expression, and this results in diminished apoptosis induction capacity [220-221]. Our present findings add to the understanding of the balance between pro-apoptotic and pro-survival signaling in prostate epithelial cells by demonstrating extrinsic control of both death factors and subsequent survival factor induction in a specialized cell population, by inflammation.

Chapter 4: APE1/Ref-1 Redox-Specific Inhibition Decreases Survivin Protein Levels and Induces Cell Cycle Arrest in Prostate Cancer Cells Introduction

Prostate cancer is one of the most common male malignancies and the third leading cause of cancer-related death of men in the United States. [222-223] Small prostatic carcinomas exist in up to 29% of men in their thirties and 64% of men in their sixties, with most of these carcinomas being indolent and/or cured by surgery or radiation. [224-226] However, some men develop an aggressive phenotype that metastasizes and becomes incurable once colonizing the bone. [227-228] These bone metastases produce osteoblastic lesions that

are associated with high morbidity and high mortality [229] and attempts at delaying this tumor progression with chemotherapeutic agents have only prolonged survival a few months. [230-231] In order to create more effective treatments where conventional therapeutics have failed, a better understanding of the aggressive phenotype of the disease is of utmost importance and a great unmet medical need.

It is now well-established that reduction-oxidation (redox) regulation of critical transcriptional activators plays an essential role in cell proliferation and survival in a number of different cancers, including prostate cancer. [232-234] Apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease 1/redox factor 1 (APE1/Ref-1) is a multifunctional protein that participates in DNA repair and redox transcriptional regulation. [235-236] APE1/Ref-1 has been implicated in the development and progression of numerous cancer types, is conversely correlated to tumor radiation and chemotherapy sensitivity, and is overexpressed in prostate cancer. [237-241] APE1/Ref-1 redox regulation of transcriptional activators occurs through cysteine residues within the DNA binding or transactivation domain of the transcription factor and is essential for full activation of certain transcriptional activators including the oncogenic transcriptional activators AP-1, HIF-1α, NF-κB and STAT3. Treatment with small molecule inhibitors of the redox activity of

APE1/Ref-1, such as APX3330 has been shown to diminish the activity of these redox-regulated transcriptional activators. [242-244] Furthermore, the blockade of APE1/Ref-1's redox activity has been shown to reduce growth-promoting, inflammatory and anti-apoptotic activities in cells. [245-246]

The ability of cancer cells to overcome apoptotic signals is crucial for tumor progression. Survivin is an Inhibitor of Apoptosis (IAP) family member, and it is overexpressed in prostate cancer. Survivin has been implicated in resistance to various chemotherapeutic and pro-apoptotic agents. [247-249] Survivin is classically known as an inhibitor of caspases due to its single BIR (Baculovirus IAP Repeat) domain, but recently survivin has been found to be crucial in cell cycle progression as a member of the chromosomal passenger complex. [250] Previously as described in Chapter 3, our lab has demonstrated that survivin is juxtaposed to inflammation in human prostate cancer specimens. [251] Attempts at directly targeting survivin have ultimately failed in clinic, therefore new approaches or therapeutics that in some way block the expression or function of survivin are needed.

Accumulating evidence demonstrates that APE1/Ref-1 is a key regulator of cancer cell growth and survival signaling and is upstream of pathways that regulate survivin expression. [252] Here we report that inhibition of APE1/Ref-1

redox signaling activity decreases prostate cancer cell proliferation, decreases the transcriptional activity of NFκB, and downregulates survivin expression in prostate cancer cells in vitro and in vivo. This is the first report to our knowledge that mechanistically demonstrates that APE1/Ref-1 redox-specific inhibitors are a viable therapeutic option for prostate cancer treatment

APE1/Ref-1 and survivin are overexpressed in human prostate cancer

To confirm that APE1/Ref-1 and survivin expression is altered in prostate cancer, we performed immunofluorescence using human non-diseased and cancerous prostate specimens (Figure 17A). We found that APE1/Ref-1 is overexpressed in prostate cancer compared to non-diseased control prostates and it co-localizes with survivin-expressing cells. Expression of both proteins was primarily found to be nuclear and localized in the epithelium. To verify if well-characterized prostatic cell lines displayed the same pattern, PC-3, C4-2, LNCaP and non-cancerous E7 cell lysates were collected and immunoblotting performed evaluating APE1/Ref-1 and survivin protein levels (Figure 17B).





A: Hematoxylin and Eosin staining representing non-diseased (peripheral zone taken from cystoprostatectomy) and cancerous human prostate specimens. Scale bar = 100 μ M. Immunofluorescent images of stained non-diseased and cancerous sections for APE1/Ref-1 (red) and survivin (green). Scale bar = 50 μ m. **B:** Immunoblot example of basal survivin and APE1/Ref-1 protein levels between the prostatic cell lines. Representative of three determinations with densitometry quantification, N=3.

APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition decreases prostate cancer cell proliferation

To determine if inhibition of APE1/Ref-1's redox function affects cell proliferation, prostatic cell lines were treated with increasing concentrations of APE1/Ref-1 redox-specific inhibitors APX3330 and APX2009 for five days and cell number was measured via methylene blue assay (Figure 18A-D). RN7-58, an inactive analogue of the APX3330 and APX2009 chemical families, was used as a negative control. [253] APX3330 and APX2009, inhibited cell proliferation in a concentration-dependent manner. Growth IC25's and IC50's were determined and arranged in Table 2. APX2009 was found to be 5-10 fold more efficacious than parent compound APX3330 in inhibiting cell proliferation, while the inactive analogue RN7-58 had no effect on cell growth in these assays.



Figure 18. APE1/Ref-1 redox function specific inhibitors decrease cell number in a concentration dependent manner

A: PC-3, **B:** C4-2, **C:** LNCaP and **D:** E7 cell lines were treated with increasing concentrations of redox-specific inhibitor APX3330, more potent analogue APX2009, and inactive analogue RN7-58 for 5 days (N=3). The cells were fixed and stained with methylene blue and measured via spectrophotometry. IC25 and IC50 were determined as the concentrations of drug at which there was a 25% and 50% reduction in absorbance compared to vehicle control (DMSO) and were used for subsequent experiments.

		APX3330	APX2009
PC-3	IC25	36.0 +/- 1.0	2.2 +/5
	IC50	54.7 +/- 1.6	8.9 +/7
C4-2	IC25	57.4 +/- 3.8	7.6 +/2
	IC50	89.5 +/- 7.8	14.2 +/3
LNCaP	IC25	43.8 +/- 4.2	6.3 +/- 1.6
	IC50	71.9 +/- 7.2	13 +/- 1.2
E7	IC25	82.7 +/- 8.7	9.2 +/7
	IC50	>100	16.1+/8

Table 2. Growth IC25 and IC50's were determined for each cell line using the 3growth curves for APX2009 and APX3330

Data is presented as mean \pm s.e.m.

APE1/Ref-1 redox-specific inhibitors decrease survivin protein levels

Survivin plays an important role in prostate cancer cell proliferation and survival. Since survivin is controlled by APE1/Ref-1-regulated transcription factors in other organ systems such as the pancreas and liver [254-255], we hypothesized that treatment with APE1/Ref-1 redox-specific inhibitors APX3330 and APX2009 would decrease survivin protein levels at least partially explaining the reduction in proliferative capacity. Prostate cancer cells treated with the respective growth inhibitory IC50 drug concentrations of APX3330 and APX2009 (as determined in **Figure 18**) exhibited a significant decrease in survivin protein expression within 48 hours compared to DMSO treated controls (**Figure 19A-D**). In contrast, prostate cancer cell total APE1/Ref-1 protein levels were not significantly altered with treatment.





Figure 19. Treatment with APX3330 and APX2009 decreases survivin protein levels

A-D: PC-3, C4-2, LNCaP and E7 cell lines were treated with vehicle (DMSO), IC25 and IC50 drug concentrations for 48 hours. Immunoblotting for survivin, APE1/Ref-1 and Actin as labeled. Representative of three determinations with densitometry quantification, N =3, *-denoting p<0.05 (DMSO vs. IC25 and IC50 Drug Concentrations) within ANOVA.

APX2009 reduces survivin mRNA expression and perturbs NF_κB activity

Based on the observation that inhibition of APE1/Ref-1 reduces survivin protein levels, we sought to determine the mechanism by which APE1/Ref-1 regulates survivin expression, and ultimately, cell growth. We hypothesized that APE1/Ref-1's redox control of transcription factors such as NF κ B would decrease survivin transcript levels. Based on the increased potency of APX2009 over APX3330 in prostate cancer cells, we focused on the second generation compound, APX2009 for the remainder of our molecular studies. C4-2 cells were treated with vehicle or APX2009 IC₅₀ (14 µM) for 12 hours. RNA was collected and RT-qPCR was performed using a primer/probe set for survivin (BIRC5) and HPRT1 for the reference gene (Figure 20A) using the conditions suggested by the SuperScript III Platinum One-Step gRT-PCR System (Invitrogen). Survivin mRNA was significantly reduced upon treatment with the relative quantity (RQ) value of <0.5. Survivin has been shown in other cancers to be regulated by NFκB, and NFκB is regulated by APE1/Ref-1 redox signaling. [256-259] Therefore, we evaluated the ability of these two proteins to interact physically with each other. In Figure 20B, we demonstrate via co-immunoprecipitation that APE1/Ref-1 interacts with NFkB subunit p65 when using an APE1/Ref-1 antibody and in reverse experiments using a p65 antibody. In addition, we assessed the

cellular localization of both NFκB and APE1/Ref-1 upon treatment with APX2009 (Figure 20C). p65 and APE1/Ref-1 were found to be co-localized in the nucleus however upon treatment with APX2009, p65 nuclear localization was diminished suggesting altered NFκB protein trafficking. To determine if NFκB signaling is regulated by APE1/Ref-1 redox activity, we transfected C4-2 cells with NFκBdriven luciferase constructs. Inhibition of APE1/Ref-1 redox activity with APX2009 resulted in a significant 2-fold decrease in NFκB-driven luciferase activity (Figure 20D). Finally as a positive control, PCa cells were treated with increasing concentrations of NFκB-selective inhibitor ammonium pyrrolidinedithiocarbamate (PDTC). Inhibition of NFκB with PDTC also resulted in the reduction of survivin protein levels (Figure 20E) further confirming a role for NFκB in regulating survivin.



Figure 20. APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition decreases survivin protein levels via $NF\kappa B$

A: C4-2 cell line was treated with DMSO or APX2009 (14 μ M) for 12 hours. RNA was isolated and RT-PCR for survivin was performed with HPRT1 as the reference gene. **B:** Immunoblot validation of APE1/Ref-1 and p65 Co-Immunoprecipitation (Co-IP) reactions. The input and IP were loaded for each reaction. Mock beads and generic IgG were used as negative controls. **C:** C4-2 cell line was treated with DMSO or APX2009 for 48 hours and immunofluorescence was performed using antibodies for APE1/Ref-1 (Red) and

NF κ B subunit p65 (Green). Representative images were taken. Scale bar = 50 μ M. **D**: C4-2 cells were transfected with NF κ B–Luc construct and co-transfected with a Renilla vector, pRL-TK. After 16 hours, cells were treated with increasing concentrations of APX2009 for 24 hours, and Firefly and Renilla luciferase activities were assayed using Renilla luciferase activity for normalization. All transfection experiments were performed in triplicate and repeated 3 times in independent experiments. Data are expressed as Relative Luciferase Units (RLU) normalized to DMSO showing the mean ± SEM. N=3, *-denoting p<0.05 within ANOVA. E: C4-2 cell line was treated with NF κ B-selective inhibitor PDTC (25, 50 and 100 μ M) and APX2009 (14 μ M) for 24 hours. Immunoblotting was performed with antibodies for survivin, p65, APE1/Ref-1 and Actin as labeled.

Treatment with APX2009 induces G1 cell arrest but not cell death

To determine if inhibition of APE1/Ref-1 via APX2009 results in cell death due to loss of survival signaling, PC-3 and C4-2 cells were treated with either DMSO or previously-determined IC50 concentrations of APX2009 (9 µM in PC3 and 14 µM in C4-2) for 48 hours (Figure 21A) and cell lysates were collected for immunoblotting (Figure 21B). After APX2009 treatment, both PC-3 and C4-2 cells displayed an altered, flattened cellular morphology. However, treatment with these compounds did not induce cell death as determined by both a lack of increased caspase 3 cleavage (Figure 21B) and TUNEL labeling (data not shown). Because no increase in apoptosis was detected and cell cycle proteins Cdc2 and Cyclin B1 were dramatically decreased by APE1/Ref-1 inhibition, cell cycle analysis was performed using Propidium Iodide (PI) staining. PC-3 and C4-2 cells were treated with APX2009 (9 μ M and 14 μ M, respectively) for 48 hours, stained with PI, and analyzed by flow cytometry. We found that the percentage of cells in G1 significantly increased, p<0.05 via Student's t-test, from 58 to 68% and 63 to 74% in PC3 and C4-2 cells, respectively, indicating G1 arrest of prostate cancer cells in response to APE1/Ref-1 inhibition. These effects on the cell cycle progression are similar to other recent reports of APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition in cancer. [260-261]



Figure 21. APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition induces G1 cell arrest

A: PC-3 and C4-2 cell lines were treated with DMSO or APX2009 (9 and 14 μ M, respectively) for 48 hours. Representative images were taken at 20X Magnification. Scale bar = 50 μ m. B: Immunoblotting was performed and membranes were probed with antibodies for Cleaved Caspase 3, Total Caspase, Cyclin B1, Cdc2, survivin and Actin as labeled. C: PC-3 and C4-2 cells were treated with DMSO or APX2009 (9 and 14 μ M, respectively) for 48 hrs and then collected and stained with RNAse/PI wash. Flow Cytometry was then performed. N =3, *-denoting p<0.05 within Student's t-Test.

APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition decreases survivin protein levels and cell proliferation *in vivo*

Based on the in vitro data, we expanded our studies of the role of APE1/Ref-1 redox activity in cell proliferation and survivin protein levels in vivo using C4-2 subcutaneous xenografts. Animals were treated with either APX2009 (25 mg/kg bid) or Vehicle (PKT) for 5 days and then tumors were harvested. Total survivin protein via immunoblotting was significantly reduced (**Figure 22A**) when compared to control tumors. Survivin and APE1/Ref-1 localization via immunofluorescence remained nuclear with survivin co-localizing with the chromatin during mitosis (**Figure 22B**). Furthermore, BrdU incorporation was significantly reduced from 8.2% to 5.1% in the treatment group demonstrating that inhibition of APE1/Ref-1 redox activity reduces tumor cell proliferation (**Figure 22C**). Similar results were seen with APX3330 (data not shown).



Figure 22. In vivo treatment with APX2009 reduces survivin protein levels and BrdU incorporation in C4-2 xenograft tumors

C4-2 xenograft tumors were treated with Vehicle (PKT) or APX2009 (25 mg/kg, IP bid) for 5 days (N=3). **A:** APE1/Ref-1 and survivin protein levels were measured using immunoblotting as labeled. **B:** Immunofluorescence was performed using APE1/Ref-1 (red) and survivin (green) specific antibodies on vehicle and APX2009 groups. Representative images were taken. White arrows are depicting survivin nuclear staining patterns. Scale bar = 50 μ m. **C:** Mice were injected with BrdU 2 hours prior to sacrifice and tumors were collected and

stained for BrdU incorporation (red). Scale bar = 100 μ m. ImageJ Nucleus Counter was used to quantify number of BrdU+ nuclei and total nuclei per image. N =3, *-denoting p<0.05 within Student's t-Test.

Discussion

Prostate cancer is one of the leading causes of cancer-related death in American men, and challenges remain in targeting key drivers of the aggressive phenotype despite recent advances in prostate cancer treatment. Androgen deprivation therapies and microtubule-targeting agents prolong survival but resistance to these therapeutics is inevitable. It is thought that this resistance is driven in part by aberrant survival signaling and the induction of survival proteins which allows for the cancer to evade cell death. [262-263] Survivin is a bifunctional protein that has been shown to be overexpressed in a number of different cancers including prostate cancer. Survivin has anti-apoptotic and proproliferative functions in cancer cells. Inhibition of survivin is a logical therapeutic strategy, however directly targeting survivin has been difficult. In this study, we took a novel approach to survivin targeting; we provide evidence that targeting the redox-signaling regulator APE1/Ref-1 with small molecule inhibitors effectively suppresses survivin protein levels and inhibits cell proliferation.

APE1/Ref-1 is a multifunctional protein that was initially discovered as an enzyme in the base excision repair (BER) pathway, but has emerged as a redoxsignaling regulator of a number of transcription factors known to be involved in cancer, namely NF κ B, AP-1, and HIF1 α , STAT3. [264] These transcription
factors have been shown to be important in the initiation and progression of prostate cancer, as well as other cancers. [265-267] In this way, inhibiting the redox activity of APE1/Ref-1 effectively targets multiple different pathways at once and may therefore represent an advantageous therapeutic strategy.

The data presented in our studies further support the rationale for APE1/Ref-1 as a viable target in prostate cancer. Our results indicate that APE1/Ref-1 and survivin are overexpressed in primary and metastatic tumors as previously reported by Kelley et al [268]. APE1/Ref-1 was found to be primarily nuclear localized but cytoplasmic staining was also present in the tumors. Similar to other cancer cell lines, we found that APE1/Ref-1 siRNA knockdown decreased cell proliferation and survivin protein levels (Figure 23). Additionally, we demonstrate that inhibition of APE1/Ref-1 redox activity halts prostate cancer cell growth and induces G1 cell arrest in prostate cancer, consistent with recent reports in other cancers. APE1/Ref-1 is crucial in moving cells from G1 to S, and redox inhibition induces key cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors (CDKi's) like p21 and p27. [269-270] This is a translationally relevant finding, as the firstgeneration APE1/Ref-1 small molecule inhibitor APX3330 used in this study is now approved for phase 1 clinical trials [Investigational New Drug (IND) application number 125360]. APX3330, and the second generation molecule

APX2009, is known to bind to APE1/Ref-1 in the redox active region of the protein, cause unfolding of the APE1/Ref-1 protein and block the redox active cysteine 65 from functioning thus effectively inhibiting its transcriptional regulatory activity of growth signaling pathways. [271-275] APX3330 has been shown to decrease cell proliferation in other cancers including pancreatic and ovarian, and here we show it has similar affects in prostate cancer.





A: PC-3 and C4-2 cell lines were transfected with 50 nM APE1/Ref-1 siRNA (verified >70% knockdown by immunoblotting) and growth was compared to scrambled siRNA-transfected cells. **B:** Representative pictures of fixed and methylene blue stained C4-2/PC-3 scrambled siRNA (Scr), survivin siRNA #1 (siAPE1 #1) and #2 (siAPE1 #2). **C:** Immunoblotting was performed using antibodies for APE1/Ref-1, survivin and Actin as labeled. N =3, *-denoting p<0.05 within Paired Student's t-Test (Scr vs siAPE#1), #- denoting p<0.05 within Paired Student's t-Test (Scr vs siAPE#2).

Survivin is known to be differentially regulated in various tissues and in response to external stimuli. [276] Survivin is transcriptionally regulated by a number of transcriptional activators including STAT3 and NFkB. NFkB-driven survivin protein expression was interrogated here due to our observation that APE1/Ref-1 inhibition is effective in PC-3 cells despite their lacking the gene coding for STAT3. All four cell lines express functional NFκB signaling. [277] We provide evidence that survivin is transcriptionally regulated by NFκB. Upon APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition, survivin mRNA levels are reduced and IP experiments demonstrate a strong interaction between APE1/Ref-1 and NFkB subunit p65. Following modulation of APE1/Ref-1 signaling with APX2009, NFkB signaling was decreased as assessed by NFkB-driven luciferase activity. In addition to this decrease in NFkB activity, we also demonstrated that p65 nuclear localization was disrupted upon APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition. [278] This could occur due to diminished paracrine signaling factors such as, IL-6 or IL-8, which activate NFkB. It is also possible that APE1/Ref-1 inhibition disrupts APE1/Ref-1/p65 nuclear trafficking due to altered protein conformation. Treatment with NFkB inhibitor PDTC, which has also been shown to disrupt p65 translocation, was found to decrease survivin protein levels in a concentration-dependent manner, further supporting NFkB role in survivin transcription. [279] Additional experiments are needed to identify the underlining mechanism of the disrupted

p65 translocation. Nevertheless, our data do not preclude that multiple transcription factors could be contributing to survivin protein levels, and future studies will be directed at carefully assessing the role of each potential transcriptional activator in APE1/Ref-1-mediated prostate cancer cell growth and survivin expression.

In summary, our data indicate that APE1/Ref-1's redox function plays a role in regulating the proliferative capacity of prostate cancer cells by perturbation of NFκB transcriptional activity and survivin protein levels in human prostate cancer cell lines and in vivo in tumors (Figure 24). Survivin plays an important role in prostate cancer survival, progression and therapeutic resistance. Thus, inhibition of APE1/Ref-1's redox function in combination with the current therapeutics like docetaxel or cabazitaxel may prove to be novel treatment strategy in advanced prostate cancer.



Figure 24. Model showing how cytokine/growth factor signaling induces survivin protein expression and at what points where APX2009/APX3330 disrupts this.

Chapter 5: Docetaxel-Resistant Prostate Cancer

Introduction

Metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer treatment has been historically difficult with very few successes over the years. Docetaxel, a member of the taxanes drug class, was the first chemotherapeutic therapy with survival benefits for men with metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer. [280] Unfortunately, half of all patients do not respond to docetaxel innately and all patients eventually develop resistance at some point. [281] That said, docetaxel is still an effective therapy and continues to be used in treatment plans to this day. Overcoming taxane-resistance remains of paramount of importance with more research needed to understand the mechanisms of resistance and to develop new therapeutic strategies of treating metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer. APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition is an unexplored treatment option for taxane-resistance mechanisms with potential of curbing metastatic prostate cancer progression.

One well described mechanism of resistance is the upregulation of drug efflux transporters and loss of docetaxel accumulation within the cell. [282] Drug efflux transporters are intermembrane proteins belonging to the adenosine triphosphate binding cassette (ABC) family of transporters. The most famous of

these transporters is known as P-glycoprotein (P-gp) which is encoded by the mdr1/ABCB1 gene. [283] Expression of P-gp is weak in normal prostatic tissue but is increased in prostate cancer with regards to tumor stage and grade. [284] It was found to also be expressed by primary prostate cancer cell cultures of those with taxane-resistance [285]. Genetic variation within the mdr1/ABCB1 has also been shown to correlate to clinical outcome in patients with metastatic prostate cancer receiving docetaxel [286]. Recently, it has been shown that APE1/Ref-1 is instrumental in protein recruitment to mdr1 gene promoter and depletion of APE1/Ref-1 results in the decreased expression of P-gp. [287]

Apoptosis is a conserved process that plays an essential role in development and tissue homeostasis. Apoptotic defects have long since been tied to therapy resistance and this is also the case in prostate cancer with the upregulation of anti-apoptotic proteins as another well described mechanism of taxane-resistance. [288] Emerging evidence suggests the Bcl-2 and IAP families play an essential role in preventing apoptosis caused by chemotherapeutics and intrinsic/extrinsic factors. [289]

The Bcl-2 family proteins are divided into three groups based on their apoptotic action and how many Bcl-2 Homology (BH) domains they possess. Anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins like Bcl-2, Bcl-xL and Mcl-1 display 4 of these

BH domains and are known to be regulated by the NFkB pathway. [290] These Bcl-2 family proteins have critical roles in autophagy, calcium handling and mitochondrial dynamics/energetics and when dysregulated can contribute to disease.

The IAP family of proteins all contain one to three BIR domains and these BIR domains allow the proteins to bind caspases effectively inhibiting apoptosis. c-IAP1, c-IAP2 and XIAP can directly bind to activated caspase-3, caspase-7 and caspase-9. These proteins also have an E3 ligase activity by which they can ubiquitinate caspases. Survivin only has one BIR domain and has been found to be overexpressed in metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer and correlated to taxane-resistance. [291] It is a unique member meaning not only is it antiapoptotic but is also pro-mitotic participating as a member of the chromosomal messenger complex and its microtubule-binding abilities. [292-293] Recently, it has also been shown to participate in cytokinesis but it does lack the ability to ubiquitinate other proteins. The IAP family is also known to be directly regulated by the NFkB pathway. [294]

Our preliminary experiments have shown APE1/Ref-1 is necessary for full transcriptional activation of NFκB. We hypothesize that APE1/Ref-1 redox function promotes cell survival and taxane-resistance in prostate cancer via

increased expression of survival proteins. This is the first time to our knowledge that the mechanism of APE1/Ref-1's redox function in prostate cancer cell survival during drug-resistance will be studied.

Docetaxel-resistant metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer cell line generation

To determine if APE1/Ref-1 redox activity mediates taxane-resistance two docetaxel-resistant cell lines were generated; DocR PC-3 and DocR C4-2. This was done by sequential dosing of increasing concentrations of docetaxel over a period of a year with DocR PC-3 being maintained at 10 ng/mL and DocR C4-2 being maintained 5 ng/mL. Both docetaxel-resistant cell lines portrayed altered cellular morphology compared to the parental cell lines which may be due to a difference in cellular adhesion **(Figure 25)**.



Figure 25. Docetaxel-Resistance induces altered cellular morphology

Images of Parental (Par) PC-3 and C4-2 **(TOP)** and Docetaxel-Resistant (DocR) PC-3 and C4-2 **(Bottom)**. Two docetaxel-resistant cell lines were generated using sequential dosing of increasing concentrations of docetaxel; DocR PC-3 and DocR C4-2. DocR PC-3 is maintained at 10 ng/mL docetaxel and DocR C4-2 is maintained 5 ng/mL docetaxel. Both docetaxel-resistant cell lines portrayed altered cellular morphology compared to the parental cell lines **(Black Arrows)**.

Docetaxel-resistant C4-2 and PC-3 cell lines are less sensitive to docetaxel than parental cell lines

To confirm the sensitivity of docetaxel-resistant cell lines to the parental cell lines, a docetaxel concentration response curve was performed for 72 hours. Both DocR C4-2 and DocR PC-3 were less sensitive to docetaxel than the parental cell lines with docetaxel IC50's around 20 ng/mL and 30 ng/mL, respectively. **(Figure 26)**. Parental C4-2 and PC-3 IC50's were around 2 ng/mL and 10 ng/mL, respectively.





A: Both parental and docetaxel-resistant PC-3 **(Top)** and C4-2 **(Bottom)** cell lines were treated with increasing concentrations of docetaxel for 72 hours. The cells were methanol fixed and stained with methylene blue and absorbance was measured via spectrometry (N=3).

APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition decreases cell proliferation in parental and docetaxel-resistant cell lines

To determine relative sensitivity to APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition, a 72 hour APX3330 concentration response curve was performed on all 4 lines. Both DocR C4-2 and DocR PC-3 were more sensitive to APX3330 inhibition than compared to the parental cell lines. The IC50's were then determined and those concentrations used in the subsequent experiments (Figure 27).





A: Both parental and docetaxel-resistant PC-3 **(Top)** and C4-2 **(Bottom)** cell lines were treated with increasing concentrations of APX3330 for 72 hours. The cells were methanol fixed and stained with methylene blue and absorbance was measured via spectrometry (N=3).

Combinational treatment with APX3330 and docetaxel does not induce synergy

To determine if APX3330 could re-sensitize the docetaxel-resistant cell lines back to parental docetaxel concentrations, a combination experiment with the respective IC25's and IC50's of docetaxel and APX3330 was performed (Figure 28). DocR C4-2 cells were pretreated with 40 or 60 µM APX3330 or 10 or 30 ng/mL of docetaxel for 24 hours. A concentration response curve was then performed using increasing concentrations of APX3330 (Top) or docetaxel (Bottom). Combination treatment did overall decrease the proliferation of DocR C4-2 but failed to induce synergy.





A: Docetaxel-resistant C4-2 cells were pretreated with either 10 ng/mL or 30 ng/mL docetaxel for 24 hours and then increasing concentrations of APX3330 for 72 hrs. Cells were then fixed and stained with methylene blue and absorbance was measured via spectrometry (N=2). **B:** Docetaxel-resistant C4-2 cells were pretreated with wither 40 μ M or 60 μ M APX3330 for 24 hours and then increasing

concentrations of docetaxel for 72 hours. Cells were then fixed and stained with methylene blue and absorbance was measured via spectrometry (N=2).

Combinational treatment with APE1 siRNA and docetaxel does not induce synergy

Recently it has been shown that a pro-longed mitotic phase induces DNA damage. To determine if the DNA repair function of APE1/Ref-1 contributes to taxane-resistance APE1/Ref-1 knockdown (50 nM siRNA) was performed and after 48 hrs a concentration response curve with docetaxel was performed. The cells were fixed after 72 hours. Knockdown of APE1/Ref-1 decreased basal cell proliferation but did not induce synergy reflecting what we saw with the redox inhibitor (Figure 29). Mutant APE1/Ref-1 C65A will be used in future experiments.





A: Parental **(Top)** and docetaxel-resistant **(Bottom)** C4-2 cells were either transfected with 50 nM siAPE1 or 50 nM scrambled siRNA and then treated with increasing concentrations of docetaxel for 72 hours. Cells were then fixed and stained with methylene blue and absorbance was measured via spectrometry (N=1).

Docetaxel-Resistance does not increase basal survival protein levels

To characterize the molecular mechanisms of resistance cell lysates were collected from the four cell lines and a western blot was performed to measure survival protein levels (Figure 30). No difference was detected in Bcl-2, Bcl-xL and Mcl-1 protein levels. Survivin protein levels were decreased in the resistant cell lines compared to the parental cells. Interestingly, APE1/Ref-1 was reduced in the DocR PC-3 cell line.





A: Parental and docetaxel-resistant PC-3 and C4-2 cell lysates were collected and immunoblotting was performed. The membrane was probed for p-p65, total p65, Bcl-xL, Bcl-2, surviving, Mcl-1, APE1/Ref-1 and actin as labeled (N=2). Survival protein levels were not found to basally increase in the docetaxelresistant cell lines and APE1/Ref-1 protein levels were found to be decreased in the docetaxel-resistant PC-3 cell line.

Treatment with docetaxel decreases APE1/Ref-1 levels in docetaxelresistant PC-3

The reduction in APE1/Ref-1 protein levels were detected 24 hours after the maintenance dose of concentration was administered. To confirm if APE1/Ref-1 protein levels would return after the initial decrease, DocR PC-3 were treated with maintenance concentrations of docetaxel for 24 and 48 hours and cell lysates were collected for western blot **(Figure 31)**. APE1/Ref-1 protein levels were found rebounding after 48 hours suggesting that docetaxel was transiently altering intracellular APE1/Ref-1 protein levels.





A: Docetaxel-resistant PC-3 and C4-2 cells were treated with maintenance doses of docetaxel (10 ng/mL and 5 ng/mL docetaxel, respectively) and parental cell lines were treated with DMSO. Cell lysates were collected at 24 and 48 hrs and an immunoblot was performed. The membrane was probed with antibodies for APE1/Ref-1 and actin as labeled (N=1). **B:** Densitometry was performed and a quantified graph showing the ratio of APE1/Ref-1 to actin for both time points.

Treatment with docetaxel causes an increase in extracellular APE1/Ref-1

Recently APE1/Ref-1 has been classified as a non-classically secreted protein. To determine if APE1/Ref-1 is secreted and if this secretion is regulated by docetaxel, DocR PC-3 and DocR C4-2 cells were dosed with 15 ng/mL Docetaxel for 0, 3, 6, 12 and 24 hrs. The supernatant and the cell lysates were collected at the respective time points for western blot. DocR PC-3 cells were cultured in media that did not contain docetaxel for 5 days prior to this treatment in order to allow intracellular APE1/Ref-1 levels to return to basal. DocR PC-3 and DocR C4-2 cells were both found to secrete APE1/Ref-1 into the extracellular space (Figure 32). Interestingly, it was found that in the DocR PC-3 cells there was a clear time-dependent decrease in APE1/Ref-1 protein levels in the cell lysates and time-dependent increase in the supernatant. This suggests that it is possible for APE1/Ref-1 to be released into the extracellular compartment and that docetaxel may induce that secretion.



Figure 32. Treatment with docetaxel causes an increase in extracellular APE1/Ref-1

A: Docetaxel-Resistant PC-3 (Left) and C4-2 (Right) cells were cultured without docetaxel for 5 days prior to experiment. The cells were then treated with 15 ng/mL docetaxel and the supernatant and cell lysates were collected at 0, 3, 6, 12 and 24 hours. The proteins were concentrated out of the supernatant using - 20 °C acetone and immunoblot was performed. The membranes were probed with antibodies for APE1/Ref-1 and Actin as labeled (N=1).

Discussion

There is no effective therapy to treat metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer with taxanes only extending patient life a few months. Taxane resistance is found innately in 50% of patients and those who respond ultimately develop acquired resistance. Multiple mechanisms including unfavorable tumor microenvironment, drug efflux transporters, and alterations in microtubule structure/function and apoptotic defects have been shown to contribute to taxane resistance. APE1/Ref-1 is known to regulate inflammatory processes, drug efflux transporter protein levels and survival protein levels in cancer. The data presented in this study investigates APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition as a possible therapeutic option in docetaxel-resistant prostate cancer.

To test this two docetaxel-resistant prostate cancer cell lines were generated; DocR PC-3 and DocR C4-2. These two specific cell lines were chosen because they are both considered castrate-resistant cell lines and C4-2 cells have the androgen receptor while PC-3 cells do not. The DocR C4-2 cells were remarkably more sensitive to docetaxel than the DocR PC-3 cells and it was necessary to start dosing them in the picomolar concentration. It has been shown that prostate cancer cells with a functional p53, like C4-2 cells, are more

sensitive to docetaxel than those with mutant or null p53 expression, like PC-3 cells. [295]

Relative IC50's of docetaxel and APX3330 for all docetaxel-resistant cell lines were determined for future combination experiments. It was found that the docetaxel-resistant cell lines were less sensitive to docetaxel than the parental cell lines which was expected. Interestingly, the docetaxel-resistant cells lines were more sensitive to APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition than the parental cell lines. This could be due to increased signaling pathways regulated by redox signaling, DNA damage induced by taxanes or altered cellular adhesion. In the combination experiments, an initial decrease in cell number by the pretreatment with APX3330 or docetaxel occurred as expected but when combined the drugs did not induce synergy and the curves converged at the higher doses. This was contrary to what was hypothesized. This may be due to the cell phase at which these cells are entering cell arrest. It is known that docetaxel does not affect nonor slow-growing cells and arrests cancer cells in G2/M. APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition causes G1 arrest and this could explain why the two drugs are not complimenting each other *in vitro* as both actions occur in different phases.

Recently, it has been shown in endothelial and immune cells that APE1/Ref-1 is non-classically secreted into the microenvironment. [296] We

found that APE1/Ref-1 protein expression was lower in DocR PC-3 cells after maintenance docetaxel treatment. This lead to the hypothesis that APE1/Ref-1 was being released into the extracellular space upon treatment with docetaxel. This was found to be true in DocR PC-3 and C4-2 cells. The function of extracellular APE1/Ref-1 has not been fully elucidated but appears to be associated with its redox domain. In endothelial cells, extracellular APE1/Ref-1 was found to reduce the TNF α receptor altering its signaling pathway. [297] Something of this affect could be happening within our system.

Chapter 6: Conclusions and Future Directions

Conclusions

Inflammation is a natural process that protects the body against infection and promotes wound healing. Without an active immune system, the body succumbs to injuries and disease which is often described in immunocompromised individuals. However, in some cases the immune system triggers an overactive inflammatory response causing damage to its own tissues. It is not known entirely how cells survive and sometimes thrive in this noxious inflammatory environment. The data in Chapter 3, Coordinated Induction of Cell Survival Signaling in the Inflamed Microenvironment of the Prostate, indicate that inflammation induces a profile of cell death and cell survival-inducing factors, coordinated such that death factors (TNFα, TWEAK, TRAIL, and FasL) and induction of cell death cellular mechanisms (caspase cleavage and DNA fragmentation) occurs first, followed by expression of survival factors (IL-1 family members, IL-6, COX-2, IGF-1, and FGFs) and survival signaling pathways (survival proteins).

These survival signaling pathways correspond to the activation and upregulation of survival proteins from the IAP and Bcl-2 families like survivin, Mcl-1, and Bcl-2. We concluded from this study that a population of epithelial cells residing in the prostatic epithelium respond to inflammatory signals by inducing survival proteins like survivin, and repopulates the tissue after the initial cell death cascade. This is significant because survivin is rarely expressed in normal differentiated tissue but is often expressed in diseases like cancer. This was also the first report in which survivin localization was characterized juxtaposed to inflammation. We found that survivin expression localizes to areas of severe inflammation and that the localization is largely disease-independent. 80% of our BPH sections and over 70% of our prostate cancer specimens displayed severe inflammation but only less than 15% of non-diseased sections did. We found that the inflammation was also associated with reactive hyperplasia and stromal desmoplasia and that most likely high survivin expression in diseased prostates was caused by increased inflammation in those specimens.

Uncontrolled cell proliferation in an inflammatory environment rich in growth factors and activated stroma could potentiate and/or promote neoplasia. Increased expression of the survival proteins survivin, Bcl-2, Bcl-xL and Mcl-1 are associated with prostate cancer and inhibiting their expression sensitizes cells to cytotoxic treatments. In addition, down-regulation or inhibition of these survival proteins results in increased chemosensitivity in prostate cancer cell lines. These

findings have prompted the hypothesis that chronic inflammation is involved in the genesis and/or progression of prostate cancer.

The immune cell make up of this *E. coli* induced inflammation matches that of human infectious inflammation with early neutrophilic infiltrate that dominates in the first 2 days of induction, and progresses to a primarily lymphocytic and monocytic infiltrate in days 3–5. Further, inflammation in this model showed increased expression of several inflammatory mediators including IL-1β, IL-6, COX-2, IGF-1, and FGFs, commonly observed in chronic prostatic inflammation. This data lead us to Chapter 4, APE1/Ref-1 Redox-Specific Inhibition Decreases Survivin Protein Levels and Induces Cell Cycle Arrest in Prostate Cancer Cells. APE1/Ref-1 regulates a number of transcription factors activated by these inflammatory mediators.

In this study we investigated APE1/Ref-1's role in regulating survivin protein levels in prostate cancer cells. Inflammatory signaling is notorious in cancer and prostate cancer cells are known to express IL-8 and IL-6 autocrine/paracrine signaling mimicking inflammatory signaling from the microenvironment. Not surprisingly, we found that both survivin and APE1/Ref-1 were overexpressed in primary and metastatic prostate tumors as previously reported in other publications. This upregulation was also found to be true in our

prostatic cell lines. Survivin and APE1/Ref-1 are known to be upregulated in response to inflammatory signaling.

Survivin is transcriptionally regulated by a number of transcriptional activators including Sp1 as well as STAT3 and NFkB, which are regulated by APE1/Ref-1. We investigated NFkB-driven survivin protein expression due to our observation that APE1/Ref-1 inhibition is effective in PC-3 cells despite their lacking the gene coding for STAT3. All four cell lines express functional NFkB signaling though it should be noted that survivin has been shown to be regulated by other APE1/Ref-1 regulated transcription factors like AP-1, HIF1 α and p53. Similar to other cancer cell lines, we found that APE1/Ref-1 siRNA knockdown decreased cell proliferation and survivin protein levels. Also treatment with redox specific inhibitors APX3330 and APX2009 decreased cell proliferation, survivin mRNA and survivin protein levels. Additionally, we demonstrated that redox inhibition of APE1/Ref-1 redox activity induces G1 cell arrest in prostate cancer, consistent with recent reports of APE1/Ref-1 inhibition in other cancers. APE1/Ref-1 is crucial in moving cells from G1 to S, and redox inhibition induces key cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors (CDKi's) like p21 and p27 and both of this CDKi's have been shown to downregulate survivin.

Survivin plays an important role in prostate cancer survival, progression and therapeutic resistance. Thus, inhibition of APE1/Ref-1's redox function in a viable therapeutic strategy to shutting down inflammatory signaling and reducing survivin protein levels.

Multiple mechanisms including unfavorable tumor microenvironment, drug efflux transporters, and alterations in microtubule structure/function and apoptotic defects have been shown to contribute to taxane resistance. Taxane resistance is found innately in 50% of metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer patients and those who respond ultimately develop acquired resistance. APE1/Ref-1 is known to regulate inflammatory processes, drug efflux transporter protein levels and survival protein levels in cancer. This led us to investigate APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition as a possible therapeutic option for docetaxel-resistance in prostate cancer in Chapter 5.

We generated two docetaxel-resistant prostate cancer cell lines to address this question; DocR PC-3 and DocR C4-2. These two specific cell lines are considered castrate-resistant, meaning they do not need androgens to survive, and they differentially express the androgen receptor (AR); C4-2 cells have the AR while PC-3 cells do not. The DocR C4-2 cells were remarkably more sensitive to docetaxel than the DocR PC-3 cells. This was most likely due to having an

intact p53 as it has been shown that prostate cancer cells with a functional p53, like C4-2 cells, are more sensitive to docetaxel than those with mutant or null p53 expression, like PC-3 cells.

We found that the docetaxel-resistant cell lines were less sensitive to docetaxel than the parental cell lines as expected. Interestingly, the docetaxelresistant cells lines were more sensitive to APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition than the parental cell lines. This could be due to increased signaling pathways regulated by redox signaling (increased inflammatory signaling), DNA damage induced by taxanes (due to a prolonged mitotic phase) or altered cellular adhesion (FAK kinase phosphorylation). [298] In the APX3330 and docetaxel combination experiments, we observed an initial decrease in cell number by APX3330 or docetaxel pretreatment was but when combined the two drugs did not induce synergy and the curves converged at higher doses. This was contrary to what was hypothesized. This may be due to the cell phase at which these cells are entering cell arrest. It is known that docetaxel does not affect non- or slowgrowing cells and primarily arrests cancer cells in G2/M. [299] We have shown that APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition causes G1 arrest and this could explain why the two drugs are not complimenting each other *in vitro* as both actions occur in different phases. It could also be the length of the experiment as we only did 72

hours and if these cells are entering autophagy than we need a longer experimental window to visualize the differences in cell viability.

Interesting we found that APE1/Ref-1 protein levels decreased with treatment of docetaxel in DocR PC-3 cells. It has recently been shown in endothelial and immune cells that APE1/Ref-1 is non-classically secreted into the microenvironment. This lead to the hypothesis that APE1/Ref-1 was being released into the extracellular space upon treatment with docetaxel (cell stress). This was found to be true in both docetaxel-resistant cell lines. The function of extracellular APE1/Ref-1 has not been fully elucidated but appears to be associated with its redox domain. Extracellular APE1/Ref-1 may be playing a role in receptor-mediated signaling which is important in a number of different conditions. This discovery is novel in the prostate field and more research is needed to determine if the extracellular is just a biomarker or something with fundamental activity for prostate cancer survival.

Together, these three chapters intimately tie inflammation with survivin with APE1/Ref-1 being a master regulator of the survival signaling necessary for survivin transcription in prostate cancer.

Future Directions
APE1/Ref-1 mediating Androgen Receptor activity

APE1/Ref-1 is known to redox regulate a number of inflammatory transcription factors but its role in regulating steroid receptors has yet to be fully elucidated. Recently it has been shown that APE1/Ref-1 and the Estrogen Receptor Alpha (ERα) interact and that APE1/Ref-1 enhances ERα binding to estrogen-response elements (ERE). [300] Furthermore, the authors showed that treatment with APX3330 decreased ERα enrichment of ERE's in PR and pS2 genes suggesting that ER activity is regulated by redox signaling. Since all nuclear steroid receptors share significant homology, I hypothesis that APE1/Ref-1 directly interacts with the AR and redox regulates its activity on androgenresponse elements (ARE). This is especially significant in metastatic prostate cancer since castrate-resistance is ultimately inevitable.

To determine if the AR and APE1/Ref-1 are co-expressed in prostate cancer, first I would perform immunofluorescence on cancerous and noncancerous human prostate specimens. Once I confirmed that, I would collect cell lysate from AR+ prostatic cell lines, LNCaP, C4-2 and E7, which we culture in our lab and run an immunoblot to see if the pattern matches the human prostate specimen data. A prostatic cell line that is AR-, like PC-3 or DU145, could be used as a negative control. Furthermore, to verify interaction between the AR and APE1/Ref-1 I would perform co-immunoprecipitation after treatment with either ethanol or 1 nM DHT. DHT is being used to activate the AR and induce nuclear translocation. Cellular fractionation could also be used to verify AR nuclear translocation and APE1/Ref-1 localization in response to DHT. I would expect that the AR would be immunoprecipitated with APE1/Ref-1 and APE1/Ref-1 immunoprecipitated with the AR under the presence of DHT.

If APE1/Ref-1 immunoprecipitates with the AR, I would then investigate the functional consequences of this interaction on AR-mediated transcription. First I would knockdown APE1/Ref-1 with siRNA and treat with Ethanol or DHT and then via western blot measure AR-mediated proteins PSA and NKX3.1. PSA and NKX3.1 are under androgen-dependent transcription in prostatic luminal epithelial cells. If I see a decrease in PSA and NKX3.1 protein levels under APE1/Ref-1 knockdown, I would repeat this experiment and run RT-PCR. To measure steady state mRNA. If PSA and NKX3.1 relative gene expression is altered, this would suggest that APE1/Ref-1 is regulating AR activity.

The ability of APE1/Ref-1 to interact with the AR and influence ARmediated transcription suggests that APE1/Ref-1 might associate with regulatory regions of androgen-responsive genes to influence transcription. To determine this, I would perform ChIP using the AREs in the PSA and NKX3.1 genes in the presence and absence of DHT. I would hypothesize that with increasing concentrations of DHT and time, the APE1/Ref-1/AR complex's association with the ARE's would increase though it is not necessary for APE1/Ref-1 to be part of the transcriptional complex and still regulate the AR's ability to bind DNA. I would validate this using gel mobility shift assay to show that APE1/Ref-1 influences receptor-DNA complex formation. I would hypothesize that as increasing amounts of purified APE1/Ref-1 were added to, the ability of the purified AR to bind to ARE-containing oligos increased in a concentration-dependent manner and that the addition of AR or APE1/Ref-1 antibodies would produce a supershift.

Given that decreased Ape1/Ref-1 expression altered expression of androgen-responsive genes and that Ape1/Ref-1 was able to increase AR-ARE DNA complex formation, I would next investigate whether inhibiting the DNA repair or redox activity of Ape1/Ref-1 might affect endogenous androgenresponsive gene expression. First, I would repeat past experiments and instead of knocking down APE1/Ref-1 I would treat with increasing concentrations of APX3330 and measure PSA and NKX3.1 relative gene expression and protein levels. I would then do another gel mobility shift assay to measure whether APE1/Ref-1 redox activity regulates AR-ARE complex formation. For these experiments, I would utilize increasing amounts of APX3330 and the redox dead

157

APE1/Ref-1 mutant C65A to further support AR redox regulation. Finally, I would then repeat the previous ChIP experiments with APX3330 to investigate if APE1/Ref-1 redox inhibition decreases APE1/Ref-1 and AR enrichment of ARE's in prostatic cell lines.

This would show that AR transcriptional activity is regulated by APE1/Ref-1's redox activity (Figure 33). This would be novel and of high significance. Future studies could incorporate enzalutamide/abiraterone resistance and possible new therapeutic strategies for metastatic prostate cancer.



Figure 33. APE1/Ref-1 mediating Androgen Receptor activity

The androgen receptor (AR) can be activated two ways; ligand-mediated and kinase-mediated. The canonical AR signaling pathway involves the ligand dihydrotestosterone (DHT) binding to an AR monomer causing it to dimerize with another AR monomer and then translocating to the nucleus. The non-canonical AR signaling pathway involves the transactivation of an AR monomer by a kinase (AKT or MAPK) resulting in the dimerization and nuclear translocation of the receptor. APE1/Ref-1 could potentially redox regulate the AR in the cytoplasm or nucleus and also function as a cofactor in the nucleus.

Taxane-resistance mechanisms

Taxane-resistance occurs in all metastatic castrate resistant prostate cancer patients overtime. The mechanisms for taxane-resistance are most likely multifaceted with multiple different pathways contributing. Some possible mechanisms include induction of survival proteins (IAP and Bcl-2 family of proteins), drug efflux/intake transporters (ATP-binding cassette transporters) (ABC's) and Solute carrier transporters (SLC's), metabolic shifts (aerobic glycolysis to oxidative phosphorylation) and exosome/oncosome/microvesicle secretion. ABC transporters, like p-glycoprotein (P-gp), are upregulated in response to docetaxel and play a role in docetaxel's extrusion from the cell. Despite this, directly targeting these transporters have yet to yield any successful therapeutics. Recently it has been shown that the downregulation of certain intake transporters, specifically SLCO1B3, may contribute to docetaxelresistance. [301] I hypothesize that the upregulation of ABC transporters and the downregulation of SLC transporters are needed for taxane-resistance.

To determine if P-gp is upregulated and SLCO1B3 is downregulated in response to docetaxel resistance I would first collect cell lysate from both the parental and docetaxel-resistant PC-3/C4-2 cell lines and measure protein expression via immunoblotting. If there was a difference in parental and docetaxel-resistant cell levels of these two proteins I would then do a concentration response curve with docetaxel to determine if this difference is transient or permanent and what time peak levels occurs. I would also couple this with RT-PCR to see if the changes in protein levels are in result to altered transcription or protein stability.

If P-gp and SLCO1B3 are altered at both the transcript and protein levels with respect to docetaxel-resistance, I would then proceed to modify the levels of the endogenous proteins and perform a concentration response curve to investigate changes to the docetaxel IC50. I would use siRNA to knock down Pgp and I would overexpress SLCO1B3 using a transient plasmid. I would hypothesis that alone P-gp siRNA knockdown or SLCO1B3 overexpression would decrease the docetaxel IC50 and this effect would be enhanced when the two methods were combined. I would also measure the cellular efflux and uptake of docetaxel using a [14C] labeled-docetaxel to further validate the change of intracellular docetaxel concentration.

The ability of P-gp knockdown and/or SLCO1B3 overexpression to alter intracellular docetaxel concentrations suggests that dual targeting these proteins is a logical therapeutic strategy. To validate this *in vivo*, I would infect the docetaxel-resistant cells with an inducible SLCO1B3 construct and P-gp siRNA

161

and then xenotransplant these cells into a nude mouse prostate. I would then treat these animals with docetaxel and the inducible construct drug and at the end of 6 weeks measure tumor size and local invasion. I would hypothesize that in those animals where SLCO1B3 is overexpressed and P-gp is downregulated the tumors would experience significant cell growth inhibition compared to those with single protein and no protein alterations.

This would show that P-gp and SLCO1B3 are potential targets in taxaneresistant prostate cancer (Figure 34). This would be novel and of high significance and future studies could incorporate inhibitors/gene therapy as potential therapeutic strategies. Other cancers that use taxanes as the standard of care, like breast cancer, could benefit from this discovery.



Figure 34. Taxane-resistance mechanisms

ABC transporters, like p-glycoprotein (P-gp), are upregulated in response to docetaxel and play a role in docetaxel's extrusion from the cell. Recently it has been shown that the downregulation of certain intake transporters, specifically SLCO1B3, prevents the accumulation of docetaxel within the cell. The less docetaxel within the cell equals less microtubule disruption. Together, these two transporters may be responsible for acquired and innate docetaxel-resistance.

Extracellular APE1/Ref-1

APE1/Ref-1 has recently been identified as a non-classically secreted protein and has yet to be identified as secreted by the prostatic cells. Secreted APE1/Ref-1 has been found in the serum and urine in patients with bladder cancer and serum APE1/Ref-1 autoantibodies have been found in patients with lung cancer suggesting its use as a possible biomarker. [302-303] Underlining mechanisms of APE1/Ref-1 secretion are just now being discovered and APE1/Ref-1's extracellular roles have yet to be elucidated. Treatment with histone deactylase inhibitor trichostatin A has been found to cause the nuclear to cytoplasmic translocation of APE1/Ref-1 and extracellular release in HEK293 cells without changing cell viability. Interestingly, the authors found that mutating lysine 6 and 7 to arginines prevented secretion suggesting protein acetylation might be necessary for excretion. APE1/Ref-1 is acetylated in most cancers. [304] In endothelial cells, secreted APE1/Ref-1 has found to be anti-inflammatory and alter TNFa receptor activity but in immune cells the addition of extracellular APE1/Ref-1 appears to be pro-inflammatory altering IL-6 signaling. [305] I hypothesis that APE1/Ref-1 is secreted by prostate cancer and that extracellular APE1/Ref-1 contributes to docetaxel resistance through activating autocrine/paracrine or immune cell-inflammatory signaling (Figure 35). It would

be necessary to obtain serum and urine from prostate cancer patients to verify that APE1/Ref-1 can be extracellularly located.

To investigate whether APE1/Ref-1 is secreted and if its secretion is induced by docetaxel, which is a form of cell stress, I would treat parental and docetaxel-resistant cells with their respective docetaxel IC50's and then collect the supernatant and cell lysates at various time points. I would precipitate out the supernatant proteins using the cold acetone method and measure the levels of APE1/Ref-1 via immunoblotting. Once I found the optimal time where APE1/Ref-1 secretion is at its highest I would then treat the cells with increasing concentrations of docetaxel to see if the secretion is both time and concentration dependent. Taken together this should demonstrate that APE1/Ref-1 secretion is stimulated by docetaxel. The exact amount of secretion would be measured via ELISA.

Recently it has been shown that purified recombinant APE1/Ref-1 increased IL-6 production and secretion in monocytic cell line THP-1. I hypothesize that docetaxel-induced APE1/Ref-1 secretion increases IL-6 in the surrounding microenvironment causing an IL-6-dependent inflammatory response. To determine this I would treat parental and docetaxel-resistant prostate cancer cells with recombinant APE1/Ref-1 and look at IL-6 transcription

165

(RT-PCR) and IL-6 secretion (ELISA). Next I would treat prostate cancer cells with docetaxel to see if the IL-6 pathway is activated and if neutralizing APE1/Ref-1 with an antibody would perturb that activation. If the IL-6 pathway is disrupted, I would move onto a 3-D culture and repeat the previous experiments to see if the results hold up. 3-D culture allows for the co-culturing of different cell lines and it has been shown in previous work by Dr. Melissa Fishel that the IL-6 signaling is hyper activated in this system. It is possible that this secreted APE1/Ref-1 is meant for other cell types in the tumor microenvironment. Coculturing with cancer-associated fibroblasts or an immortalized immune cell line could help answer that question.

IL-6 has long been implicated in the initiation and progression of prostate cancer. Knowing the mechanism of how IL-6 is upregulated is of paramount importance in the search of new therapeutic targets in drug-resistant prostate cancer. If extracellular APE1/Ref-1 is implicated in the activation of the IL-6 pathway potential neutralizing antibodies for both proteins could be used to shut down that inflammatory response.



Figure 35. Extracellular APE1/Ref-1 in prostate cancer

APE1/Ref-1 is a non-classically secreted protein. Secreted APE1/Ref-1 has been found in the serum in patients with bladder cancer and serum APE1/Ref-1 autoantibodies have been found in patients with lung cancer. Underlying mechanisms of APE1/Ref-1 secretion are unknown but could be the result of oncosomal packaging or direct release into the extracellular space. The function of extracellular APE1/Ref-1 is also not known but could play a role in the inflammatory tumor microenvironment.

References

1. Malkowicz SB, Wein AJ. Prostate cancer. In: WN Kelley ed. Textbook of Internal Medicine. Philadelphia. Lippincott-Raven Publishers; 1997:1354–57.

2. Harkaway RC, Issa MM. Medical and minimally invasive therapies for the treatment of benign prostatic hyperplasia. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2006;9(3):204-14.

3. Tsai YC, Harrison HH, Lee C, Daufeldt JA, Oliver L, Grayhack JT. Systematic characterization of human prostatic fluid proteins with two-dimensional electrophoresis. Clinical Chemistry. 1984:30(12):2026-2030.

 Cary KC, Cooperberg MR. Biomarkers in prostate cancer surveillance and screening: past, present, and future. Therapeutic Advances in Urology. 2013;5(6):318-329.

McNeal JE. Normal histology of the prostate. Am. J. Surg. Pathol.
 1988:12:619–633

 Rittenhouse HG, Finlay JA, Mikolajczyk SD, Partin AW. Human kallikrein 2 (hK2) and prostate-specific antigen (PSA): two closely related, but distinct, kallikreins in the prostate. Crit. Rev. Clin. Lab. Sci. 1998:35:275–368 7. de Carvalho HF, Line SR. (1996) Basement membrane associated changes in the rat ventral prostate following castration. Cell Biol. Int. 20:809–819

 Shaw A, Papadopoulos J, Johnson C, Bushman W. Isolation and Characterization of an Immortalized Mouse Urogenital Sinus Mesenchyme Cell Line. The Prostate. 2006;66(13):1347-1358.

 Schauer IG, Rowley DR. The Functional Role of Reactive Stroma in Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia. Differentiation; research in biological diversity. 2011;82(4-5):200-210.

10. Verhagen AP, Aalders TW, Ramaekers FC, Debruyne FM, Schalken JA. Differential expression of keratins in the basal and luminal compartments of rat prostatic epithelium during degeneration and regeneration. Prostate. 1988: 13:25–38.

11. van Leenders G, Dijkman H, Hulsbergen-van de Kaa C, Ruiter D, Schalken J. Demonstration of intermediate cells during human prostate epithelial differentiation in situ and in vitro using triple-staining confocal scanning microscopy. Lab. Invest. 2000:80:1251–1258.

12. Abrahamsson PA. Neuroendocrine differentiation and hormone-refractory prostate cancer. Prostate Suppl. 1996:6:3–8.

Noordzij MA, van Steenbrugge GJ, van der Kwast TH, Schroder FH.
 Neuroendocrine cells in the normal, hyperplastic and neoplastic prostate. Urol.
 Res. 1995:22:333–341.

14. Sciarra A, Mariotti G, Gentile V. Neuroendocrine differentiation in human prostate tissue: is it detectable and treatable? BJU Int. 2003:91:438–445.

15. Abdul M, Anezinis PE, Logothetis CJ, Hoosein NM. Growth inhibition of human prostatic carcinoma cell lines by serotonin antagonists. Anticancer Res. 1994: 14:1215–1220.

16. Abrahamsson PA, Wadstrom LB, Alumets J, Falkmer S, Grimelius L. Peptidehormone- and serotonin-immunoreactive tumour cells in carcinoma of the prostate. Pathol. Res. Pract. 1987:182:298–307.

17. Aprikian AG, Tremblay L, Han K, Chevalier S. Bombesin stimulates the motility of human prostate-carcinoma cells through tyrosine phosphorylation of focal adhesion kinase and of integrin-associated proteins. Int. J. Cancer. 1997: 72:498–504.

 Gkonos PJ, Ashby MH, Andrade AA. Vasoactive intestinal peptide stimulates prostate-specific antigen secretion by LNCaP prostate cancer cells. Regul. Pept. 1996:65:153–157. 19. Solano RM, Carmena MJ, Carrero I. Characterization of vasoactive intestinal peptide/pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating peptide receptors in human benign hyperplastic prostate. Endocrinology. 1996:137:2815–2822.

20. di Sant'Agnese PA.Calcitonin like immunoreactive and bombesin like immunoreactive endocrine-paracrine cells of the human prostate. Arch. Pathol. Lab. Med. 1986:110:412–415.

21. Ritchie CK, Thomas KG, Andrews LR, Tindall DJ, Fitzpatrick LA. Effects of the calciotrophic peptides calcitonin and parathyroid hormone on prostate cancer growth and chemotaxis. Prostate. 1997:30:183–187.

22. Shah GV, Rayford W, Noble MJ. Calcitonin stimulates growth of human prostate cancer cells through receptor-mediated increase in cyclic adenosine
3' ,5' -monophosphates and cytoplasmic Ca2+ transients. Endocrinology.
1994:134:596–602.

23. Cramer SD, Chen Z, Peehl DM. Prostate specific antigen cleaves parathyroid hormone-related protein in the PTH-like domain: inactivation of PTHrP-stimulated cAMP accumulation in mouse osteoblasts. J. Urol. 1996:156:526–531.

24. Iwamura M, Abrahamsson PA, Foss KA, Wu G, Cockett AT, Deftos LJ. Parathyroid hormone-related protein: a potential autocrine growth regulator in human prostate cancer cell lines. Urology. 1994:43:675–679.

25. Sciarra A, Mariotti G, Gentile V. Neuroendocrine differentiation in human prostate tissue: is it detectable and treatable? BJU Int. 2003:91:438–445.

26. di Sant'Agnese PA. Neuroendocrine differentiation in prostatic carcinoma: an update. Prostate Suppl. 1998:8:74–79.

27. Bonkhoff H, Stein U, Remberger K. The proliferative function of basal cells in the normal and hyperplastic human prostate. Prostate. 1994:24:114–118.

28. Huss WJ, Gray DR, Werdin ES, Funkhouser WK, Smith GJ. Evidence of pluripotent human prostate stem cells in a human prostate primary xenograft model. Prostate. 2004:60:77–90.

29. Signoretti S, Waltregny D, Dilks J. p63 is a prostate basal cell marker and is required for prostate development. Am. J. Pathol. 2000:157:1769–1775.

30. Collins AT, Habib FK, Maitland NJ, Neal DE. Identification and isolation of human prostate epithelial stem cells based on $\alpha 2\beta$ 1-integrin expression. J. Cell Sci. 2001:114:3865–3872.

31. Hockenbery DM., Zutter M, Hickey W, Nahm M, Korsmeyer SJ. BCL2 protein is topographically restricted in tissues characterized by apoptotic cell death. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 1991:88:6961–6965.

32. McDonnell TJ, Troncoso P, Brisbay SM. Expression of the protooncogene bcl-2 in the prostate and its association with emergence of androgen-independent prostate cancer. Cancer Res. 1992:52:6940–6944.

33. Colombel M, Symmans F, Gil S. Detection of the apoptosis-suppressing oncoprotein bc1-bc2 in hormone-refractory human prostate cancers. Am. J. Pathol. 1993:143:390–400.

34. Krajewski S, Krajewska M, Shabaik A, Miyashita T, Wang HG, Reed JC. Immunohistochemical determination of in vivo distribution of Bax, a dominant inhibitor of Bcl-2. Am J. Pathol. 1994:145:1323–1336.

35. Jarrard DF, Paul R, van Bokhoven A. P-Cadherin is a basal cell-specific epithelial marker that is not expressed in prostate cancer. Clin. Cancer Res. 1997:3:2121–2128.

36. Soler AP, Harner GD, Knudsen KA. Expression of P-cadherin identifies prostate-specific-antigen-negative cells in epithelial tissues of male sexual

accessory organs and in prostatic carcinomas. Implications for prostate cancer biology. Am. J. Pathol. 1997:151:471–478

37. Walensky LD, Coffey DS, Chen TH, Wu TC, Pasternack GR. A novel Mr 32,000 nuclear phosphoprotein is selectively expressed in cells competent for self-renewal. Cancer Res. 1993:53:4720–4726.

38. Linkov I, Fair WR. Glutathione S-transferase PI (GST-pi) class expression by immunohistochemistry in benign and malignant prostate tissue. J. Urol. 1997 157:673–676.

39. Moskaluk CA, Duray PH, Cowan KH, Linehan M, Merino MJ. (1997) Immunohistochemical expression of pi-class glutathione S-transferase is down-regulated in adenocarcinoma of the prostate. Cancer 79:1595–1599.

40. Gmyrek GA, Walburg M, Webb CP. Normal and malignant prostate epithelial cells differ in their response to hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor. Am. J. Pathol. 2001:159:579–590.

41. van Leenders G, van Balken B, Aalders T, Hulsbergen-van de Kaa C, Ruiter D, Schalken J. Intermediate cells in normal and malignant prostate epithelium express c-MET: implications for prostate cancer invasion. Prostate. 2002:51:98–107.

42. Ibrahim GK, MacDonald JA, Kerns BJ, Ibrahim SN, Humphrey PA, Robertson CN. Differential immunoreactivity of her-2/neu oncoprotein in prostatic tissues. Surg. Oncol. 1992:1:151–155.

43. Sherwood ER, Theyer G, Steiner G, Berg LA, Kozlowski JM, Lee C. Differential expression of specific cytokeratin polypeptides in the basal and luminal epithelia of the human prostate. Prostate. 1991:18:303–314.

44. Okada H, Tsubura A, Okamura A. Keratin profiles in normal/hyperplastic prostates and prostate carcinoma. Virchows Arch. A. Pathol. Anat. Histopathol. 1992:421:157–161.

45. Masai M, Sumiya H, Akimoto S. Immunohistochemical study of androgen receptor in benign hyperplastic and cancerous human prostates.

Prostate.1990:17:293-300.

46. Wernert N, Seitz G, Goebbels R, Dhom G. Immunohistochemical demonstration of cytokeratins in the human prostate. Pathol. Res.

Pract.1986:181:668-674.

47. Papini S, Rosellini A, Campani D, DeMatteis A, Selli C, Revoltella R.P. Selective growth of epithelial basal cells from human prostate in a threedimensional organ culture. Prostate. 2004:59:383–392. 48. Bremnes RM, Dønnem T, Al-Saad S, Al-Shibli K, Andersen S, Sirera R, Camps C, Marinez I, Busund LT. The role of tumor stroma in cancer progression and prognosis: Emphasis on Carcinoma-Associated Fibroblasts and Non-small Cell Lung Cancer. Journal of Thoracic Oncology.2011:6(1):209-217.

49. Karlou M, Tzelepi V, Efstathiou E. Therapeutic targeting of the prostate cancer microenvironment. Nature Reviews Urology. 2010:7:494-509.

50. Meseure D, Drak Alsibai K, Nicolas A. Pivotal Role of Pervasive Neoplastic and Stromal Cells Reprogramming in Circulating Tumor Cells Dissemination and Metastatic Colonization. Cancer Microenvironment. 2014;7(3):95-115.

51. Peng YC, Levine CM, Zahid S, Wilson EL, Joyner AL. Sonic hedgehog signals to multiple prostate stromal stem cells that replenish distinct stromal subtypes during regeneration. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2013:110(51):20611-6.

52. Krieger JN, Lee SWH, Jeon J, Cheah PY, Liong ML, Riley DE. Epidemiology of prostatitis. International journal of antimicrobial agents. 2008;31(Suppl 1):S85-S90.

53. Nelson WG, DeMarzo AM, Yegnasubramanian S. The Diet as a Cause of Human Prostate Cancer. Cancer treatment and research. 2014;159:51-68. 54. Ferrís-i-Tortajada J, Berbel-Tornero O, Garcia-i-Castell J, López-Andreu JA, Sobrino-Najul E, Ortega-García JA. Non-dietary environmental risk factors in prostate cancer. Actas urologicas espanolas. 2011;35(5):289-295.

55. Sfanos KS, De Marzo AM. Prostate cancer and inflammation: the evidence. Histopathology. 2012;60(1):199-215.

56. Miah S, Catto J. BPH and prostate cancer risk. Indian Journal of Urology:

IJU : Journal of the Urological Society of India. 2014;30(2):214-218.

57. Reuter S, Gupta SC, Chaturvedi MM, Aggarwal BB. Oxidative stress, inflammation, and cancer: How are they linked? Free radical biology & medicine. 2010;49(11):1603-1616.

58. Domingue GJ, Hellstrom WJG. Prostatitis. Clinical Microbiology Reviews. 1998;11(4):604-613.

59. Coker TJ, Dierfeldt DM. Acute bacterial prostatitis: diagnosis and management. Am Fam Physician. 2016:93(2):114-120.

60. Rees J, Abrahams M, Doble A, Cooper A, the Prostatitis Expert Reference Group (PERG). Diagnosis and treatment of chronic bacterial prostatitis and chronic prostatitis/chronic pelvic pain syndrome: a consensus guideline. Bju International. 2015;116(4):509-525. 61. Wagenlehner FM, Naber KG, Bschleipfer T, Brähler E, Weidner W. Prostatitis and Male Pelvic Pain Syndrome: Diagnosis and Treatment. Deutsches Ärzteblatt International. 2009;106(11):175-183.

62. Baranowski A. Defining the Urological Chronic Pelvic Pain Syndromes. Reviews in Pain. 2008;2(2):29-31.

63. Curtis Nickel J, Baranowski AP, Pontari M, Berger RE, Tripp DA.
 Management of Men Diagnosed With Chronic Prostatitis/Chronic Pelvic Pain
 Syndrome Who Have Failed Traditional Management. Reviews in Urology.
 2007;9(2):63-72.

64. Kutch JJ, Yani MS, Asavasopon S, et al. Altered resting state neuromotor connectivity in men with chronic prostatitis/chronic pelvic pain syndrome: A
MAPP: Research Network Neuroimaging Study. NeuroImage : Clinical.
2015;8:493-502.

65. Wu C, Zhang Z, Lu Z, et al. Prevalence of and Risk Factors for Asymptomatic Inflammatory (NIH-IV) Prostatitis in Chinese Men. Thumbikat P, ed. PLoS ONE. 2013;8(8):e71298. 66. Muruganandham K, Dubey D, Kapoor R. Acute urinary retention in benign prostatic hyperplasia: Risk factors and current management. Indian Journal of Urology : IJU : Journal of the Urological Society of India. 2007;23(4):347-353.

67. Roehrborn CG. Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia: An Overview. Reviews in Urology. 2005;7(Suppl 9):S3-S14.

68. Park HJ, Won JEJ, Sorsaburu S, Rivera PD, Lee SW. Urinary Tract Symptoms (LUTS) Secondary to Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia (BPH) and LUTS/BPH with Erectile Dysfunction in Asian Men: A Systematic Review Focusing on Tadalafil. The World Journal of Men's Health. 2013;31(3):193-207.

69. Gharaee-Kermani M, Macoska JA. Promising Molecular Targets and Biomarkers for Male BPH and LUTS. Current urology reports.

2013;14(6):10.1007/s11934-013-0368-z.

70. Madduri VKS, Bera MK, Pal DK. Monopolar versus bipolar transurethral resection of prostate for benign prostatic hyperplasia: Operative outcomes and surgeon preferences, a real-world scenario. Urology Annals. 2016;8(3):291-296.

71. Minciullo PL, Inferrera A, Navarra M, Calapai G, Magno C, Gangemi S.
Oxidative stress in benign prostatic hyperplasia: a systemic review. Urol Int.
2015:94(3):249-54.

72. Kohnen PW, Drach GW. Patterns of inflammation in prostatic hyperplasia: a histologic and bacteriologic study. J Urol. 1979 Jun; 121(6):755-60.

73. Theyer G, Kramer G, Assmann I, Sherwood E, Preinfalk W, Marberger M, Zechner O, Steiner GE. Phenotypic characterization of infiltrating leukocytes in benign prostatic hyperplasia. Lab Invest. 1992 Jan; 66(1):96-107.

74. Steiner G, Gessl A, Kramer G, Schöllhammer A, Förster O, Marberger M. Phenotype and function of peripheral and prostatic lymphocytes in patients with benign prostatic hyperplasia. J Urol. 1994 Feb; 151(2):480-4.

75. Cluig Z. Distinguishing indolent from aggressive prostate cancer. Recent Results Cancer Res. 2014;202:141-147.

76. American Cancer Society. Cancer Facts & Figures 2016. Atlanta, Ga: American Cancer Society; 2016.

77. Catalona WJ, Richie JP, Ahmann FR, M'liss AH, Scardino PT, Flanigan RC, DeKernion JB, Ratliff TL, Kavoussi LR, Dalkin BL, Waters WB. Comparison of digital rectal examination and serum prostate specific antigen in the early detection of prostate cancer: results of a multicenter clinical trial of 6,630 men. The Journal of urology. 2017;197(2):S200-7. 78. Saini S. PSA and beyond: alternative prostate cancer biomarkers. Cellular oncology (Dordrecht). 2016;39(2):97-106. doi:10.1007/s13402-016-0268-6.

79. Gordetsky J, Epstein J. Grading of prostatic adenocarcinoma: current state and prognostic implications. Diagnostic Pathology. 2016;11:25.

80. Bill-Axelson A, Holmberg L, Garmo H, et al. Radical prostatectomy or watchful waiting in early prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2014;370:932-942.

81. Bostrom PJ, Soloway MS. Secondary cancer after radiotherapy for prostate cancer: Should we be more aware of the risk? Eur Urol. 2007;52:973-982.

82. Chin JL, Al-Zahrani AA, Autran-Gomez AM, Williams AK, Bauman G. Extended followup oncologic outcome of randomized trial between cryoablation and external beam therapy for locally advanced prostate cancer (T2c-T3b). J Urol. 2012;188:1170-1175.

83. Antonarakis ES, Feng Z, Trock BJ, et al. The natural history of metastatic progression in men with prostate-specific antigen recurrence after radical prostatectomy: Long-term follow-up. BJU Int. 2012;109:32-39.

84. Akaza H, Hinotsu S, Usami M, et al. Combined androgen blockade with bicalutamide for advanced prostate cancer: Long-term follow-up of a phase 3, double-blind, randomized study for survival. Cancer. 2009;115:3437-3445.

85. Hussain M, Tangen CM, Berry DL, et al. Intermittent versus continuous androgen deprivation in prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 2013; 368:1314-1325.

86. de Bono JS, Oudard S, Ozguroglu M, et al. Cabazitaxel or mitoxantrone with prednisone in patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (mCRPC) previously treated with docetaxel: Final results of a multinational phase III trial (TROPIC). J Clin Oncol 28:7s, 2010 (suppl; abstr 4508).

87. Fleshner NE, Lucia MS, Egerdie B, et al. Dutasteride in localised prostate cancer management: The REDEEM randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2012;379:1103-1111.

88. Higano CS, Schellhammer PF, Small EJ, et al. Integrated data from 2 randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trials of active cellular immunotherapy with sipuleucel-T in advanced prostate cancer. Cancer. 2009;115:3670-3679.

89. Nanda A, Chen MH, Moran BJ, et al. Total androgen blockade versus a luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone agonist alone in men with high-risk prostate cancer treated with radiotherapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;76:1439-1444.

90. Barnas JL, Pierpaoli S, Ladd P, et al. The prevalence and nature of orgasmic dysfunction after radical prostatectomy. BJU Int. 2004;94:603-605.

91. Teply BA, Hauke RJ. Chemotherapy options in castration-resistant prostate cancer. Indian Journal of Urology : IJU : Journal of the Urological Society of India. 2016;32(4):262-270.

92. Gann PH. Risk Factors for Prostate Cancer. Reviews in Urology.2002;4(Suppl 5):S3-S10.

93. Baca SC, et al. Punctuated evolution of prostate cancer genomes. Cell.2013;153:666–77.

94. Berger MF, et al. The genomic complexity of primary human prostate cancer. Nature. 2011;470:214–20.

95. Tan PY, Chang CW, Chng KR, Wansa KDSA, Sung W-K, Cheung E. Integration of Regulatory Networks by NKX3-1 Promotes Androgen-Dependent Prostate Cancer Survival. Molecular and Cellular Biology. 2012;32(2):399-414.

96. Yu J, Yu J, Mani R-S, et al. An Integrated Network of Androgen Receptor,
Polycomb, and TMPRSS2-ERG Gene Fusions in Prostate Cancer Progression.
Cancer cell. 2010;17(5):443-454.

97. Obinata D, Takayama K, Takahashi S, Inoue S. Crosstalk of the Androgen Receptor with Transcriptional Collaborators: Potential Therapeutic Targets for Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer. Antonarakis ES, ed. Cancers. 2017;9(3):22. doi:10.3390/cancers9030022.

98. Crumbaker M, Khoja L, Joshua AM. AR Signaling and the PI3K Pathway in Prostate Cancer. Antonarakis ES, ed. Cancers. 2017;9(4):34.

99. Rahim S, Üren A. Emergence of ETS transcription factors as diagnostic tools and therapeutic targets in prostate cancer. American Journal of Translational Research. 2013;5(3):254-268.

100. Lawrence T. The Nuclear Factor NF-кВ Pathway in Inflammation. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology. 2009;1(6):a001651.

101. Cai C, Jiang FN, Liang YX. Classical and alternative nuclear factor-kappaB pathways: a comparison among normal prostate, benign prostate hyperplasia and prostate cancer. Pathology and Oncology Research.2011:17:873–878.

102. Tergaonkar V. NFκB pathway: A good signaling paradigm and therapeutic target. The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology. 2006 ;38(10):1647-53.

103. Jain G, Voogdt C, Tobias A, Spindler KD, Möller P, Cronauer MV, Marienfeld RB. IκB kinases modulate the activity of the androgen receptor in prostate carcinoma cell lines. Neoplasia. 2012;14(3):178IN4-89IN6.

104. Fang Y, Sun H, Zhai J, Zhang Y, Yi S, Hao G, Wang T. Antitumor activity of NF-kappaB decoy oligodeoxynucleotides in a prostate cancer cell lin e. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2011;12(10):2721-6.

105. Shukla, Sanjeev, et al. Nuclear factor-κB/p65 (Rel A) is constitutively activated in human prostate adenocarcinoma and correlates with disease progression. Neoplasia 6.4. 2004: 390-400.

106. Chen, Charlie D., and Charles L. Sawyers. NF-κB activates prostate-specific antigen expression and is upregulated in androgen-independent prostate cancer. Molecular and cellular biology 22.8. 2002): 2862-2870.

107. De Miguel MP, Royuela M, Bethencourt FR, Santamaría L, Fraile B, Paniagua R. Immunoexpression of tumour necrosis factor-α and its receptors 1 and 2 correlates with proliferation/apoptosis equilibrium in normal, hyperplasic and carcinomatous human prostate. Cytokine. 2000 May;12(5):535-8. 108. Michalaki V, Syrigos K, Charles P, Waxman J. Serum levels of IL-6 and TNF-α correlate with clinicopathological features and patient survival in patients with prostate cancer. British Journal of Cancer. 2004;90(12):2312-2316.

109. Kiu H, Nicholson SE. Biology and significance of the JAK/STAT signalling pathways. Growth factors. 2012;30(2):88-106.

110. Da Silva HB, Amaral EP, Nolasco EL, et al. Dissecting Major Signaling
Pathways throughout the Development of Prostate Cancer. Prostate Cancer.
2013;2013:920612.

111. Frank DA. STAT3 as a central mediator of neoplastic cellular transformation. Cancer letters. 2007;251(2):199-210.

112. Calò V, Migliavacca M, Bazan V, Macaluso M, Buscemi M, Gebbia N, Russo A. STAT proteins: from normal control of cellular events to tumorigenesis. Journal of cellular physiology. 2003;197(2):157-68.

113. Zhuang L, Lee CS, Scolyer RA, McCarthy SW, Zhang XD, Thompson JF, Hersey P. Mcl-1, Bcl-XL and Stat3 expression are associated with progression of melanoma whereas Bcl-2, AP-2 and MITF levels decrease during progression of melanoma. Modern pathology. 2007;20(4):416-26. 114. Siddiquee KAZ, Turkson J. STAT3 as a target for inducing apoptosis in solid and hematological tumors. Cell research. 2008;18(2):254-267.

115. Niu G, Wright KL, Huang M, Song L, Haura E, Turkson J, Zhang S, Wang T, Sinibaldi D, Coppola D, Heller R, Ellis LM, Karras J, Bromberg J, Pardoll D, Jove R, Yu H. Constitutive Stat3 activity up-regulates VEGF expression and tumor angiogenesis. Oncogene. 2002;21(13):2000-8.

116. Kroon P, Berry PA, Stower MJ, Rodrigues G, Mann VM, Simms M, Bhasin D, Chettiar S, Li C, Li PK, Maitland NJ, Collins AT. JAK-STAT blockade inhibits tumor initiation and clonogenic recovery of prostate cancer stem-like cells. Cancer Res. 2013;73(16):5288-98.

117. Vivanco I, Sawyers CL. The phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase–AKT pathway in human cancer. Nature Reviews Cancer. 2002;2(7):489-501.

118. Bader AG, Kang S, Zhao L, Vogt PK. Oncogenic PI3K deregulates transcription and translation. Nature Reviews Cancer. 2005;5(12):921-9.

119. Engelman JA, Luo J, Cantley LC. The evolution of phosphatidylinositol 3kinases as regulators of growth and metabolism. Nature Reviews Genetics. 2006;7(8):606-19. 120. Morgan TM, Koreckij TD, Corey E. Targeted therapy for advanced prostate cancer: inhibition of the PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway. Current cancer drug targets. 2009;9(2):237-49.

121. Milella M, Falcone I, Conciatori F, et al. PTEN: Multiple Functions in Human Malignant Tumors. Frontiers in Oncology. 2015;5:24.

122. Dhillon AS, Hagan S, Rath O, Kolch W. MAP kinase signalling pathways in cancer. Oncogene. 2007;26(22):3279-90.

123. Binetruy B, Heasley L, Bost F, Caron L, Aouadi M. Concise Review:
Regulation of Embryonic Stem Cell Lineage Commitment by Mitogen - Activated
Protein Kinases. Stem Cells. 2007;25(5):1090-5.

124. McCubrey JA, Steelman LS, Chappell WH, et al. ROLES OF THE RAF/MEK/ERK PATHWAY IN CELL GROWTH, MALIGNANT TRANSFORMATION AND DRUG RESISTANCE. Biochimica et biophysica acta. 2007;1773(8):1263-1284.

125. Culig, Zoran, et al. "Androgen receptor activation in prostatic tumor cell lines by insulin-like growth factor-I, keratinocyte growth factor, and epidermal growth factor." Cancer research 54.20 (1994): 5474-5478. 126. Palamakumbura AH, Vora SR, Nugent MA, Kirsch KH, Sonenshein GE, Trackman PC. Lysyl Oxidase Pro-peptide Inhibits Prostate Cancer Cell Growth by Mechanisms that Target FGF-2-Cell Binding and Signaling. Oncogene. 2009;28(38):3390-3400.

127. Silke J, Meier P. Inhibitor of Apoptosis (IAP) Proteins–Modulators of Cell
Death and Inflammation. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology.
2013;5(2):a008730.

128. Vince JE, Wong WW, Khan N, Feltham R, Chau D, Ahmed AU, Benetatos CA, Chunduru SK, Condon SM, McKinlay M, Brink R, Leverkus M, Tergaonkar V, Schneider P, Callus BA, Koentgen F, Vaux DL, Silke J. IAP antagonists target cIAP1 to induce TNFalpha-dependent apoptosis. Cell. 2007;131(4):682-93.

129. Varfolomeev E, Blankenship JW, Wayson SM, Fedorova AV, Kayagaki N, Garg P, Zobel K, Dynek JN, Elliott LO, Wallweber HJ, Flygare JA, Fairbrother WJ, Deshayes K, Dixit VM, Vucic D. IAP antagonists induce autoubiquitination of c-IAPs, NF-kappaB activation, and TNFalpha-dependent apoptosis. Cell. 2007;131(4):669-81. 130. Shaw TJ, Lacasse EC, Durkin JP, Vanderhyden BC. Downregulation of XIAP expression in ovarian cancer cells induces cell death in vitro and in vivo. Int J Cancer. 2008;122(6):1430-4.

131. Gyrd-Hansen M, Meier P. IAPs: from caspase inhibitors to modulators of NF-kappaB, inflammation and cancer. Nat Rev Cancer. 2010;10(8):561-74.

132. Garg H, Suri P, Gupta JC, Talwar GP, Dubey S. Survivin: a unique target for tumor therapy. Cancer Cell International. 2016;16(49).

133. Schimmer AD. Inhibitor of apoptosis proteins: translating basic knowledge into clinical practice. Cancer Res. 2004;64(20):7183–90.

134. Clem RJ, Miller LK. Control of programmed cell death by the baculovirus genes p35 and iap. Mol Cell Biol. 1994;14(8):5212–22.

135. Harvey AJ, Soliman H, Kaiser WJ, Miller LK. Anti- and pro-apoptotic activities of baculovirus and Drosophila IAPs in an insect cell line. Cell Death Differ. 1997;4(8):733–44.

136. Elmore S. Apoptosis: A Review of Programmed Cell Death. Toxicologic pathology. 2007;35(4):495-516.

137. Guicciardi ME, Gores GJ. Life and death by death receptors. The FASEB Journal. 2009;23(6):1625-1637.

190
138. Shawgo ME, Shelton SN, Robertson JD. Caspase-mediated Bak Activation and Cytochrome c Release during Intrinsic Apoptotic Cell Death in Jurkat Cells. The Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2008;283(51):35532-35538.

139. Fu J, Jin Y, Arend LJ. Smac3, a novel Smac/Diablo splicing variant, attenuates the stability and apoptosis-inhibiting activity of X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2003;278:52660-52672.

140. Eckelman BP, Salvesen GS, Scott FL. Human inhibitor of apoptosis proteins: why XIAP is the black sheep of the family. EMBO Reports. 2006;7(10):988-994.

141. Marivin A, Berthelet J, Plenchette S, Dubrez L. The Inhibitor of Apoptosis (IAPs) in Adaptive Response to Cellular Stress. Cells. 2012;1(4):711-737.

142. Mahotka C, Liebmann J, Wenzel M, Suschek C, Schmitt M, Gabbert H.
Differential subcellular localization of functionally. Cell Death Differ. 2002;9:1334–
42.

143. Caldas H, Honsey LE, Altura RA. Survivin 2alpha: a novel Survivin splice variant expressed in human malignancies. Mol Cancer. 2005;4(1):11.

144. Sampath J, Pelus LM. Alternative splice variants of Survivin as potential targets in cancer. Curr Drug Discov Technol. 2007;4(3):174–91.

191

145. Necochea-Campion R, Chen CS, Mirshahidi S, Howard FD, Wall NR.Clinico-pathologic relevance of Survivin splice variant expression in cancer.Cancer Lett. 2013;339(2):167–74.

146. Li F. Role of Survivin and its splice variants in tumorigenesis. Br J Cancer. 2005;92:212–6.

147. Yamamoto H, Ngan CY, Monden M. Cancer cells survive with surviving. Cancer Science.2008;99(9):1709-1714.

148. Xiong A, Yang Z, Shen Y, Zhou J, Shen Q. Transcription Factor STAT3 as a Novel Molecular Target for Cancer Prevention. Cancers. 2014;6(2):926-957.

149. Cheung CHA, Huang C-C, Tsai F-Y, et al. Survivin – biology and potential as a therapeutic target in oncology. OncoTargets and therapy. 2013;6:1453-1462.

150. Zhang M, Yang J, Li F. Transcriptional and posttranscriptional controls of survivin in cancer cells: Essential interfaces for developing novel approaches for cancer treatment. Journal of experimental & clinical cancer research : CR. 2006;25(3):391.

151. Brown M, Cohen J, Arun P, Chen Z, Van Waes C. NF-κB in Carcinoma Therapy and Prevention. Expert opinion on therapeutic targets. 2008;12(9):1109-1122. 152. Zhang M, Latham DE, Delaney MA, Chakravarti A. Survivin mediates resistance to antiandrogen therapy in prostate cancer. Oncogene. 2005;24(15):2474-82.

153. Zhao J, Tenev T, Martins LM, Downward J, Lemoine NR. The ubiquitinproteasome pathway regulates survivin degradation in a cell cycle-dependent manner. J Cell Sci. 2000;113 Pt 23:4363-71.

154. Aspe JR, Wall NR. Survivin-T34A: molecular mechanism and therapeutic potential. OncoTargets and therapy. 2010;3:247-254.

155. Guzman JR, Fukuda S, Pelus LM. Inhibition of caspase-3 by Survivin prevents Wee1 Kinase degradation and promotes cell survival by maintaining phosphorylation of p34Cdc2. Gene therapy & molecular biology. 2009;13B:264-273.

156. Gupta SC, Kim JH, Prasad S, Aggarwal BB. Regulation of survival, proliferation, invasion, angiogenesis, and metastasis of tumor cells through modulation of inflammatory pathways by nutraceuticals. Cancer metastasis reviews. 2010;29(3):405-434. 157. Fortugno P, Beltrami E, Plescia J, et al. Regulation of survivin function by Hsp90. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2003;100(24):13791-13796.

158. Shrestha L, Bolaender A, Patel HJ, Taldone T. Heat Shock Protein (HSP)Drug Discovery and Development: Targeting Heat Shock Proteins in Disease.Current topics in medicinal chemistry. 2016;16(25):2753-2764.

159. Mckenzie JA, Grossman D. Role of the apoptotic and mitotic regulator surviving in melanoma. International Journal of Cancer Research and Treatment. 2012;32(2):397-404.

160. Engels K, Knauer SK, Metzler D, Simf C, Struschka O, Bier C, Mann W, Kovacs AF, Stauber RH. Dynamic intracellular Survivin in oral squamous cell carcinoma: underlying molecular mechanism and potential as an early prognostic marker. J Pathol. 2007;211(5):532–40.

161. Li F, Yang J, Ramnath N, Javle MM, Tan D. Nuclear or cytoplasmic
expression of Survivin: what is the significance? Int J Cancer. 2005;114(4):509–
12.

162. Dohi T, Beltrami E, Wall NR, Plescia J, Altieri DC. Mitochondrial Survivin inhibits apoptosis and promotes tumorigenesis. J Clin Investig. 2004;114(8):1117–27.

163. Carmena M, Wheelock M, Funabiki H, Earnshaw WC. The Chromosomal Passenger Complex (CPC): From Easy Rider to the Godfather of Mitosis. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology. 2012;13(12):789-803.

164. Vader G, Medema RH, Lens SMA. The chromosomal passenger complex: guiding Aurora-B through mitosis. The Journal of Cell Biology. 2006;173(6):833-837.

165. Skoufias DA, Mollinari C, Lacroix FB, Margolis RL. Human Survivin Is a Kinetochore-Associated Passenger Protein. The Journal of Cell Biology. 2000;151(7):1575-1582.

166. Lin L-J, Zheng C-Q, Jin Y, Ma Y, Jiang W-G, Ma T. Expression of survivin protein in human colorectal carcinogenesis. World Journal of Gastroenterology : WJG. 2003;9(5):974-977.

167. Hruban RH, Maitra A, Goggins M. Update on Pancreatic Intraepithelial
Neoplasia. International Journal of Clinical and Experimental Pathology.
2008;1(4):306-316.

168. Tran J, Master Z, Yu JL, Rak J, Dumont DJ, Kerbel RS. A role for surviving in chemoresistance of endothelial cells mediated by VEGF. PNAS. 2002;99(7):4349-4354.

169. Bauer NC, Corbett AH, Doetsch PW. The current state of eukaryotic DNA base damage and repair. Nucleic Acids Research. 2015;43(21):10083-10101.

170. Wilson DM, 3rd, Barsky D. The major human abasic endonuclease: formation, consequences and repair of abasic lesions in DNA. Mutation Research. 2001;485(4):283–307.

171. Xanthoudakis S, Curran T. Identification and characterization of Ref-1, a nuclear protein that facilitates AP-1 DNA-binding activity. EMBO J. 1992;11(2):653–665.

172. Xanthoudakis S, Curran T. Redox Regulation of Ap-1: A Link between Transcription Factor Signaling and DNA Repair. Adv Expt Med Biol. 1996;387:69–75.

173. Wong D, Demott MS, Demple B. Modulation of the 3'-5'-Exonuclease activity of human apurinic endonuclease (APE1) by its 5'-incised Abasic DNA product. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2003;278:36242-36249.

174. Bhakat KK, Mantha AK, Mitra S. Transcriptional Regulatory Functions of Mammalian AP-Endonuclease (APE1/Ref-1), an Essential Multifunctional Protein. Antioxidants & Redox Signaling. 2009;11(3):621-637.

175. Thakur S, Sarkar B, Cholia RP, Gautam N, Dhiman M, Mantha AK. APE1/Ref-1 as an emerging therapeutic target for various human diseases: phytochemical modulation of its functions. Experimental & Molecular Medicine. 2014;46(7):e106-.

176. Wei SJ, Botero A, Hirota K, Bradbury CM, Markovina S, Laszlo A, Spitz DR, Goswami PC, Yodoi J, Gius D. Thioredoxin nuclear translocation and interaction with Redox factor-1 activates Activator Protein-1 transcription factor in response to ionizing radiation. 200;60:6688-6695.

177. Kelley MR, Georgiadis MM, Fishel ML. APE1/Ref-1 Role in Redox Signaling: Translational Applications of Targeting the Redox Function of the DNA Repair/Redox Protein APE1/Ref-1. Current Molecular Pharmacology. 2012;5(1):36-53.

178. Londero AP, Orsaria M, Tell G, Marzinotto S, Capodicasa V, Poletto M, Vascotto C, Sacco C, Mariuzzi L; Expression and Prognostic Significance of APE1/Ref-1 and NPM1 Proteins in High-Grade Ovarian Serous Cancer. Am J Clin Pathol 2014; 141 (3): 404-414.

179. Fishel ML, Jiang Y, Rajeshkumar NV, et al. Impact of APE1/Ref-1 Redox Inhibition on Pancreatic Tumor Growth. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2011;10(9):1698-1708.

180. Wang D, Luo M, Kelley MR. Human apurinic endonuclease 1 (APE1) expression and prognostic significance in osteosarcoma: Enhanced sensitivity of osteosarcoma to DNA damaging agents using silencing RNA APE1 expression inhibition. Molecular Cancer Therapuetics. 2004;3(6):679-686.

181. Di Maso V, Avellini C, Crocè LS, et al. Subcellular Localization of APE1/Ref1 in Human Hepatocellular Carcinoma: Possible Prognostic Significance.
Molecular Medicine. 2007;13(1-2):89-96.

182. Tell G, Damante G, Caldwell D, Kelley MR. The intracellular localization of APE1/Ref-1: more than a passive phenomenon? Antioxidants & Redox Signaling. 2005;7(3-4):367-384.

183. Al-Attar A, Gossage L, Fareed KR, et al. Human apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease (APE1) is a prognostic factor in ovarian, gastro-oesophageal and pancreatico-biliary cancers. British Journal of Cancer. 2010;102(4):704-709. 184. Woo J, Park Heejung, Sung SH, Moon BI, Suh H, Lim W. Prognostic value of human apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease 1 (APE1) expression in breast cancer. PLOSone. 2014.

185. Zou G-M, Maitra A. Small-molecule inhibitor of the AP endonuclease 1/REF-1 E3330 inhibits pancreatic cancer cell growth and migration. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2008;7(7):2012-2021.

186. Kelley MR, Luo M, Reed A, et al. Functional Analysis of Novel Analogues of E3330 That Block the Redox Signaling Activity of the Multifunctional AP Endonuclease/Redox Signaling Enzyme APE1/Ref-1. Antioxidants & Redox Signaling. 2011;14(8):1387-1401.

187. De Marzo AM, Platz E, Sutcliffe S, Xu J, Grönberg H, Drake CG, Nakai Y, Isaacs WB, Nelson WG. Inflammation in prostate carcinogenesis. Nat Rev Cancer 2007; 7:256–269.

188. Kramer G, Mitteregger D, Marberger M. Is benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH) an immune inflammatory disease? Eur Urol 2007; 51:1202–1216.

189. Delongchamps NB, de la Roza G, Chandan V, Jones R, Sunheimer R, Threatte G, Jumbelic M, Haas GP. Evaluation of prostatitis in autopsied prostates—Is chronic inflammation more associated with benign prostatic hyperplasia or cancer? J Urol 2008; 179(5):1736–1740.

190. Sfanos KS, De Marzo AM. Prostate cancer and inflammation: The evidence. Histopathology 2012; 60(1):199–215.

191. Elkahwaji JE, Zhong W, Hopkins WJ, Bushman W. Chronic bacterial infection and inflammation incite reactive hyperplasia a mouse model of chronic prostatitis. Prostate 2007; 67(1):14–21.

192. Boehm BJ, Colopy SA, Jerde TJ, Loftus CJ, Bushman W. Acute bacterial inflammation of the mouse prostate. Prostate 2012; 72(3):307–317.

193. Cohen RJ, Shannon BA, McNeal JE, Shannon T, Garrett KL.

Propionibacterium acnes associated with inflammation in radical prostatectomy specimens: A possible link to cancer evolution? J Urol 2005; 173(6):1969–1974.

194. Sfanos KS, Sauvageot J, Fedor HL, Dick JD, De Marzo AM, Isaacs WB. A molecular analysis of prokaryotic and viral DNA sequences in prostate tissue from patients with prostate cancer indicates the presence of multiple and diverse microorganisms. Prostate 2008; 68(3):306–320.

195. Sfanos KS, Isaacs WB. An evaluation of PCR primer sets used for detection
of Propionibacterium acnes in prostate tissue samples. Prostate 2008;
68(14):1492–1495.

196. Hochreiter WW, Duncan JL, Schaeffer AJ. Evaluation of the bacterial flora of the prostate using a 16S rRNA gene based polymerase chain reaction. J Infect Dis 1999; 180(4):1378–1381.

197. Puchelle E, Zahm JM, Tournier JM, Coraux C. Aiwary epithelial repair, regeneration, and remodeling after injury in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Proc Am Thorac Soc 2006; 3:726–733.

198. Wang W, Bergh A, Damber JE. Chronic inflammation in benign prostate hyperplasia is associated with focal upregulation of cyclooxygenase-2, Bcl-2, and cell proliferation in the glandular epithelium. Prostate 2004; 1:60–72.

199. Codogno P, Meijer AJ. Autophagy and signaling: Their role in cell survival and cell death. Cell Death Differ 2005; 12:1509–1518.

200. Yang ZJ, Chee CE, Huang S, Sinicrope FA. The role of autophagy in cancer: Therapeutic implications. Mol Cancer Ther 2011; 10:1533.

201. Rodriguez-Enriquez S, He L, Lemasters JJ. Role of mitochondrial permeability transition pores in mitochondrial autophagy. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 2004; 36:2463–2472.

202. Jerde TJ, Bushman W. IL-1 induces IGF-dependent epithelial proliferation in prostate development and reactive hyperplasia. Sci Signal 2009; 2(86):49.

203. Theyer G, Kramer G, Assmann I, Sherwood E, Preinfalk W, Marberger M, Zechner O, Steiner GE. Phenotypic characterization of infiltrating leukocytes in benign prostatic hyperplasia. Lab Invest 1992; 66(1):96–107.

204. Robert G, Descazeaud A, Nicolaïew N, Terry S, Sirab N, Vacherot F, Maillé P, Allory Y, de la Taille A. Inflammation in benign prostatic hyperplasia: A 282 patients' immunohistochemical analysis. Prostate 2009; 69(16):1774–1780.

205. Rodríguez-Berriguete G, Fraile B, de Bethencourt FR, Prieto-Folgado A, Bartolome N, Nuñez C, Prati B, Martínez-Onsurbe P, Olmedilla G, Paniagua R, Royuela M. Role of IAPs in prostate cancer progression: Immunohistochemical study in normal and pathological (benign hyperplastic, prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia and cancer) human prostate. BMC Cancer 2010; 10:18.

206. Nastiuk KL, Krolewski JJ. FLIP-ping out: Death receptor signaling in the prostate. Cancer Biol Ther 2008; 7:1171–1179.

202

207. Shariat SF, Ashfaq R, Roehrborn CG, Slawin KM, Lotan Y. Expression of survivin and apoptotic biomarkers in benign prostatic hyperplasia. J Urol 2005; 174(5):2046–2050.

208. Nickel JC, Downey J, Young I, Boag S. Asymptomatic inflammation and/or infection in benign prostatic hyperplasia. BJU Int 1999; 84(9):976–981.

209. Nickel JC, Roehrborn CG, O'Leary MP, Bostwick DG, Somerville MC, Rittmaster RS. The relationship between prostate inflammation and lower urinary tract symptoms: Examination of baseline data from the REDUCE trial. Eur Urol 2008; 54:1379–1384.

210. Nickel JC. Inflammation and benign prostatic hyperplasia. Urol Clin North Am 2008; 1:109–115.

211. Yamamoto H, Ngan CY, Monden M. Cancer cells survive with survivin. Cancer Sci 2008; 9:1709–1714.

212. Kishi H, Igawa M, Kikuno N, Yoshino T, Urakami S, Shiina H. Expression of the survivin gene in prostate cancer: Correlation with clinicopathological characteristics, proliferative activity and apoptosis. J Urol 2004; 171:1855–1860.

213. De Nunzio C, Kramer G, Marberger M, Montironi R, Nelson W, Schröder F, Sciarra A, Tubaro A. The controversial relationship between benign prostatic

203

hyperplasia and prostate cancer: The role of inflammation. Eur Urol 2011; 1:106– 117.

214. Cornforth AN, Davis JS, Khanifar E, Nastiuk KL, Krolewski JJ. FOXO3a mediates the androgen-dependent regulation of FLIP and contributes to TRAILinduced apoptosis of LNCaP cells. Oncogene 2008; 27:4422–4433.

215. Sun A, Tang J, Hong Y, Song J, Terranova PF, Thrasher JB, Svojanovsky S, Wang HG, Li B. Androgen receptor-dependent regulation of Bcl-xL expression: Implication in prostate cancer progression. Prostate 2008; 68:453–461.

216. van Delft MF, Huang DC. How the Bcl-2 family of proteins interact to regulate apoptosis. Cell Res 2006; 16:203–213.

217. Nguyen M, Marcellus RC, Roulston A, Watson M, Serfass L, Murthy Madiraju SR, Goulet D, Viallet J, Bélec L, Billot X, Acoca S, Purisima E, Wiegmans A, Cluse L, Johnstone RW, Beauparlant P, Shore GC. Small molecule obatoclax (GX15-070) antagonizes Mcl-1 and overcomes Mcl-1—Mediated resistance to apoptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2007; 104:19512–19517.

218. Sternberg CN, Dumez H, Van Poppel H, Skoneczna I, Sella A, Daugaard G, Gil T, Graham J, Carpentier P, Calabro F, Collette L. Lacombe D; EORTC Genitourinary Tract Cancer Group. Docetaxel plus oblimersen sodium (Bcl-2

antisense oligonucleotide): An EORTC multicenter, randomized phase II study in patients with castration-resistant prostate cancer. Ann Oncol 2009; 20:1264–1269.

219. Mohammad RM, Goustin AS, Aboukameel A, Chen B, Banerjee S, Wang G, Nikolovska-Coleska Z, Wang S, Al-Katib A. Preclinical studies of TW-37, a new nonpeptidic small-molecule inhibitor of Bcl-2, in diffuse large cell lymphoma xenograft model reveal drug action on both Bcl-2 and Mcl-1. Clin Cancer Res 2007; 13:2226–2235.

220. Bova GS, MacGrogan D, Levy A, Pin SS, Bookstein R, Isaacs WB. Physical mapping of chromosome 8p22 markers and their homozygous deletion in a metastatic prostate cancer. Genomics 1996; 35:46–54.

221. Sanlioglu AD, Koksal IT, Ciftcioglu A, Baykara M, Luleci G, anlioglu SS. Differential expression of TRAIL and its receptors in benign and malignant prostate tissues. J Urol 2007; 177:359–364.

222. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal, A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians. 2016; 66: 7–30.

223. Weiner AB, Matulewicz RS, Eggener SE, Schaeffer EM. Increasing incidence of metastatic prostate cancer in the United States (2004–2013). Prostate Cancer and Prostatic Diseases. 2016; 19: 395-397.

224. Konety BR, Bird VY, Deorah S, Dahmoush L. Comparison of the incidence of latent prostate cancer detected at autopsy before and after the prostate specific antigen era. Journal of Urology. 2005; 174: 1785–1788

225. Sakr WA, Haas GP, Cassin BF, Pontes JE, Crissman JD. The frequency of carcinoma and intraepithelial neoplasia of the prostate in young male patients. Journal of Urology. 1993; 150: 379–385.

226. Carter HB, Kettermann A, Warlick C, Metter EJ, Landis P, Walsh PC, Epstein JI. Expectant management of prostate cancer with curative intent: an update of the Johns Hopkins experience. Journal of Urology. 2007; 178: 2359– 2364.

227. Soloway MS, Hardeman SW, Hickey D, Todd B, Soloway S, Raymond J, Moinuddin M. Stratification of patients with metastatic prostate cancer based on extent of disease on initial bone scan. Cancer. 1988; 61:1: 195-202. 228. Higano CS. Understanding treatments for bone loss and bone metastases in patients with prostate cancer: a practical review and guide for the clinician. Urologic Clinics of North America. 2004; 31: 331–352.

229. Coleman RE. Clinical features of metastatic bone disease and risk of skeletal morbidity. Clinical Cancer Research. 2006; 12; 6243s-6249s.

230. Madan RA, Pal SK, Sartor O, Dahut WL. Overcoming chemotherapy resistance in prostate cancer. Clinical Cancer Research. 2011; 17:12: 3892-3902.

231. Abidi A. Cabazitaxel: A novel taxane for metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer-current implications and future prospects. Journal of Pharmacology and Pharmacotherapeutics. 2013; 4:4: 230-237.

232. Trachootham D, Lu W, Ogasawara MA, Valle NR, Huang P. Redox Regulation of Cell Survival. Antioxidants & Redox Signaling. 2008; 10:8: 1343-1274.

233. Acharya A, Das I, Chandhok D, Sahacorresponding T. Redox regulation in cancer: a double-edged sword with therapeutic potential. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity. 2010; 3:1: 23-34.

234. Jorgenson TC, Zhong W, Oberley TD. Redox imbalance and biochemical changes in cancer. Cancer Research. 2013; 73:20: 6118-6123.

207

235. Wilson DM, 3rd, Barsky D. The major human abasic endonuclease: formation, consequences and repair of abasic lesions in DNA. Mutation Research. 2001; 485:4: 283–307.

236. Xanthoudakis S, Curran T. Identification and characterization of Ref-1, a nuclear protein that facilitates AP-1 DNA-binding activity. EMBO Journal. 1992;11:2: 653–665.

237. Bapat A, Fishel ML, Kelley MR. Going ape as an approach to cancer therapeutics. Antioxidants & redox signaling. 2009; 11:3: 651-658.

238. Tell G, Quadrifoglio F, Tiribelli C, Kelley MR. The Many Functions of APE1/Ref-1: Not Only a DNA Repair Enzyme. 2009; 11:3: 601-619.

239. Kelley MR, Georgiadis MM, Fishel ML. APE1/Ref-1 role in redox signaling: translational applications of targeting the redox function of the DNA repair/redox protein APE1/Ref-1. Current molecular pharmacology. 2012; 5:1 36-53.

240. Thakur S, Sarkar B, Cholia RP, Gautam N, Dhiman M, Mantha A. APE1/Ref-1 as an emerging therapeutic target for various human diseases: phytochemical modulation of its functions. Experimental and Molecular Medicine. 2014; 46: e106. 241. Zou GM, Maitra A. Small-molecule inhibitor of the AP endonuclease 1/REF-1 E3330 inhibits pancreatic cancer cell growth and migration. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2008; 7:7: 2012-2021

242. Cesaratto L, Codarin E, Vascotto C, Leonardi A, Kelley MR, Tiribelli C, Tell G. Specific inhibition of the redox activity of ape1/ref-1 by e3330 blocks tnf- α -induced activation of IL-8 production in liver cancer cell lines. PloS One. 2013; 8:8: e70909.

243. Biswas A, Khanna S, Roy S, Pan X, Sen CK, Gordillo GM. Endothelial cell tumor growth is Ape/ref-1 dependent. American Journal of physiology. Cell physiology. 2015; 309:5: C296-307.

244. Logsdon DP, Grimard M, Luo M, Shahda S, Jiang Y, Tong Y, Yu Z, Zyromski N, Schipani E, Carta F, Supuran CT, Korc M, Ivan M, Kelley MR, Fishel ML. Regulation of HIF1α under Hypoxia by APE1/Ref-1 Impacts CA9 Expression: Dual Targeting in Patient-Derived 3D Pancreatic Cancer Models. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2016; 15:11: 2722-2732.

245. Guan Z, Basi D, Li Q, Mariash A, Xia YF, Geng JG, Kao E, Hall JL. Loss of Redox Factor 1 Decreases NF-κB Activity and Increases Susceptibility of Endothelial Cells to Apoptosis. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology. 2005; 25: 96-101.

246. Montaldi AP, Godoy PR, Sakamoto-Hojo ET. APE1/REF-1 down-regulation enhances the cytotoxic effects of temozolomide in a resistant glioblastoma cell line. Mutation Research/Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis. 2015; 793: 19-29.

247. Shariat SF, Lotan Y, Saboorian H, Khoddami SM, Roehrborn CG, Slawin KM, Ashfaq R. Survivin Expression Is Associated with Features of Biologically Aggressive Prostate Carcinoma. Cancer. 2004; 100:4: 751-756.

248. Zhang M, Latham DE, Delaney MA, Chakravarti A. Survivin mediates resistance to antiandrogen therapy in prostate cancer. Oncogene. 2005; 24:15: 2474-82.

249. Zhang M, Coen JJ, Suzuki Y, Siedow MR, Niemierko A, Khor LY, Pollack A, Zhang Y, Zietman AL, Shipley WU, Chakravarti A. Survivin is a potential mediator of prostate cancer metastasis. International journal of radiation oncology, biology, physics. 2010; 78:4: 1095-1103 250. Sampath SC, Ohi R, Leismann O, Salic A, Pozniakovski A, Funabiki H. The chromosomal passenger complex is required for chromatin-induced microtubule stabilization and spindle assembly. Cell. 2004; 118:2: 187-202.

251. McIlwain DW, Zoetemelk M, Myers JD, Edwards MT, Snider BM and Jerde TJ Coordinated induction of cell survival signaling in the inflamed microenvironment of the prostate. Prostate. 2016; 76: 722–734.

252. Cardoso AA, Jiang Y, Luo M, Reed AM, Shahda S, He Y, Maitra A, Kelley MR, Fishel ML. APE1/Ref-1 Regulates STAT3 Transcriptional Activity and APE1/Ref-1–STAT3 Dual-Targeting Effectively Inhibits Pancreatic Cancer Cell Survival. PLoS ONE. 2012; 7:10: e47462.

253. Kelley MR, Luo M, Reed A, Su D, Delaplane S, Borch RF, Nyland RL, Gross ML, Georgiadis MM. Functional Analysis of Novel Analogues of E3330 That Block the Redox Signaling Activity of the Multifunctional AP Endonuclease/Redox Signaling Enzyme APE1/Ref-1. Antioxidants & Redox Signaling. 2011; 14:8: 1387–1401.

254. Liu BB, Wang WH. Survivin and pancreatic cancer. World Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2011; 2:3: 164-168.

255. Min L, Ji Y, Bakiri L, Qiu Z, Cen J, Chen X, Chen L, Scheuch H, Zheng H, Qin L, Zatloukal K, Hui L, Wagner EF. Liver cancer initiation is controlled by AP-1 through SIRT6-dependent inhibition of survivin. Nature Cell Biology. 2012; 14: 1203-1211.

256. Kawakami H, Tomita M, Matsuda T, Ohta T, Tanaka Y, Fujii M, Hatano M, Tokuhisa T, Mori N. Transcriptional activation of survivin through the NF-kappaB pathway by human T-cell leukemia virus type I tax. International Journal of Cancer. 2005; 115:6: 967-74

257. Zhang Y, Huang H, Zhou H, Du T, Zeng L, Cao Y, Chen J, Lai Y, Li J, Wang G, Guo Z. Activation of Nuclear Factor κB Pathway and Downstream Targets Survivin and Livin by SHARPIN Contributes to the Progression and Metastasis of Prostate Cancer. Cancer. 2014; 120:20: 3208-3218.

258. Hiramoto M, Shimizu N, Sugimoto K, Tang J, Kawakami Y, Ito M, Aizawa S, Tanaka H, Makino I, Handa H. Nuclear targeted suppression of NF-kappa B activity by the novel quinone derivative E3330. Journal of Immunology. 1998;160:2: 810–819.

259. Ando K, Hirao S, Kabe Y, Ogura Y, Sato I, Yamaguchi Y, Wada T, Handa H. A new APE1/Ref-1-dependent pathway leading to reduction of NF-κB and AP-1,

212

and activation of their DNA-binding activity. Nucleic Acids Research. 2008; 36:13: 4327–4336.

260. Fishel ML, He Y, Reed AM, Chin-Sinex H, Hutchins GD, Mendonca MS, Kelley MR. Knockdown of the DNA repair and redox signaling protein Ape1/Ref-1 blocks ovarian cancer cell and tumor growth. DNA Repair (Amst) 2008; 7:2:177– 186.

261. Zou GM, Luo MH, Reed A, Kelley MR, Yoder MC. Ape1 regulates hematopoietic differentiation of embryonic stem cells through its redox functional domain. Blood. 2007; 109:5: 1917-1922.

262. Seruga B, Ocana A, Tannock IF. Drug resistance in metastatic castrationresistant prostate cancer. Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology. 2011; 8: 12-23.

263. Semenas J, Allegrucci C, Boorjian SA, Mongan NP, Persson JL.

Overcoming Drug Resistance and Treating Advanced Prostate Cancer. Current Drug Targets. 2012; 13:10: 1308-1323.

264. Di Maso V, Mediavilla MG, Vascotto C, Lupo F, Baccarani U, Avellini C, Tell G, Tiribelli C, Crocè LS. Transcriptional Up-Regulation of APE1/Ref-1 in Hepatic Tumor: Role in Hepatocytes Resistance to Oxidative Stress and Apoptosis. PloS One. 2015; 10:12: e0143289.

265. Grivennikov S, Karin M. Dangerous liaisons: STAT3 and NF-κB collaboration and crosstalk in cancer. Cytokine Growth Factor Review. 2010; 21:1: 11-19.

266. Hoesel B, Schmid JA. The complexity of NF-κB signaling in inflammation and cancer. Molecular Cancer. 2013; 12: 86.

267. Kajanne R, Miettinen P, Tenhunen M, Leppä S. Transcription factor AP-1 promotes growth and radioresistance in prostate cancer cells. International Journal of Oncology. 2009; 35:5: 1175-82.

268. Kelley MR, Cheng L, Foster R, Tritt R, Jiang J, Broshears J, Koch M. Elevated and Altered Expression of the Multifunctional DNA Base Excision Repair and Redox Enzyme Ape1/ref-1 in Prostate Cancer. Clinical Cancer Research. 2001; 7:4: 824-830.

269. Jiang Y, Zhou S, Sandusky GE, Kelley MR, Fishel ML. Reduced Expression of DNA Repair and Redox Signaling Protein APE1/Ref-1 Impairs Human Pancreatic Cancer Cell Survival, Proliferation, and Cell Cycle Progression. Cancer Investigation. 2010; 28:9: 885-895. 270. Sengupta S, Mitra S, Bhakat KK. Dual Regulatory Roles of Human AP-Endonuclease (APE1/Ref-1) in CDKN1A/p21 Expression. PloS One. 2013; 8:7: e68467.

271. Zhang J, Luo M, Marasco D, Logsdon D, LaFavers KA, Chen Q, Reed A, Kelley MR, Gross ML, Georgiadis MM. Inhibition of apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease I's redox activity revisited. Biochemistry. 2013; 52:17: 2955-66.

272. Luo M, Zhang J, He H, Su D, Chen Q, Gross ML, Kelley MR, Georgiadis MM. Characterization of the redox activity and disulfide bond formation in apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease. Biochemistry. 2012; 51:2: 695-705.

273. Kelley MR, Georgiadis MM, Fishel ML. APE1/Ref-1 role in redox signaling: translational applications of targeting the redox function of the DNA repair/redox protein APE1/Ref-1. Current Molecular Pharmacology. 2012; 5:1:36-53.

274. Su D, Delaplane S, Luo M, Rempel DL, Vu B, Kelley MR, Gross ML, Georgiadis MM. Interactions of apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease with a redox inhibitor: evidence for an alternate conformation of the enzyme. Biochemistry. 2011; 50:1: 82-92. 275. Georgiadis MM, Luo M, Gaur RK, Delaplane S, Li X, Kelley MR. Evolution of the redox function in mammalian apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease. Mutation Research. 2008; 643:1-2: 54-63.

276. Kishi H, Igawa M, Kikuno N, Yoshino T, Urakami S, Shiina H. Expression of the survivin gene in prostate cancer: correlation with clinicopathological characteristics, proliferative activity and apoptosis. Journal of Urology. 2004; 171:5: 1855-1860

277. Clark J, Edwards S, Feber A, Flohr P, John M, Giddings I, Crossland S, Stratton MR, Wooster R, Campbell C, Cooper CS. Genome-wide screening for complete genetic loss in prostate cancer by comparative hybridization onto cDNA microarrays. Oncogene. 2003; 22: 1247-1252.

278. Li Y, Liu X, Zhou T, Kelley MR, Edwards P, Gao H, Qiao X. Inhibition of
APE1/Ref-1 redox activity rescues human retinal pigment epithelial cells from
oxidative stress and reduces choroidal neovascularization. Redox Biology. 2014;
2: 485-494.

279. Yan M, Xu Q, Zhang P, Zhou XJ, Zhang ZY, Chen WT. Correlation of NF-κB signal pathway with tumor metastasis of human head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. BMC Cancer. 2010; 10: 437.

280. Schurko B, Oh WK. Docetaxel chemotherapy remains the standard of care in castration-resistant prostate cancer. Nat Clin Pract Oncol. 2008;5:506–7.

281. de Bono JS, Oudard S, Ozguroglu M, Hansen S, Machiels JP, Kocak I, et al. Prednisone plus cabazitaxel or mitoxantrone for metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer progressing after docetaxel treatment: Arandomised open-label trial. Lancet. 2010;376:1147–54.

282. Vasiliou V, Vasiliou K, Nebert DW. Human ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporter family. Human Genomics. 2009;3(3):281-290.

283. Kartner N, Riordan JR, Ling V. Cell surface P-glycoprotein associated with multidrug resistance in mammalian cell lines. Science. 1983;221:1285–8.

284. Van Brussel JP, Van Steenbrugge GJ, Van Krimpen C, Bogdanowicz J, Van Der Kwast TH, Schroder FH, Mickisch G. Expression of multidrug resistance related proteins and proliferative activity is increased in advanced clinical prostate cancer. The Journal of Urology, Volume 165, Issue 1, 2001, Pages 130-135.

285. O'Neill AJ, Prencipe M, Dowling C, et al. Characterisation and manipulation of docetaxel resistant prostate cancer cell lines. Molecular Cancer. 2011;10:126. doi:10.1186/1476-4598-10-126.

217

286. Sissung TM, Baum CE, Deeken J, et al. ABCB1 genetic variation influences the toxicity and clinical outcome of patients with androgen independent prostate cancer treated with docetaxel. Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2008;14(14):4543-4549.

287. Sengupta S, Mantha AK, Mitra S, Bhakat KK. Human AP-endonuclease (APE1/Ref-1) and its acetylation regulate YB-1/p300 recruitment and RNA polymerase II loading in the drug induced activation of multidrug resistance gene MDR1. Oncogene. 2011;30(4):482-493.

288. Wong RS. Apoptosis in cancer: from pathogenesis to treatment. Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research : CR. 2011;30(1):87.

289. Indran IR, Tufo G, Pervaiz S, Brenner C. Recent advances in apoptosis,
mitochondria and drug resistance in cancer cells, Biochimica et Biophysica Acta
(BBA) – Bioenergetics. 2011: 735-745.

290. Catz SD, Johnson JL. Transcriptional regulation of bcl-2 by nuclear factor kB and its significance in prostate cancer. Oncogene. 2001:20:7342-7351.

291. Yamanaka K, Nakahara T, Yamauchi T, Kita A, Takeuchi M, Kiyonaga F, Kaneko N, Sasamata M. Antitumor activity of YM155, a selective small-Molecule survivin suppressant, alone and in combination with docetaxel in human malignant melanoma models. Clinical Cancer Research. 2011:17(16): 5423-5431.

292. Vader G, Kauw JJW, Medema RH, Lens SMA. Survivin mediates targeting of the chromosomal passenger complex to the centromere and midbody. EMBO Reports. 2006;7(1):85-92.

293. Szafer-Glusman E, Fuller MT, Giansanti MG. Role of Survivin in cytokinesis revealed by a separation-of-function allele. Brill JA, ed. Molecular Biology of the Cell. 2011;22(20):3779-3790.

294. Li W, Wang H, Kuang C, et al. An essential role for the Id1/PI3K/Akt/NFkB/survivin signalling pathway in promoting the proliferation of endothelial progenitor cells in vitro. Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry. 2012;363(1-2):135-145.

295. Liu C, Zhu Y, Lou W, et al. Functional p53 Determines Docetaxel Sensitivity in Prostate Cancer Cells. The Prostate. 2013;73(4):418-427.

296. Choi S, Lee YR, Park MS, Joo HK, Cho EJ, Kim HS, Kim CS, Park JB, Irani K, Jeon BH. Histone deacetylases inhibitor trichostatin A modulates the extracellular release of APE1/Ref-1, Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications. 2013: 435(3):403-407.

297. Park MS, Choi S, Lee YR, et al. Secreted APE1/Ref-1 inhibits TNF-αstimulated endothelial inflammation via thiol-disulfide exchange in TNF receptor. Scientific Reports. 2016;6:23015.

298. Halder J, Landen CN, Lutgendorf SK, et al. Focal Adhesion Kinase Silencing Augments Docetaxel-Mediated Apoptosis in Ovarian Cancer Cells. Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2005;11(24 Pt 1):8829-8836.

299. Nehmé A, Varadarajan P, Sellakumar G, et al. Modulation of docetaxelinduced apoptosis and cell cycle arrest by all- trans retinoic acid in prostate cancer cells. British Journal of Cancer. 2001;84(11):1571-1576.

300. Curtis CD, Thorngren DL, Ziegler YS, Sarkeshik A, Yates JR, Nardulli AM. Apurinic/Apyrimidinic Endonuclease 1 Alters Estrogen Receptor Activity and Estrogen-Responsive Gene Expression. Molecular Endocrinology. 2009;23(9):1346-1359.

301. De Morree ES, Bottcher R, Van Soest RJ, Aghai A, de Ridder CM, Gibson AA, Mathijssen RHJ, Burger H, Wiemer EAC, Sparreboom A, de Wit R, Van Weerden WM. Loss of SLCO1B3 drives taxane resistance in prostate cancer. British Journal of Cancer. 2016: 115:674-681. 302. Choi S, Shin JH, Lee YR, et al. Urinary APE1/Ref-1: A Potential Bladder Cancer Biomarker. Disease Markers. 2016;2016:7276502. doi:10.1155/2016/7276502.

303. Dai N, Cao XJ, Li MX, Qing Y, Liao L, Lu XF, et al. Serum APE1 autoantibodies: a novel potential tumor marker and predictor of chemotherapeutic efficacy in non-small cell lung cancer. PLoS One. 2013;8:e58001.

304. Sengupta S, Mantha AK, Song H, et al. Elevated level of acetylation of APE1 in tumor cells modulates DNA damage repair. Oncotarget. 2016;7(46):75197-75209.

305. Nath S, Shukla A, Joshi S, Bhakat K. DNA damage repair enzyme APE1 is a non-classical secretory protein and acts as a mediator of IL6 dependant inflammatory responses. The Journal of Immunology. 2015. 194: (1 supplement) 132.

CURRICULUM VITAE

David W. McIlwain

EDUCATION

2017
2011
2

ACADEMIC AND PROFESSIONAL HONORS

Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana

Howard Hughes Medical Institute Undergraduate Research Internship

May 2008 – September 2008

Podium Selection: 2014 John P. Donohue Visiting Professor Series & First Annual Indiana Basic Urological Research Symposium. "APE1/Ref-1 regulates survivin-mediated drug resistance in prostate cancer cells" February 28, 2014, Indianapolis, IN, USA.

Indiana-CTSI Predoctoral Training Award in Translational Research

July 2014 – July 2016

Poster Award Winner (KL2, TL1) – Indiana Clinical and Translational Sciences Institute Sixth Annual Meeting; September 26, 2014, Indianapolis, IN, USA. Paradise Travel Award Recipient - Society of Basic Urological Research 2015 Fall Symposium. "APE1/Ref-1 regulates survivin protein expression in prostate cancer cells" November 12-15, 2015, Fort Lauderdale, FL, USA.

SBUR Travel Award Recipient – Society for Basic Urological Research 2015 Fall Symposium. "APE1/Ref-1 regulates survivin protein expression in prostate cancer cells" November 12-15, 2015, Fort Lauderdale, FL, USA.

Podium Selection: 2016 John P. Donohue Visiting Professor Series & Third Annual Indiana Basic Urological Research Symposium. "APE1/Ref-1 regulates survivin protein expression in castrate-resistant prostate cancer" February 26, 2016, Indianapolis, IN, USA.

Burroughs Wellcome Fund Trainee Travel Award Recipient – Association for Clinical and Translational Science (ACTS) 2016 Meeting. "APE1/Ref-1 regulates survivin protein expression in castrate-resistant prostate cancer" April 13-15, 2016, Washington DC, USA.

Oral Presenter (1 of 10 TL1 Trainees Selected) – Association for Clinical and Translational Science (ATCS) 2016 Meeting. "APE1/Ref-1 regulates survivin protein expression in castrate-resistant prostate cancer" April 13-15, 2016, Washington DC, USA.

PROFESSIONAL SOCIETIES

Student National Pharmaceutical Association (SNPhA), 2007-2008

Bath University Biosciences Society, University of Bath, England, 2008-2009

Biology Club, Purdue University, 2008 -2011

Society for Basic Urological Research (SBUR), 2013 – Present

Association for Clinical and Translational Science (ACTS), 2014 - Present

PUBLICATIONS AND PRESENTATIONS

Publications

McIlwain DW, Zoetemelk M, Myers JD, Edwards MT, Snider BM, Jerde TJ. 2016. Coordinated Induction of Cell Survival Signaling in the Inflamed Microenvironment of the Prostate. *The Prostate.* 76:722-734. (Published online 24 Feb 2016)

McIlwain DW, Fishel ML, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ. 2017. APE1/Ref-1 Redox-Specific Inhibition Decreases Survivin Protein Levels and Induces Cell Cycle Arrest in Prostate Cancer Cells. *Oncotarget.* 2017.

Presentations

McIlwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin-mediated drug resistance in prostate cancer cells. Presented at the Annual meeting of the American Urological Association, San Diego, CA, May 6, 2013.

McIIwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin-mediated drug resistance in prostate cancer cells. Presented at the Annual IU Simon Cancer Center "Cancer Research Day 2013" IUPUI, Indianapolis, IN, May 22, 2013

McIIwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin-mediated drug resistance in prostate cancer cells. Presented at the Annual meeting of the Society for Basic Urological Research (SBUR) "10th World Congress on Urological Research", Nashville, TN, November 21-24, 2013

McIIwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: Redox Factor 1 regulates drug resistance in prostate cancer cells via survival protein induction. Presented at the American Association for Cancer Research-Prostate Cancer Foundation Special Conference on Advances in Prostate Cancer Research, San Diego, CA, January 18-21, 2014 **McIIwain DW**, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin-mediated drug resistance in prostate cancer cells. 2014 John P. Donohue Visiting Professor Series & First Annual Indiana Basic Urological Research Symposium, Indianapolis, IN, February 28, 2014

McIIwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin-mediated drug resistance in prostate cancer cells. Presented at the Annual IU Simon Cancer Center "Cancer Research Day 2014" IUPUI, Indianapolis, IN, May 29, 2014

McIIwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin-mediated drug resistance in prostate cancer cells. Presented at The Indiana Clinical and Translational Sciences Institute Sixth Annual Meeting, Indianapolis, IN, September 26, 2014

McIIwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin-mediated drug resistance in prostate cancer cells. Presented at the Annual meeting of the Society for Basic Urological Research (SBUR), Dallas, TX, November 13-16, 2014

McIlwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin-mediated drug resistance in prostate cancer
cells. Presented at the Association for Clinical and Translational Science (ACTS) 2015 Meeting, Washington, DC, April 16 -18, 2015

McIIwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin-mediated drug resistance in prostate cancer cells. Presented at the Annual IU Simon Cancer Center "Cancer Research Day 2015" IUPUI, Indianapolis, IN, May 21, 2015

McIIwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin protein expression in castrate-resistant prostate cancer. Presented at the Annual meeting of the Society for Basic Urological Research (SBUR), Fort Lauderdale, FL, November 12-15, 2015.

McIIwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin protein expression in castrate-resistant prostate cancer. 2016 John P. Donohue Visiting Professor Series & Third Annual Indiana Basic Urological Research Symposium, Indianapolis, IN, February 26, 2016

McIIwain DW, Fishel ML, Wang L, Snider BM, Zhang JT, Kelley MR, Jerde TJ: APE1/REF-1 regulates survivin protein expression in castrate-resistant prostate cancer. Presented at the Association for Clinical and Translational Science (ACTS) 2016 Meeting, Washington, DC, April 13-15, 2016